Invesco Ltd. Form 10-Q August 01, 2012 Table of Contents

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

Form 10-Q (Mark One)

QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES

EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the quarterly period ended June 30, 2012

OR

þ

TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES

EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the transition period from to

Commission file number 1-13908

Invesco Ltd.

(Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in Its Charter)

Bermuda 98-0557567 (State or Other Jurisdiction of (I.R.S. Employer Incorporation or Organization) Identification No.)

1555 Peachtree Street, N.E., Suite 1800, Atlanta, GA 30309 (Address of Principal Executive Offices) (Zip Code) Registrant's telephone number, including area code: (404) 892-0896

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

Title of Each Class Name of Exchange on Which Registered

Common Shares, \$0.20 par value per share

New York Stock Exchange

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(g) of the Act: None

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant: (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes β No o Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). Yes β No o

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer" and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one):

Large accelerated filer b

Accelerated filer o

Non-accelerated filer o(Do not check if a smaller

Smaller reporting company

reporting company)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.) Yes o No þ

As of June 30, 2012, the most recent practicable date, 445,225,166 of the company's common shares par value \$0.20 per share, were outstanding.

Table of Contents

TABLE OF CONTENTS

We include cross references to captions elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, which we refer to as this "Report," where you can find related additional information. The following table of contents tells you where to find these captions.

	Page
TABLE OF CONTENTS	
PART I — Financial Information	
<u>Item 1. Financial Statements (unaudited)</u>	
Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets	<u>3</u>
Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income	<u>4</u>
Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income	<u>5</u>
Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows	<u>6</u>
Condensed Consolidated Statements of Changes in Equity	4 5 6 7 9
Notes to the Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements	
Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	<u>42</u>
Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk	<u>84</u>
Item 4. Controls and Procedures	<u>85</u>
PART II — Other Information	
Item 1. Legal Proceedings	<u>86</u>
Item 1A. Risk Factors	<u>86</u>
Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	<u>86</u>
Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures	<u>86</u>
Item 5. Other Information	<u>86</u>
Item 6. Exhibits	<u>86</u>
<u>Signatures</u>	<u>88</u>
EX-31.1	
EX-31.2	
EX-32.1	
EX-32.2	
EX-101 INSTANCE DOCUMENT	
EX-101 SCHEMA DOCUMENT	
EX-101 CALCULATION LINKBASE DOCUMENT	
EX-101 LABELS LINKBASE DOCUMENT	
EX-101 PRESENTATION LINKBASE DOCUMENT	
EX-101 DEFINITION LINKBASE DOCUMENT	

PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Item 1. Financial Statements

Invesco Ltd.

Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets

(Unaudited)

(Chaudited)	As of	
\$ in millions, except share data	June 30, 2012	December 31, 2011
ASSETS		
Current assets:		
Cash and cash equivalents	718.4	727.4
Cash and cash equivalents of consolidated investment products	380.5	382.3
Unsettled fund receivables	487.1	444.4
Accounts receivable	398.4	424.4
Accounts receivable of consolidated investment products	114.7	98.5
Investments	344.5	283.7
Prepaid assets	51.4	51.2
Other current assets	88.4	150.0
Deferred tax asset, net	24.2	28.7
Assets held for policyholders	1,065.4	1,243.5
Total current assets	3,673.0	3,834.1
Non-current assets:		
Investments	218.8	200.8
Investments of consolidated investment products	6,050.9	6,629.0
Security deposit assets and receivables	75.0	81.2
Other non-current assets	18.4	17.9
Deferred sales commissions	43.8	40.5
Property and equipment, net	314.6	312.8
Intangible assets, net	1,302.3	1,322.8
Goodwill	6,916.1	6,907.9
Total non-current assets	14,939.9	15,512.9
Total assets	18,612.9	19,347.0
LIABILITIES AND EQUITY		
Current liabilities:		
Current maturities of total debt	333.5	215.1
Unsettled fund payables	472.7	439.6
Income taxes payable	50.1	59.6
Other current liabilities	616.0	841.5
Other current liabilities of consolidated investment products	187.0	175.1
Policyholder payables	1,065.4	1,243.5
Total current liabilities	2,724.7	2,974.4
Non-current liabilities:		
Long-term debt	1,008.1	1,069.6
Long-term debt of consolidated investment products	5,069.7	5,512.9
Deferred tax liabilities, net	307.8	274.0
Security deposits payable	75.0	81.2
Other non-current liabilities	308.8	297.3

Total non-current liabilities	6,769.4	7,235.0
Total liabilities	9,494.1	10,209.4
Commitments and contingencies (See Note 10)		
Equity:		
Equity attributable to common shareholders:		
Common shares (\$0.20 par value; 1,050.0 million authorized; 490.4 million shares issued as of June 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011)	98.1	98.1
Additional paid-in-capital	6,100.2	6,180.6
Treasury shares	(1,301.5) (1,280.4
Retained earnings	2,627.3	2,413.2
Retained earnings appropriated for investors in consolidated investment products	251.8	334.3
Accumulated other comprehensive income, net of tax	389.9	373.3
Total equity attributable to common shareholders	8,165.8	8,119.1
Equity attributable to noncontrolling interests in consolidated entities	953.0	1,018.5
Total equity	9,118.8	9,137.6
Total liabilities and equity	18,612.9	19,347.0
See accompanying notes.		

Table of Contents

Invesco Ltd.
Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income (Unaudited)

	Three mon 30,	ths	ended Jun	e	Six month	s e	nded June 3	80,
\$ in millions, except per share data	2012		2011		2012		2011	
Operating revenues:					-			
Investment management fees	780.6		819.1		1,572.0		1,611.4	
Service and distribution fees	187.1		211.4		376.1		410.1	
Performance fees	15.4		7.6		35.9		11.4	
Other	25.9		31.9		58.7		64.4	
Total operating revenues	1,009.0		1,070.0		2,042.7		2,097.3	
Operating expenses:								
Employee compensation	304.6		318.3		623.1		624.2	
Third-party distribution, service and advisory	316.6		341.8		633.7		666.3	
Marketing	26.6		26.1		53.3		51.8	
Property, office and technology	68.5		61.9		135.3		125.9	
General and administrative	88.7		77.6		162.0		151.2	
Transaction and integration	1.1		11.3		2.6		19.2	
Total operating expenses	806.1		837.0		1,610.0		1,638.6	
Operating income	202.9		233.0		432.7		458.7	
Other income/(expense):								
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates	6.9		10.8		16.6		17.5	
Interest and dividend income	2.2		2.4		4.6		4.5	
Interest income of consolidated investment products	68.7		79.8		137.7		154.0	
Other gains/(losses) of consolidated investment products, net	77.2		(64.7)	(44.7)	(150.2)
Interest expense	(13.4)	(16.0)	(27.0)	(32.2)
Interest expense of consolidated investment products	(46.9		(46.5)	(92.5)	(86.5)
Other gains and losses, net	(7.7		6.0		10.9		13.9	
Income before income taxes	289.9		204.8		438.3		379.7	
Income tax provision	(62.3	-	(75.4)	(135.9)	(151.0)
Net income	227.6		129.4		302.4		228.7	
Net (income)/loss attributable to noncontrolling interests in	(73.7)	53.6		45.4		131.8	
consolidated entities, net	`	,						
Net income attributable to common shareholders	153.9		183.0		347.8		360.5	
Earnings per share:								
— basic	\$0.34		\$0.39		\$0.77		\$0.77	
— diluted	\$0.34		\$0.39		\$0.76		\$0.77	
Dividends declared per share	\$0.1725		\$0.1225		\$0.2950		\$0.2325	
See accompanying notes.								

Table of Contents

Invesco Ltd.
Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income (Unaudited)

	Three mo			Six mod June 30		is ended	
\$ in millions	2012	2011		2012	Í	2011	
Net income	227.6	129.4		302.4		228.7	
Other comprehensive income, before tax:							
Currency translation differences on investments in overseas subsidiaries	(115.9)	31.6		(16.1)	152.3	
Change in accumulated other comprehensive income related to employee benefit plans	2.0	0.2		0.9		10.2	
Change in accumulated other comprehensive income of equity method investments	1.0	(2.3)	3.0		(1.1)
Change in net unrealized gains on available-for-sale investments	(2.1)	(2.9)	3.4		(2.6)
Other comprehensive income (loss), before tax	(115.0)	26.6		(8.8))	158.8	
Income tax related to items of other comprehensive income:							
Tax benefit (expense) on foreign currency translation adjustments	0.8	(0.8)	0.8		(0.8)
Tax benefit (expense) on comprehensive income related to employee benefit plans	(0.5)	(0.1)	(0.2)	(2.5)
Tax benefit (expense) on change in net unrealized gains on available-for-sale investments	0.3	0.1		0.2		0.1	
Total income tax benefit (expense) related to items of other comprehensive income	0.6	(0.8)	0.8		(3.2)
Other comprehensive income, net of tax	(114.4)	25.8		(8.0))	155.6	
Total comprehensive income	113.2	155.2		294.4		384.3	
Comprehensive loss (income) attributable to noncontrolling interests in consolidated entities	(50.5)	56.6		70.0		125.2	
Comprehensive income attributable to common shareholders See accompanying notes.	62.7	211.8		364.4		509.5	
see accompanying notes.							

Table of Contents

Invesco Ltd.

Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows

(Unaudited)

(Character)	Six month 30,	S (ended June	•
\$ in millions	2012		2011	
Operating activities:				
Net income	302.4		228.7	
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash (used in)/provided by operating activities:				
Amortization and depreciation	50.9		60.0	
Share-based compensation expense	67.0		56.8	
Gains on disposal of property, equipment, and software, net	(0.5)	_	
Purchase of trading investments	(5,210.0)	(5,556.8)
Proceeds from sale of trading investments	5,200.8		5,516.5	
Other gains and losses, net	(10.9)	(13.9)
(Gains)/losses of consolidated investment products, net	44.7		150.2	
Tax benefit from share-based compensation	42.3		72.2	
Excess tax benefits from share-based compensation	(12.0)	(15.1)
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates	(16.6)	(17.5)
Dividends from unconsolidated affiliates	13.1		3.0	
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:				
(Increase)/decrease in cash held by consolidated investment products	(45.9)	31.5	
(Increase)/decrease in receivables	263.1		(260.4)
Increase/(decrease) in payables	(441.2)	(109.2)
Net cash (used in)/provided by operating activities	247.2		146.0	
Investing activities:				
Purchase of property and equipment	(37.2)	(40.7)
Disposal of property and equipment	0.6		_	
Purchase of available-for-sale investments	(67.5)	(28.0)
Proceeds from sale of available-for-sale investments	23.8		36.6	
Purchase of investments by consolidated investment products)	•)
Proceeds from sale of investments by consolidated investment products	1,537.0		2,300.9	
Returns of capital in investments of consolidated investment products	(44.9		75.5	
Purchase of other investments	(63.4))
Proceeds from sale of other investments	46.2		23.7	
Returns of capital and distributions from unconsolidated partnership investments	8.7		18.9	
Acquisition of businesses)
Acquisition earn-out payments	(5.6	-	(5.4)
Net cash (used in)/provided by investing activities	(186.9)	229.9	
Financing activities:				
Proceeds from exercises of share options	12.1		9.9	
Purchases of treasury shares	(150.0	-	(333.0)
Dividends paid	(133.7)	(108.5)
Excess tax benefits from share-based compensation	12.0		15.1	
Capital invested into consolidated investment products	19.4		32.5	,
Capital distributed by consolidated investment products	(35.5)	(134.9)
Net borrowings/(repayments) of debt of consolidated investment products	145.7		(246.3)
Net borrowings/(repayments) under credit facility	272.0	,	268.0	
Repayments of senior notes	(215.1)		

Acquisition of interest in consolidated investment products		(12.3)
Net cash (used in)/provided by financing activities	(73.1) (509.5)
(Decrease)/increase in cash and cash equivalents	(12.8) (133.6)
Foreign exchange movement on cash and cash equivalents	3.8	14.6	
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of period	727.4	740.5	
Cash and cash equivalents, end of period	718.4	621.5	
Supplemental Cash Flow Information:			
Interest paid	(26.4) (27.2)
Interest received	2.5	4.5	
Taxes paid	(96.2) (109.9)
See accompanying notes.			
6			

Invesco Ltd.
Condensed Consolidated Statements of Changes in Equity (Unaudited)

(Unaudited)	Equi	ty Attributal	ble to Comn	non Sharel	olders Retained							
\$ in millions		m &d ditional ePaid-in-Ca	Treasury api Sh ares	Retained Earnings	Earnings Appropri for Investors in Consolid Investme Products	iated Accumula Other Comprehe Income lated	Attribut	n	Noncon leInterests Consoli Entities ers	s in	Total	
January 1, 2012	98.1	6,180.6	(1,280.4)	2,413.2	334.3	373.3	8,119.1		1,018.5		9,137.6)
Net income		_		347.8			347.8		(45.4)	302.4	
Other comprehensive income	_	_	_	_	_	16.6	16.6		(24.6)	(8.0))
Total comprehensive income							364.4		(70.0)	294.4	
Net income (loss) reclassified to appropriated retained earnings	_	_	_	_	(26.4)	· —	(26.4)	26.4		_	
Currency translation differences on investments in overseas subsidiaries reclassified to appropriated retained	_	_	_	_	(8.5)) —	(8.5)	8.5		_	
earnings Deconsolidation of consolidated investment products Change in	_	_	_	_	(47.6)) —	(47.6)	_		(47.6)
noncontrolling interests in consolidated entities,	_	_	_	_	_	_	_		(30.4)	(30.4)
net Dividends Employee share plans:	_	_	_	(133.7)	_	_	(133.7)	_		(133.7)
Share-based compensation		67.0	_	_	_	_	67.0		_		67.0	
Vested shares		(147.7)	147.7	_		_	_		_			
Exercise of options	_	(11.7)	23.8				12.1				12.1	
Tax impact of share-based payment		12.0		_	_	_	12.0		_		12.0	
Purchase of shares	—	_	(192.6)	_	_	_	(192.6)	_		(192.6)

June 30, 2012 98.1 6,100.2 (1,301.5) 2,627.3 251.8 389.9 8,165.8 953.0 9,118.8 See accompanying notes.

Invesco Ltd.
Condensed Consolidated Statements of Changes in Equity (continued) (Unaudited)

	Equity Attributable to Common Shareholders Retained									
\$ in millions		m &d ditional e&Paid-in-Cap	•	Retained Earnings	Earnings Appropriation for Investors in Consolida Investmen Products	Other Comprehe Income	Attributabl	Consolida Entities	in	Total
January 1, 2011	98.1	6,262.6	(991.5)	1,904.4	495.5	495.5	8,264.6	1,096.3		9,360.9
Net income		_	_	360.5	_	_	360.5	(131.8)	228.7
Other comprehensive income	_	_	_	_	_	149.0	149.0	6.6		155.6
Total comprehensive income Net income (loss)							509.5	(125.2)	384.3
reclassified to appropriated retained earnings	_	_	_	_	(170.2)	_	(170.2)	170.2		_
Currency translation differences on investments in overseas subsidiaries reclassified to appropriated retained earnings		_	_	_	14.9	_	14.9	(14.9)	_
Change in noncontrolling interests in consolidated entities,	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	(116.9)	(116.9)
net Dividends Employee share	_	_	_	(108.5)	_	_	(108.5)	_		(108.5)
plans: Share-based compensation	_	56.8		_	_	_	56.8	_		56.8
Vested shares Exercise of options	_	(175.6) (6.3)	175.6 16.2	_			— 9.9	_		— 9.9
Tax impact of	_	15.1	_	_			15.1			15.1
share-based payment Purchase of shares	_		(403.8)	_	_	_	(403.8)	_		(403.8)
			,				,			()

June 30, 2011 98.1 6,152.6 (1,203.5) 2,156.4 340.2 644.5 8,188.3 1,009.5 9,197.8 See accompanying notes.

Invesco Ltd.

Notes to the Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

1. ACCOUNTING POLICIES

Corporate Information

Invesco Ltd. (Parent) and all of its consolidated entities (collectively, the company or Invesco) provide retail, institutional and high-net-worth clients with an array of global investment management capabilities. The company's sole business is investment management.

Basis of Accounting and Consolidation

In the opinion of management, the unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements reflect all adjustments, consisting of normal recurring accruals, which are necessary for the fair presentation of the financial condition and results of operations for the interim periods presented. All significant intercompany transactions, balances, revenues and expenses are eliminated upon consolidation.

The Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements have been prepared in accordance with U.S. GAAP and consolidate the financial statements of the Parent, all of its controlled subsidiaries, any variable interest entities (VIEs) required to be consolidated, and any non-VIE general partnership investments where the company is deemed to have control. Control is deemed to be present when the Parent, directly or indirectly, holds a majority voting interest or otherwise has the power to govern the financial and operating policies of the subsidiary so as to obtain the benefits from its activities.

Certain disclosures included in the company's annual report are not required to be included on an interim basis in the company's quarterly reports on Forms 10-Q. The company has condensed or omitted these disclosures. Therefore, this Form 10-Q (Report) should be read in conjunction with the company's annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011, which was filed with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission on February 24, 2012. Use of Estimates

In preparing the financial statements, company management is required to make estimates and assumptions that affect reported revenues, expenses, assets, liabilities and disclosure of contingent liabilities. The primary estimates relate to investment valuation, goodwill and intangible impairment, and taxes. Use of available information and application of judgment are inherent in the formation of estimates. Actual results in the future could differ from such estimates and the differences may be material to the financial statements.

Accounting Pronouncements Recently Adopted and Pending Accounting Pronouncements

In May 2011, the FASB issued Accounting Standards Update 2011-04, "Fair Value Measurements: Amendments to Achieve Common Fair Value Measurement and Disclosure Requirements" (ASU 2011-04). ASU 2011-04 amends Topic 820 to clarify existing fair value measurement disclosures to (1) specifically provide quantitative information about the significant unobservable inputs used for all level 3 measurements and (2) disclose any transfers between levels 1 and 2 of the fair value hierarchy, not just significant transfers. ASU 2011-04 also requires a number of additional disclosures regarding fair value measurements. Specifically, ASU 2011-04 requires entities to disclose: (1) a qualitative discussion about the sensitivity of recurring level 3 measurements to changes in the unobservable inputs disclosed, including the interrelationship between inputs; (2) a description of the company's valuation processes surrounding level 3 measurements; (3) information about when the current use of a non-financial asset measured at fair value differs from its highest and best use; and (4) the hierarchy classification for items whose fair value is not recorded on the balance sheet but is disclosed in the notes. ASU 2011-04 amends Topic 820 to change the fair value measurement of financial instruments and the application of premiums and discounts in a fair value measurement. ASU 2011-04 also clarifies existing fair value measurement regarding the concepts of valuation premise, the application of the highest and best use, and the fair value measurement of an instrument classified in an entity's shareholders' equity. The adoption of ASU 2011-04 did not have an effect on the company's current fair value measurements but led to increased disclosures related to the assets and liabilities of the company's consolidated investment products that are classified as level 3 assets within the fair value hierarchy. The amendments to Topic 820 made by ASU 2011-04 are effective for interim and annual periods beginning on or after December 15, 2011, and are accordingly reflected in the fair value disclosure contained in Notes 2, "Fair Value of Assets and Liabilities," and 11, "Consolidated Investment Products."

In June 2011, the FASB issued Accounting Standards Update 2011-05, "Comprehensive Income: Presentation of Comprehensive Income" (ASU 2011-05). ASU 2011-05 amends Topic 220 to require the components of net income and other comprehensive income to be presented in one continuous statement, which would be referred to as the statement of comprehensive income, or in two separate but consecutive statements. Prior to ASU 2011-05, there was no requirement to

present the statement of net income and statement of comprehensive income consecutively. ASU 2011-05 also requires an entity to present on the face of the financial statements reclassification adjustments for items that are reclassified from other comprehensive income to net income alongside their respective components of net income and other comprehensive income. This requirement in ASU 2011-05 was amended and deferred in December 2011, when the FASB issued Accounting Standards Update No. 2011-12, "Deferral of the Effective Date for Amendments to the Presentation of Reclassifications of Items Out of Accumulated Other Comprehensive income in Accounting Standards Update No. 2011-05" (ASU 2011-12). As a result of ASU 2011-12, an entity will continue to report items that are reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive income consistent with the requirements in Topic 220 in effect before the adoption of ASU 2011-05. The amendments to Topic 220 made by ASU 2011-05, and the amendments to ASU 2011-05 made by ASU 2011-12, are effective for interim and annual periods beginning on or after December 15, 2011 for public companies, and are accordingly reflected in the new financial statement, "Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income."

In September 2011, the FASB issued Accounting Standards Update 2011-08, "Intangibles-Goodwill and Other: Testing Goodwill for Impairment" (ASU 2011-08). ASU 2011-08 amends Topic 350 on testing for goodwill impairment. Specifically, ASU 2011-08 permits an entity the option to first qualitatively assess whether it is more likely than not (a likelihood of more than 50 percent) that the fair value of a reporting unit is less than its carrying amount. If an entity concludes that this is the case, it would be required to calculate the fair value of the reporting unit under step one of the goodwill impairment test; otherwise, no further testing is required. An entity may bypass the qualitative assessment in any period and proceed directly to step one of the goodwill impairment test, and may resume performing the qualitative assessment in any subsequent period. The amendments made by ASU 2011-08 have been adopted by the company and are effective for interim and annual periods beginning on or after December 15, 2011. They will be contemplated as part of the company's 2012 impairment testing process.

2. FAIR VALUE OF ASSETS AND LIABILITIES

The carrying value and fair value of financial instruments is presented in the summary table below. The fair value of financial instruments held by consolidated investment products is presented in Note 11, "Consolidated Investment Products."

	June 30, 201	2		December 3	31, 2011
\$ in millions	Footnote Reference	Carrying Value	Fair Value	Carrying Value	Fair Value
Cash and cash equivalents		718.4	718.4	727.4	727.4
Available for sale investments	3	118.2	118.2	63.5	63.5
Assets held for policyholders		1,065.4	1,065.4	1,243.5	1,243.5
Trading investments	3	204.6	204.6	187.5	187.5
Foreign time deposits*	3	30.0	30.0	32.2	32.2
Support agreements*	10,11	(1.0) (1.0	(1.0) (1.0
Policyholder payables		(1,065.4) (1,065.4)	(1,243.5) (1,243.5)
Put option contracts		1.3	1.3		_
Financial instruments sold, not yet purchased		(1.2) (1.2	(1.0) (1.0
Note payable		(12.6) (12.6	(16.8) (16.8
Total debt*	4	(1,341.6) (1,363.0)	(1,284.7) (1,307.5)

These financial instruments are not measured at fair value on a recurring basis. See the indicated footnotes for additional information about the carrying and fair values of these financial instruments. Foreign time deposits are measured at cost plus accrued interest, which approximates fair value, and are accordingly classified as Level 2 securities.

The following is a description of the valuation methodologies used for assets and liabilities measured at fair value, as well as the general classification of such assets and liabilities pursuant to the valuation hierarchy.

Cash equivalents

Cash equivalents include cash investments in money market funds and time deposits. Cash investments in money market funds are valued under the market approach through the use of quoted market prices in an active market, which is the net asset value of the underlying funds, and are classified within level 1 of the valuation hierarchy.

Available-for-sale investments

Available-for-sale investments include amounts seeded into affiliated investment products, investments in affiliated CLOs,

and investments in other debt securities. Seed money investments are investments held in Invesco managed funds with the purpose of providing capital to the funds during their development periods. Seed money is valued under the market approach through the use of quoted market prices available in an active market and is classified within level 1 of the valuation hierarchy; there is no modeling or additional information needed to arrive at the fair values of these investments. CLO assets are valued based on price quotations provided by an independent third-party pricing source, in which case they are classified as level 2, or using an income approach through the use of certain observable and unobservable inputs. Due to current liquidity constraints within the market for CLO products that require the use of unobservable inputs, these investments are classified within level 3 of the valuation hierarchy. Other debt securities are valued using a cost valuation technique due to the lack of available cash flow and market data and are accordingly also classified within Level 3 of the valuation hierarchy.

Assets held for policyholders

Assets held for policyholders represent investments held by one of the company's subsidiaries, which is an insurance entity that was established to facilitate retirement savings plans in the U.K. The assets held for policyholders are accounted for at fair value pursuant to ASC Topic 944, "Financial Services — Insurance," and are comprised primarily of affiliated unitized funds. The assets are measured at fair value under the market approach based on the quoted prices of the underlying funds in an active market and are classified within level 1 of the valuation hierarchy. The policyholder payables are indexed to the value of the assets held for policyholders.

Put option contracts

In the three months ended June 30, 2012, the company purchased four put option contracts to hedge economically foreign currency risk on the translation of a portion of its pound sterling-denominated earnings into U.S. dollars. The economic hedge is predominantly triggered upon the impact of a significant decline in the pound sterling/U.S. dollar foreign exchange rate, which could arise from a Greek Euro exit or other major European economic events. Open put option contracts are marked-to-market through earnings, which are recorded in the company's consolidated statement of income in other gains and losses. These derivative contracts are valued using option valuation models and are included in other current assets in the company's consolidated balance sheet. The significant inputs in these models (volatility, forward points and swap curves) are readily available in public markets or can be derived from observable market transactions for substantially the full terms of the contracts and are classified within level 2 of the valuation hierarchy. The cost to the company of these contracts was \$2.5 million at their inception date, which represents the company's maximum exposure to loss from the contracts over the 12-month cumulative contract period, and contract maturity ranges from September 25, 2012 to June 25, 2013. These were the only contracts entered into during the period to hedge economically foreign currency risk. The company recognized a loss of \$1.2 million in the six months ended June 30, 2012 related to the change in market value of these put option contracts.

Trading investments

Trading investments include investments held to hedge economically against costs the company incurs in connection with certain deferred compensation plans in which the company participates, as well as trading and investing activities in equity and debt securities entered into in its capacity as sponsor of unit investment trusts (UITs).

Investments related to deferred compensation plans

Investments related to deferred compensation plans are primarily invested in affiliated funds that are held to hedge economically current and non-current deferred compensation liabilities. Investments related to deferred compensation plans are valued under the market approach through the use of quoted prices in an active market and are classified within level 1 of the valuation hierarchy.

UIT-related equity and debt securities

At June 30, 2012, UIT-related equity and debt securities consisted of investments in corporate stock, corporate bonds, UITs, U.S. state and political subdivisions. Each is discussed more fully below.

Corporate stock

The company temporarily holds investments in corporate stock for purposes of creating a UIT. Corporate stocks are valued under the market approach through use of quoted prices on an exchange. To the extent these securities are actively traded, valuation adjustments are not applied and they are categorized within level 1 of the valuation hierarchy; otherwise, they are categorized in level 2.

Corporate bonds

The company temporarily holds investments in corporate bonds for purposed of creating a UIT. Corporate bonds are valued using recently executed transaction prices, market price quotations (where observable), bond spreads, or credit default swap spreads. The spread data used is for the same maturities as the underlying bonds. If the spread data does not reference the issuers, then data that references comparable

issuers is used. When observable price quotations are not available, fair value is determined based on cash flow models with yield curves, bond or single name credit default spreads, and recovery rates based on collateral value as key inputs. Depending on the nature of the inputs, these investments are categorized as level 1, 2, or 3. UITs

The company may hold units of its sponsored UITs at period-end for sale in the primary market or secondary market. Equity UITs are valued under the market approach through use of quoted prices on an exchange. Fixed income UITs are valued using recently executed transaction prices, market price quotations (where observable), bond spreads, or credit default swap spreads. The spread data used is for the same maturities as the underlying bonds. If the spread data does not reference the issuers, then data that references comparable issuers is used. When observable price quotations are not available, fair value is determined based on cash flow models with yield curves, bond or single name credit default spreads, and recovery rates based on collateral value as key inputs. Depending on the nature of the inputs, these investments are categorized as level 1, 2, or 3.

Municipal securities

Municipal securities are valued using recently executed transaction prices, market price quotations (where observable), bond spreads, or credit default swap spreads. The spread data used is for the same maturities as the underlying bonds. If the spread data does not reference the issuers, then data that references comparable issuers is used. When observable price quotations are not available, fair value is determined based on cash flow models with yield curves, bond or single name credit default spreads, and recovery rates based on collateral value as key inputs. Depending on the nature of the inputs, these investments are categorized as level 1, 2, or 3.

UIT-related financial instruments sold, not yet purchased, and derivative instruments

The company uses U.S. Treasury futures, which are types of derivative financial instruments, to hedge economically fixed income UIT inventory and securities in order to mitigate market risk. Open futures contracts are marked-to-market daily through earnings, which are recorded in the company's consolidated statement of income in other revenue, along with the mark-to-market on the underlying trading securities held. Fair values of derivative contracts in an asset position are included in other current assets in the company's consolidated balance sheet. Fair values of derivative contracts in a liability position are included in other liabilities in the company's consolidated balance sheet. These derivative contracts are valued under the market approach through use of quoted prices in an active market and are classified within level 1 of the valuation hierarchy. At June 30, 2012, there were 7 open futures contracts with a notional value of \$0.9 million (December 31, 2011: 10 open futures contracts with a notional value of \$1.3 million). Additionally, to hedge economically the market risk associated with equity and debt securities and UITs temporarily held as trading investments, the company will hold short corporate stock, exchange-traded fund, or U.S. treasury security positions. These transactions are recorded as financial instruments sold, not yet purchased and are included in other current liabilities in the company's consolidated balance sheet. To the extent these securities are actively traded, valuation adjustments are not applied and they are categorized within level 1 of the valuation hierarchy; otherwise, they are categorized in level 2.

Note payable

The note payable represents a payable associated with Invesco's acquired ownership interest in two consolidated real estate funds. As the underlying investments in the funds are carried at fair value (and are disclosed as level 3 assets in the fair value hierarchy table included in Note 11, "Consolidated Investment Products"), management elected the fair value option for the note payable in order to offset the fair value movements recognized from the funds and has recorded the note payable as a level 3 liability. The fair value of the note payable is measured by reference to the value of the company's ownership interest in the equity of the funds, as this is the contractual amount payable at the reporting date. The value of the funds' equity is driven by the value of the underlying investments of the funds, as these investments make up the majority of the funds' equity. See Note 11, "Consolidated Investment Products," for additional information regarding the valuation of the underlying investments of the funds.

The following table presents, for each of the hierarchy levels described above, the carrying value of the company's assets and liabilities, including major security type for equity and debt securities, which are measured at fair value on the face of the statement of financial position as of June 30, 2012.

	As of June 30,	2012		
\$ in millions	Fair Value Measurements	Quoted Prices in Active Markets for Identical Assets (Level 1)	Significant Other Observable Inputs (Level 2)	Significant Unobservable Inputs (Level 3)
Current assets:				
Cash equivalents:	210.6	210.6		
Money market funds	210.6	210.6		_
Investments:*				
Available-for-sale:	100.4	100.2	0.0	
Seed money	109.4	100.2	9.2	
Trading investments:	200.2	200.2		
Investments related to deferred compensation plans	200.2	200.2	_	_
UIT-related equity and debt securities:	1.5	1.5		
Corporate stock	1.5	1.5		
UITs	1.6	1.6		
Municipal securities	1.3		1.3	
Assets held for policyholders	1,065.4	1,065.4		_
Put option contracts	1.3		1.3	_
Total current assets	1,591.3	1,579.5	11.8	_
Non-current assets:				
Investments — available-for-sale*:	2.5			2.5
CLOs	2.5			2.5
Other debt securities	6.3			6.3
Total assets at fair value	1,600.1	1,579.5	11.8	8.8
Current liabilities:	(4.06 % 4)	4 0 C T 4		
Policyholder payables	(1,065.4)	(1,065.4)	_	_
UIT-related financial instruments sold, not yet				
purchased:				
Corporate equities		(1.2)	_	
Note payable	(12.6)		_	(12.6)
Total liabilities at fair value	(1,079.2)	(1,066.6)		(12.6)

Current foreign time deposits of \$30.0 million and other current investments of \$0.5 million are excluded from this *table. Non-current equity method and other investments of \$198.2 million and \$11.8 million, respectively, are also excluded from this table. These investments are not measured at fair value, in accordance with applicable accounting standards.

Table of Contents

The following table presents, for each of the hierarchy levels described above, the carrying value of the company's assets and liabilities that are measured at fair value as of December 31, 2011:

assets and natifities that are measured at rail value a		,		
\$ in millions	As of December Fair Value Measurements	Quoted Prices in Active Markets for Identical Assets (Level 1)	Significant Other Observable Inputs (Level 2)	Significant Unobservable Inputs (Level 3)
Current assets:				
Cash equivalents:				
Money market funds	257.7	257.7	_	_
Investments:*				
Available-for-sale:				
Seed money	63.5	63.5		_
Trading investments:				
Investments related to deferred compensation plans	184.4	184.4		_
UIT-related equity and debt securities:				
Corporate stock	1.1	1.1		_
UITs	0.9	0.9		_
Municipal securities	1.1		1.1	_
Assets held for policyholders	1,243.5	1,243.5	_	_
Total current assets	1,752.2	1,751.1	1.1	_
Current liabilities:				
Policyholder payables	(1,243.5)	(1,243.5)		_
UIT-related financial instruments sold, not yet				
purchased:				
Corporate equities	(1.0)	(1.0)		_
Non-current liabilities:				
Note payable	(16.8)		_	(16.8)
Total liabilities at fair value	(1,261.3)	(1,244.5)	_	(16.8)

Current foreign time deposits of \$32.2 million and other current investments of \$0.5 million are excluded from this table. Non-current equity method and other investments of \$193.1 million and \$7.7 million, respectively, are also excluded from this table. These investments are not measured at fair value, in accordance with applicable accounting standards.

The following table shows a reconciliation of the beginning and ending fair value measurements for level 3 assets and liabilities during the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 and June 30, 2011, which are valued using significant unobservable inputs:

r	Three months ended June 30, 2012			Six months ended June 30, 2012				
\$ in millions	CLOs	Other Debt Securities	Note Payable	CLOs	Other Debt Securities	Note Payable		
Beginning balance	2.8	6.3	(12.3)	<u> </u>	_	(16.8)	
Deconsolidation of consolidated investment products	_	_	_	2.5	_	_		
Purchases, sales, issuances	(0.1) —		(0.1	1.7	_		
Net unrealized gains and losses included in accumulated other comprehensive income/(loss)*	(0.2) —	_	0.1	_	_		
Net unrealized gains and losses included in earnings*	_	_	_	_	_	3.5		
Reclassification	_	_	_		4.6	_		
Foreign exchange movements included in earnings	_	_	(0.3	· —	_	0.7		
Ending balance	2.5	6.3	(12.6)	2.5	6.3	(12.6)	
	Three 2011	months ende	ed June 30,	Six mo	onths ended.	June 30,		

	Three months ended June 30,),	Six months ended June 30,			
	2011				2011			
\$ in millions	CLOs		Note Payab	le	CLOs		Note Payabl	le
Beginning balance	0.7		(18.5)	0.5		(18.9))
Purchases, sales, issuances	(0.1)	2.9		(0.1)	2.9	
Net unrealized gains and losses included in accumulated other comprehensive income/(loss)*	(0.2)	_		_		_	
Foreign exchange movements included in earnings	_		(0.5)	_		(0.1)
Ending balance	0.4		(16.1)	0.4		(16.1)

Of these net unrealized gains and losses included in accumulated other comprehensive income/(loss), \$0.2 million loss and \$0.1 million gain for the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 is attributed to the change in unrealized gains and losses related to assets still held at June 30, 2012 (three and six months ended June 30, 2011: \$0.2 million and none unrealized gains and losses related to assets still held at June 30, 2011). Of these net unrealized gains and losses included in earnings, none and \$3.5 million for the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 is attributed to the change in unrealized gains and losses related to the note payable still held at June 30, 2012 (three and six months ended June 30, 2011: none and none).

Quantitative Information about Level 3 Fair Value Measurements

The following table shows significant unobservable inputs used in the fair value measurement of level 3 assets and liabilities:

Assets and Liabilities *	Fair Value at June 30, 2012 (\$ in millions)	Valuation Technique	Unobservable Inputs	Range (Weighted Average)
CLOs	2.5	Discounted Cash Flow- Euro	Probability of Default	1% - 5%
			Spread over Euribor	2150 - 2850 bps

Discounted Cash Flow-USD

Probability of Default 1% - 4%

Spread over Libor 1350 - 1800 bps

Other debt securities of \$6.3 million are not included in the table above as they are valued using a cost valuation *technique. The note payable of \$12.6 million is also not included in the table above as its value is linked to the underlying value of consolidated funds. Both items are more fully discussed in the "Available-for-sale investments" and "Note payable" disclosures above.

For CLO Notes, a change in the assumption used for spreads is generally accompanied by a directionally similar change in default rate. Significant increases in any of these inputs in isolation would result in a significant lower fair value measurements. A directionally-opposite impact would apply for significant decreases in these inputs.

3. INVESTMENTS

The disclosures below include details of the company's investments. Investments held by consolidated investment products are detailed in Note 11, "Consolidated Investment Products."

Current Investments

	As of	
	June 30,	December 31,
\$ in millions	2012	2011
Available-for-sale investments:		
Seed money	109.4	63.5
Trading investments:		
Investments related to deferred compensation plans	200.2	184.4
UIT-related equity and debt securities	4.4	3.1
Foreign time deposits	30.0	32.2
Other	0.5	0.5
Total current investments	344.5	283.7
Non-current Investments		
	As of	
	June 30,	December 31,
\$ in millions	2012	2011
Available-for-sale investments:		
CLOs	2.5	_
Other debt securities	6.3	
Equity method investments	198.2	193.1
Other	11.8	7.7
Total non-current investments	218.8	200.8

The portion of trading gains and losses for the six months ended June 30, 2012 that relates to trading securities still held at June 30, 2012 was a \$6.3 million net gain.

Realized gains and losses recognized in the income statement during the year from investments classified as available-for-sale are as follows:

	For the three months ended June 30, 2012			For the six n	nonths ended J	une 30, 2012	!
\$ in millions	Proceeds from Sales	Gross Realized Gains	Gross Realized Losses	Proceeds from Sales	Gross Realized Gains	Gross Realized Losses	
Current available-for-sale investments	3.3	0.3	_	23.6	1.8	(0.5)
Non-current available-for-sale investments	0.2		_	0.2	_	_	
	For the three	months ended	Lune 30				
	2011	months chace	i June 30,	For the six n	nonths ended J	une 30, 2011	
\$ in millions		Gross Realized Gains	Gross Realized Losses	For the six n Proceeds from Sales	nonths ended J Gross Realized Gains	une 30, 2011 Gross Realized Losses	
\$ in millions Current available-for-sale investments	2011 Proceeds	Gross Realized	Gross Realized	Proceeds	Gross Realized	Gross Realized)

Upon the sale of available-for-sale securities, net realized gains of \$1.3 million and \$6.3 million were transferred from accumulated other comprehensive income into the Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income during the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively. The specific identification method is used to determine the realized gain or loss on

securities sold or otherwise disposed.

Gross unrealized holding gains and losses recognized in other accumulated comprehensive income from available-for-sale investments are presented in the table below:

	June 30, 2	012				December	31, 2011			
		Gross	Gross				Gross	Gross		
\$ in millions	Cost	Unrealized Holding Gains	Unrealize Holding Losses	ed	Fair Value	Cost	Unrealized Holding Gains	Unrealize Holding Losses	ed	Fair Value
Current:										
Seed money	108.2	3.2	(2.0)	109.4	65.7	2.2	(4.4)	63.5
Current										
available-for-sale	108.2	3.2	(2.0)	109.4	65.7	2.2	(4.4)	63.5
investments										
Non-current:										
CLOs	2.5		_		2.5	_		_		_
Other debt securities	6.3		_		6.3	_		_		
Non-current										
available-for-sale	8.8		_		8.8	_		_		
investments:										
	117.0	3.2	(2.0)	118.2	65.7	2.2	(4.4)	63.5

Available-for-sale debt securities as of June 30, 2012 by maturity, are set out below:

\$ in millions	(Fair Value)
Less than one year	
One to five years	1.7
Five to ten years	2.5
Greater than ten years	4.6
Total available-for-sale	8.8

The following table provides the breakdown of available-for-sale investments with unrealized losses at June 30, 2012:

	Less Than 12	2 Months	12 Months o	r Greater	Total	
		Gross		Gross		Gross
\$ in millions	Fair Value	Unrealized	Fair Value	Unrealized	Fair Value	Unrealized
		Losses		Losses		Losses
Seed money (37 funds)	14.1	(1.2)	8.7	(0.8) 22.8	(2.0)

The following table provides the breakdown of available-for-sale investments with unrealized losses at December 31, 2011:

	Less Than 12	2 Months	12 Months or	2 Months or Greater		
		Gross		Gross		Gross
\$ in millions	Fair Value	Unrealized	Fair Value	Unrealized	Fair Value	Unrealized
		Losses		Losses		Losses
Seed money (64 funds)	37.5	(4.4)			37.5	(4.4)

The company has reviewed investment securities for other-than-temporary impairment (OTTI) in accordance with its accounting policy and has recognized \$0.9 million other-than-temporary impairment charges on available-for-sale investments during the six months ended June 30, 2012 (six months ended June 30, 2011: none).

The gross unrealized losses of seed money investments at June 30, 2012 were primarily caused by declines in the market value of the underlying securities in the seeded funds and foreign exchange movements. After conducting a review of the financial condition and near-term prospects of the underlying securities in the seeded funds as well as the severity and duration of the impairment, the company does not consider any material portion of its gross unrealized losses on these securities to be other-than-temporarily impaired. The securities are expected to recover their

Available for Cale

value over time and the company has the intent and ability to hold the securities until this recovery occurs.

4. DEBT

The disclosures below include details of the company's debt. Debt of consolidated investment products is detailed in Note 11, "Consolidated Investment Products."

	June 30, 201	2	December 31, 2011			
\$ in millions	Carrying Value	Fair Value	Carrying Value	Fair Value		
Unsecured Senior Notes*:						
5.625% — due April 17, 2012			215.1	217.3		
5.375% — due February 27, 2013	333.5	343.0	333.5	343.8		
5.375% — due December 15, 2014	197.1	209.0	197.1	207.4		
Floating rate credit facility expiring June 3, 2016	811.0	811.0	539.0	539.0		
Total debt	1,341.6	1,363.0	1,284.7	1,307.5		
Less: current maturities of total debt	(333.5)	(343.0)	(215.1)	(217.3)		
Long-term debt	1,008.1	1,020.0	1,069.6	1,090.2		

^{*}The company's Senior Note indentures contain certain restrictions on mergers or consolidations. Beyond these items, there are no other restrictive covenants in the indentures.

The fair market value of the company's Senior Notes was determined by market quotes provided by Bloomberg, which is considered a Level 2 valuation input. In the absence of an active market, the company relies upon the average price quoted by brokers for determining the fair market value of the debt.

Analysis of Borrowings by Maturity:

\$ in millions	June 30, 2012
2012	_
2013	333.5
2014	197.1
2016	811.0
Total debt	1,341.6

At June 30, 2012, the outstanding balance on the credit facility was \$811.0 million and the weighted average interest rate on the credit facility was 1.385%. Borrowings under the credit facility will bear interest at (i) LIBOR for specified interest periods or (ii) a floating base rate (based upon the highest of (a) the Bank of America prime rate, (b) the Federal Funds rate plus 0.50% and (c) LIBOR for an interest period of one month plus 1.00%), plus, in either case, an applicable margin determined with reference to the company's credit ratings and specified credit default spreads. Based on credit ratings as of June 30, 2012 of the company and such credit default spreads, the applicable margin for LIBOR-based loans was 1.10% and for base rate loans was 0.10%. In addition, the company is required to pay the lenders a facility fee on the aggregate commitments of the lenders (whether or not used) at a rate per annum which is based on the company's credit ratings. Based on credit ratings as of June 30, 2012, the annual facility fee was equal to 0.15%.

Financial covenants under the credit agreement include: (i) the quarterly maintenance of a debt/EBITDA ratio, as defined in the credit agreement, of not greater than 3.25:1.00 through June 30, 2014, and not greater than 3.00:1.00 thereafter, (ii) a coverage ratio (EBITDA, as defined in the credit agreement, divided by interest payable for the four consecutive fiscal quarters ended before the date of determination) of not less than 4.00:1.00. The company is in compliance with all regulatory minimum net capital requirements.

5. SHARE CAPITAL

Movements in the number of common shares issued are represented in the table below:

1110 venticitis in the number of common shares issued are represented in the	tuore octovi.			
In millions	June 30, 2012		June 30, 2011	
Common shares issued	490.4		490.4	
Less: Treasury shares for which dividend and voting rights do not apply	(45.2)	(39.5)
Common shares outstanding	445.2		450.9	

During the three and six months ended June 30, 2012, the company repurchased 3.2 million and 6.3 million shares, respectively, in the market at a cost of \$75.0 million and \$150.0 million, respectively (three and six months ended June 30, 2011: 11.3 million and 13.4 million shares were repurchased at a cost of \$279.9 million and \$333.0 million, respectively). Separately, an aggregate of 1.7 million shares were withheld on vesting events during the six months ended June 30, 2012 to meet employees' withholding tax (six months ended June 30, 2011: 2.7 million). The fair value of these shares withheld at the respective withholding dates was \$42.6 million during the six months ended June 30, 2012 (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$70.8 million). Approximately \$582.0 million remained authorized under the company's share repurchase plan at June 30, 2012 (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$835.4 million).

Total treasury shares at June 30, 2012 were 55.8 million (June 30, 2011: 49.5 million), including 10.6 million unvested restricted stock awards (June 30, 2011: 10.0 million) for which dividend and voting rights apply. The closing market price of common shares at June 30, 2012 was \$22.60. The total market value of the company's 55.8 million treasury shares was \$1.3 billion on June 30, 2012.

6. SHARE-BASED COMPENSATION

The company issues equity-settled share-based awards to certain employees, which are measured at fair value at the date of grant, in accordance with ASC Topic 718, "Compensation — Stock Compensation." The fair value determined at the grant date is expensed, based on the company's estimate of shares that will eventually vest, on a straight-line or accelerated basis over the vesting period. The company recognized total expenses of \$67.0 million in the six months ended June 30, 2012 (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$56.8 million) related to equity-settled share-based payment transactions.

Share Awards

Movements on share awards priced in U.S. dollars are detailed below:

	Six months en	ded June 30, 2012		Six months en 2011	ded June 30,
Millions of shares, except fair values	Time-Vested	Performance-Vested	Weighted Average Grant Date Fair Value (\$)	Time-Vested	Weighted Average Grant Date Fair Value (\$)
Unvested at the beginning of period	17.3	_	20.34	17.4	17.25
Granted during the period	5.4	0.3	24.84	5.5	26.79
Forfeited during the period	(0.1)		21.04	(0.2)	19.17
Vested and distributed during the period	(5.2)	_	18.75	(4.9	18.93
Unvested at the end of the period	17.4	0.3	22.26	17.8	20.21

Further details of the performance-vested awards granted in 2012 are included in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis section of the company's 2012 Proxy statement.

On December 4, 2007, in connection with the redomicile of the company from the U.K. to Bermuda, the company's primary share listing moved from the London Stock Exchange to the New York Stock Exchange. Movements on share awards priced in Pounds Sterling, which were awarded prior to the move of the company's primary share listing to the New York Stock Exchange, are detailed below:

· ·	Six months end 2012	ded June 30,	Six months en	ded June 30, 2011
Millions of shares, except fair values	Time-Vested	Weighted Average Grant Date Fair Value (£ Sterling)	Time-Vested	Weighted Average Grant Performance-VestedDate Fair Value (£ Sterling)

Unvested at the beginning of period	0.6	11.25	3.3	0.1		11.80
Vested and distributed during the period	(0.3	9.66	(2.3) (0.1)	11.94
Unvested at the end of the period	0.3	12.90	1.0			11.47

Share awards outstanding at June 30, 2012 had a weighted average remaining contractual life of 1.84 years. The market price of the company's common stock at June 30, 2012 was \$22.60.

Share Options

The company has not granted share option awards since 2005. All remaining outstanding share option awards were fully vested and were expensed by the company over the applicable vesting periods (the latest of which ended prior to December 31, 2008). At the time of their grants, the exercise prices of the share options were denominated in the company's trading currency, which was the Pound Sterling. The exercise price remains in Pounds Sterling and was not changed to U.S. Dollars. Therefore, upon exercise of the share options, the Pound Sterling exercise price will be converted into U.S. Dollars using the spot foreign exchange rate in effect on the exercise date.

Changes in outstanding share option awards are as follows:

	Six months e	nded June 30, 2012	Six months er	nded June 30, 2011
	Options	Weighted	Options	Weighted
	(millions of	Average	(millions of	Average
	shares)	Exercise Price	shares)	Exercise Price
	silaics)	(£ Sterling)	silares)	(£ Sterling)
Outstanding at the beginning of the period	4.5	7.85	10.7	13.85
Forfeited during the period	(0.1) 14.80	(0.5) 24.40
Exercised during the period	(0.9) 8.66	(0.7) 8.53
Outstanding at the end of the period	3.5	7.36	9.5	13.58
Exercisable at the end of the period	3.5	7.36	9.5	13.58

7. RETIREMENT BENEFIT PLANS

Defined Contribution Plans

The company operates defined contribution retirement benefit plans for all qualifying employees. The assets of the plans are held separately from those of the company in funds under the control of trustees. When employees leave the plans prior to vesting fully in the contributions, the contributions payable by the company are reduced by the amount of forfeited contributions.

The total amounts charged to the Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income for the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, of \$30.9 million and \$29.7 million, respectively, represent contributions paid or payable to these plans by the company at rates specified in the rules of the plans. As of June 30, 2012, accrued contributions of \$12.4 million (December 31, 2011: \$20.0 million) for the current year will be paid to the plans when due.

Defined Benefit Plans

The company maintains legacy defined benefit pension plans for qualifying employees of its subsidiaries in the U.K., Ireland, Germany, and Taiwan. All defined benefit plans are closed to new participants. The company also maintains a post-retirement medical plan in the U.S., which was closed to new participants in 2005. In 2006, the plan was amended to eliminate benefits for all participants who did not meet retirement eligibility by 2008. The assets of all defined benefit plans are held in separate trustee-administered funds. Under the plans, the employees are generally entitled to retirement benefits based on final salary at retirement.

The components of net periodic benefit cost in respect of these defined benefit plans are as follows:

	Three	mo	onths e	end	ed Jun	e 3	0,		Six n	on	ths end	led	June 3	0,		
	Retire	me	nt Pla	ns	Medi	cal	Plan		Retire	eme	ent Pla	ns	Medic	cal	Plan	
\$ in millions	2012		2011		2012		2011		2012		2011		2012		2011	
Service cost	(1.1)	(1.1)	(0.1)	(0.1))	(2.2)	(2.1)	(0.2))	(0.3))
Interest cost	(4.8)	(4.5)	(0.6))	(0.6))	(9.6)	(9.1)	(1.2)	(1.3)
Expected return on plan assets	4.4		3.8		0.1		0.1		8.8		7.5		0.2		0.2	
Amortization of prior service cost			(0.7))	0.5		0.5				(1.5)	1.0		1.0	
Amortization of net actuarial	(0.3	`	0.2		(0.1	`	(0.7)	(0.6	`	0.3		(0.2)	(1.4	`
(loss)/gain	(0.5	,	0.2		(0.1)	(0.7	,	(0.0)	0.5		(0.2)	(1.4	,
Net periodic benefit cost	(1.8)	(2.3))	(0.2))	(0.8))	(3.6)	(4.9)	(0.4))	(1.8)

The estimated amount of contributions expected to be paid to the retirement plans during 2012 is \$6.1 million, with an additional expected contribution of \$2.1 million to the medical plan.

8. TAXATION

At June 30, 2012, the total amount of gross unrecognized tax benefits was \$18.6 million as compared to the December 31, 2011, total of \$19.5 million. The company and its subsidiaries file annual income tax returns in the U.S. federal jurisdiction, various U.S. state and local jurisdictions, and in numerous foreign jurisdictions. A number of years may elapse before an uncertain tax position, for which the company has unrecognized tax benefits, is finally resolved. To the extent that the company has favorable tax settlements, or determines that accrued amounts are no longer needed due to a lapse in the applicable statute of limitations or other reasons, such liabilities, as well as the related interest and penalty, would be reversed as a reduction of income tax expense (net of federal tax effects, if applicable) in the period such determination is made.

9. EARNINGS PER SHARE

Basic earnings per share is calculated by dividing net income attributable to common shareholders by the weighted average number of shares outstanding during the period, excluding treasury shares. The weighted average number of shares outstanding during the period also includes participating securities such as unvested time-based restricted stock awards and restricted stock units that pay dividend equivalents. Diluted earnings per share is computed using the treasury stock method, which requires computing share equivalents and dividing net income attributable to common shareholders by the total weighted average number of shares and share equivalents outstanding during the period. The calculation of earnings per share is as follows:

In millions, except per share data	Net Income Attributable to Common Shareholders	Weighted Average Number of Shares	Per Share Amount
For the three months ended June 30, 2012:			
Basic earnings per share	\$153.9	453.8	\$0.34
Dilutive effect of share-based awards		1.5	
Diluted earnings per share	\$153.9	455.3	\$0.34
For the three months ended June 30, 2011:			
Basic earnings per share	\$183.0	465.5	\$0.39
Dilutive effect of share-based awards		1.9	
Diluted earnings per share	\$183.0	467.4	\$0.39
In millions, except per share data	Net Income Attributable to Common Shareholders	Weighted Average Number of Shares	Per Share Amount
For the six months ended June 30, 2012:	Attributable to Common Shareholders	Average Number of Shares	Amount
For the six months ended June 30, 2012: Basic earnings per share	Attributable to Common	Average Number of Shares	
For the six months ended June 30, 2012: Basic earnings per share Dilutive effect of share-based awards	Attributable to Common Shareholders \$347.8	Average Number of Shares 454.0 1.6	\$0.77
For the six months ended June 30, 2012: Basic earnings per share Dilutive effect of share-based awards Diluted earnings per share	Attributable to Common Shareholders	Average Number of Shares	Amount
For the six months ended June 30, 2012: Basic earnings per share Dilutive effect of share-based awards Diluted earnings per share For the six months ended June 30, 2011:	Attributable to Common Shareholders \$347.8 \$347.8	Average Number of Shares 454.0 1.6 455.6	\$0.77 - \$0.76
For the six months ended June 30, 2012: Basic earnings per share Dilutive effect of share-based awards Diluted earnings per share For the six months ended June 30, 2011: Basic earnings per share	Attributable to Common Shareholders \$347.8	Average Number of Shares 454.0 1.6 455.6	\$0.77
For the six months ended June 30, 2012: Basic earnings per share Dilutive effect of share-based awards Diluted earnings per share For the six months ended June 30, 2011:	Attributable to Common Shareholders \$347.8 \$347.8	Average Number of Shares 454.0 1.6 455.6	\$0.77 - \$0.76

See Note 6, "Share-based Compensation," for a summary of share awards outstanding under the company's share-based payment programs. These programs could result in the issuance of common shares that would affect the measurement of basic and diluted earnings per share.

There were no options to purchase or options outstanding for the six months ended June 30, 2012 (six months ended June 30, 2011: 4.9 million share options at a weighted average exercise price of £19.19) that were not included in the computation of diluted earnings per share because the options' exercise price were greater than the average market price of the shares and therefore their inclusion would have been anti-dilutive.

10. COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES

Commitments and contingencies may arise in the ordinary course of business.

Off Balance Sheet Commitments

The company has transactions with various private equity, real estate and other investment entities sponsored by the company for the investment of client assets in the normal course of business. Many of the company's investment products are structured as limited partnerships. The company's investment may take the form of the general partner or a limited partner, and the entities are structured such that each partner makes capital commitments that are to be drawn down over the life of the partnership as investment opportunities are identified. At June 30, 2012, the company's undrawn capital commitments were \$127.6 million (December 31, 2011: \$161.2 million).

During the fourth quarter of 2007, Invesco elected to enter into contingent support agreements for two of its investment trusts to enable them to sustain a stable pricing structure. These two trusts are unregistered trusts that invest in fixed income securities and are available only to limited types of investors. In June 2012, the agreements were amended to extend the term through December 31, 2012; further extensions are likely. As of June 30, 2012, the total committed support under these agreements was \$36.0 million with an internal approval mechanism to increase the maximum possible support to \$66.0 million at the option of the company. The estimated value of these agreements at June 30, 2012, was \$1.0 million (December 31, 2011: \$1.0 million), which is included in other current liabilities on the Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheet and represents a Level 3 measurement due to its determination from an expected present value technique. The estimated value of these agreements is lower than the maximum support amount, reflecting management's estimation that the likelihood of funding under the support agreements is low. Significant investor redemptions out of the trusts before the scheduled maturity of the underlying securities or significant credit default issues of the securities held within the trusts' portfolios could change the company's estimation of likelihood of funding. No payment has been made under either agreement nor has Invesco realized any loss from the support agreements through the date of this Report. These trusts were not consolidated because the company was not deemed to be the primary beneficiary.

A subsidiary of the company has received assessments related to various prior taxation periods for goods and services tax on revenue to which management fee rebates had been applied in those periods. The assessments, related interest, and penalty amounts are approximately \$19.8 million. Management believes Canada Revenue Agency's claims are unfounded and that these assessments are unlikely to stand, and accordingly no provision has been recorded in the Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

The Parent and various company subsidiaries have entered into agreements with financial institutions to guarantee certain obligations of other company subsidiaries. The company would be required to perform under these guarantees in the event of certain defaults. The company has not had prior claims or losses pursuant to these contracts and expects the risk of loss to be remote.

Legal Contingencies

In July 2010, various closed-end funds formerly advised by Van Kampen Investments or Morgan Stanley Investment Management included in the acquired business had complaints filed against them in New York State Court commencing derivative lawsuits purportedly brought on behalf of the common shareholders of those funds. The funds are nominal defendants in these derivative lawsuits and the defendants also include Van Kampen Investments (acquired by Invesco on June 1, 2010), Morgan Stanley Investment Management and certain officers and trustees of the funds who are or were employees of those firms. Invesco has certain obligations under the applicable acquisition agreement regarding the defense costs and any damages associated with this litigation. The plaintiffs allege breaches of fiduciary duties owed by the non-fund defendants to the funds' common shareholders related to the funds' redemption in prior periods of Auction Rate Preferred Securities (ARPS) theretofore issued by the funds. The complaints are similar to other complaints filed against investment advisers, officers and trustees of closed-end funds in other fund complexes which issued and redeemed ARPS. The complaints allege that the advisers, distributors and certain officers and trustees of those funds breached their fiduciary duty by redeeming ARPS at their liquidation value when there was no obligation to do so and when the value of ARPS in the secondary marketplace were significantly below their liquidation value. The complaints also allege that the ARPS redemptions were principally motivated by

the fund sponsors' interests to preserve distribution relationships with brokers and other financial intermediaries who held ARPS after having repurchased them from their own clients. The complaints do not specify alleged damages. Certain other funds included in the acquired business have received demand letters expressing similar allegations. Such demand letters could be precursors to additional similar lawsuits being commenced against those other funds. The Boards of Trustees of the funds established special committees of independent trustees to conduct an inquiry regarding the allegations set forth in the complaints and demand letters. Those evaluations have been completed, and the Boards of Trustees of the funds accepted the recommendation of their special litigation committees to (i) reject the demands contained in the demand letters and (ii) to seek dismissal of the related lawsuits. Motions to dismiss were filed on October 4, 2011, and remain pending.

Invesco believes the cases and other claims identified above should be dismissed or otherwise will terminate, although there can be no assurance of that result. Invesco intends to defend vigorously any cases which may survive beyond initial motions to dismiss. The company cannot predict with certainty, however, the eventual outcome of such cases and other claims, nor whether they will have a material negative impact on the company. The nature and progression of litigation can make it difficult to predict the impact a particular lawsuit will have on the company. There are many reasons that the company cannot make these assessments, including, among others, one or more of the following: the proceeding is in its early stages; the damages sought are unspecified, unsupportable, unexplained or uncertain; the claimant is seeking relief other than compensatory damages; the matter presents novel legal claims or other meaningful legal uncertainties; discovery has not started or is not complete; there are significant facts in dispute; and there are other parties who may share in any ultimate liability.

The company is from time to time involved in litigation relating to other claims arising in the ordinary course of its business. Management is of the opinion that the ultimate resolution of such claims will not materially affect the company's business, financial position, results of operation or liquidity. In management's opinion, adequate accrual has been made as of June 30, 2012 to provide for any such losses that may arise from matters for which the company could reasonably estimate an amount. Furthermore, in management's opinion, it is not possible to estimate a range of reasonably possible losses with respect to other litigation contingencies.

The investment management industry also is subject to extensive levels of ongoing regulatory oversight and examination. In the United States and other jurisdictions in which the company operates, governmental authorities regularly make inquiries, hold investigations and administer market conduct examinations with respect to compliance with applicable laws and regulations. Additional lawsuits or regulatory enforcement actions arising out of these inquiries may in the future be filed against the company and related entities and individuals in the U.S. and other jurisdictions in which the company and its affiliates operate. Any material loss of investor and/or client confidence as a result of such inquiries and/or litigation could result in a significant decline in assets under management, which would have an adverse effect on the company's future financial results and its ability to grow its business.

11. CONSOLIDATED INVESTMENT PRODUCTS

The company's risk with respect to each investment in consolidated investment products is limited to its equity ownership and any uncollected management fees. Therefore, the gains or losses of consolidated investment products have not had a significant impact on the company's results of operations, liquidity or capital resources. The company has no right to the benefits from, nor does it bear the risks associated with, these investments, beyond the company's minimal direct investments in, and management fees generated from, the investment products. If the company were to liquidate, these investments would not be available to the general creditors of the company, and as a result, the company does not consider investments held by consolidated investment products to be company assets. Additionally, the collateral assets of consolidated collateralized loan obligations (CLOs) are held solely to satisfy the obligations of the CLOs, and the investors in the consolidated CLOs have no recourse to the general credit of the company for the notes issued by the CLOs.

Collateralized Loan Obligations

A significant portion of consolidated investment products are CLOs. CLOs are investment vehicles created for the sole purpose of issuing collateralized loan instruments that offer investors the opportunity for returns that vary with the risk level of their investment. The notes issued by the CLOs are backed by diversified collateral asset portfolios consisting primarily of loans or structured debt. For managing the collateral for the CLO entities, the company earns investment management fees, including in some cases subordinated management fees, as well as contingent incentive fees. The company has invested in certain of the entities, generally taking a portion of the unrated, junior subordinated position. The company's investments in CLOs are generally subordinated to other interests in the entities and entitle the company and other subordinated tranche investors to receive the residual cash flows, if any, from the entities. The company's subordinated interest can take the form of (1) subordinated notes, (2) income notes or (3) preference/preferred shares. The company has determined that, although the junior tranches have certain characteristics of equity, they should be accounted for and disclosed as debt on the company's Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheet, as the subordinated and income notes have a stated maturity indicating a date for which

they are mandatorily redeemable. The preference shares are also classified as debt, as redemption is required only upon liquidation or termination of the CLO and not of the company. The financial information of the consolidated CLOs is included in the company's consolidated financial statements on a one-month lag.

Prior to the adoption of guidance now encompassed in ASC Topic 810 (discussed in Note 1, "Accounting Policies"), the company's ownership interests, which were classified as available-for-sale investments on the company's Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets, combined with its other interests (management and incentive fees), were quantitatively assessed to determine if the company is the primary beneficiary of these entities. The company determined, for periods prior to the adoption of this guidance, that it did not absorb the majority of the expected gains or losses from the CLOs and therefore was not their primary beneficiary.

The company determined that it was the primary beneficiary of certain CLOs, as it has the power to direct the activities of the CLOs that most significantly impact the CLOs' economic performance, and the obligation to absorb losses/right to receive benefits from the CLOs that could potentially be significant to the CLOs. The primary beneficiary assessment includes an analysis of the rights of the company in its capacity as investment manager. In some CLOs, the company's role as investment manager provides that the company contractually has the power, as defined in ASC Topic 810, to direct the activities of the CLOs that most significantly impact the CLOs' economic performance, such as managing the collateral portfolio and its credit risk. In other CLOs, the company determined that it does not have this power in its role as investment manager due to certain rights held by other investors in the products or restrictions that limit the company's ability to manage the collateral portfolio and the CLO's credit risk. Additionally, the primary beneficiary assessment includes an analysis of the company's rights to receive benefits and obligations to absorb losses associated with its first loss position and management/incentive fees. As part of this analysis, the company uses a quantitative model to corroborate its qualitative assessments. The quantitative model includes an analysis of the expected performance of the CLOs and a comparison of the company's absorption of this performance relative to the other investors in the CLOs. The company has determined that it could receive significant benefits and/or absorb significant losses from certain CLOs in which it holds a first loss position and has the right to significant fees. It was determined that the company's benefits and losses from certain other CLOs could not be significant, particularly in situations where the company does not hold a first loss position and where the fee interests are based upon a fixed percentage of collateral asset value.

Private equity, real estate and fund-of-funds (partnerships)

For investment products that are structured as partnerships and are determined to be VIEs, including private equity funds, real estate funds and fund-of-funds products, the company evaluates the structure of the partnership to determine if it is the primary beneficiary of the investment product. This evaluation includes assessing the rights of the limited partners to transfer their economic interests in the investment product. If the limited partners' lack rights to manage their economic interests, they are considered to be de facto agents of the company, resulting in the company determining that it is the primary beneficiary of the investment product. The company generally takes less than a 1% investment in these entities as the general partner. Non-VIE general partnership investments are deemed to be controlled by the company and are consolidated under a voting interest entity (VOE) model, unless the limited partners have the substantive ability to remove the general partner without cause based upon a simple majority vote or can otherwise dissolve the partnership, or unless the limited partners have substantive participating rights over decision making. Interests in unconsolidated private equity funds, real estate funds and fund-of-funds products are classified as equity method investments in the company's Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets. The financial information of the consolidated private equity and real estate funds are included in the company's consolidated financial statements on a one-quarter lag.

Other investment products

As discussed in Note 10, "Commitments and Contingencies," the company has entered into contingent support agreements for two of its investment trusts to enable them to sustain a stable pricing structure, creating variable interests in these VIEs. The company earns management fees from the trusts and has a small investment in one of these trusts. The company was not deemed to be the primary beneficiary of these trusts after considering any explicit and implicit variable interests in relation to the total expected gains and losses of the trusts.

At June 30, 2012, the company's maximum risk of loss in significant VIEs in which the company is not the primary beneficiary is presented in the table below.

\$ in millions	Footnote Reference	Carrying Value	Company's Maximum Risk of Loss
CLO investments	3	2.5	2.5
Partnership and trust investments	_	35.1	35.1
Investments in Invesco Mortgage Capital Inc.	_	28.7	28.7
Support agreements*	10	(1.0) 36.0
Total			102.3

*As of June 30, 2012, the committed support under these agreements was \$36.0 million with an internal approval mechanism to increase the maximum possible support to \$66.0 million at the option of the company.

Table of Contents

During the six months ended June 30, 2012, the company invested in and consolidated a new CLO that it manages. The table below illustrates the summary balance sheet amounts related to this CLO before consolidation into the company.

Balance Sheet	
\$ in millions	CLO - VIE
During the six months ended June 30, 2012	
Current assets	174.8
Non-current assets	325.6
Total assets	500.4
Current liabilities	155.7
Non-current liabilities	345.3
Total liabilities	501.0
Total equity	(0.6)
Total liabilities and equity	500.4

During the six months ended June 30, 2012, the company determined it was no longer the primary beneficiary of certain CLOs due to reconsideration events leading to reassessments of the rights held by other unaffiliated investors and deconsolidated these products. The company continues to manage the collateral portfolio of these CLOs and maintains an investment in these products. The amounts deconsolidated from the Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheet are illustrated in the table below. There was no net impact to the Condensed Consolidated Statement of Income for the six months ended June 30, 2012 from the deconsolidation of these investment products.

Bal	lance	Sheet
-----	-------	-------

\$ in millions	CLO - VIE
During the six months ended June 30, 2012	
Current assets	48.2
Non-current assets	594.1
Total assets	642.3
Current liabilities	18.7
Non-current liabilities	576.0
Total liabilities	594.7
Total equity	47.6
Total liabilities and equity	642.3

The following tables reflect the impact of consolidation of investment products into the Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets as of June 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011, and the Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income for the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011.

Condensed Consolidating Balance Sheets

Condensed Consolidating B	barance Sheets						Subtotal -	
\$ in millions	Before Consolidation ⁽¹⁾	CLOs-VIEs	Other VIEs	VOEs	Adjustmen	ts ⁽²⁾	Impact of Consolidated Investment Products	Total
As of June 30, 2012 Current assets	3,190.3	410.5	3.4	97.4	(28.6)	482.7	3,673.0
Non-current assets	8,974.1	5,163.9	40.2	846.8	(85.1)	5,965.8	14,939.9
Total assets	12,164.4	5,574.4	43.6	944.2	(113.7)	6,448.5	18,612.9
Current liabilities	2,546.2	189.3	0.4	3.5	(14.7)	178.5	2,724.7
Long-term debt of	2,340.2	109.3	0.4	3.3	(14.7	,	176.5	2,124.1
consolidated investment products	_	5,133.3	_	_	(63.6)	5,069.7	5,069.7
Other non-current liabilities	: 1 699 7							1,699.7
Total liabilities	4,245.9	5,322.6	0.4	3.5	(78.3)	5,248.2	9,494.1
Retained earnings	.,=,	0,022.0	•••	0.0	(, 0.0	,	0,2.0.2	,,., <u>.</u>
appropriated for investors in consolidated investment products	n	251.8	_	_	_		251.8	251.8
Other equity attributable to common shareholders Equity attributable to	7,914.0	_	0.1	35.3	(35.4)	_	7,914.0
noncontrolling interests in	4.5		43.1	905.4	_		948.5	953.0
consolidated entities				, , , , ,			<i>y</i> 1010	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,
Total liabilities and equity	12,164.4	5,574.4	43.6	944.2	(113.7)	6,448.5	18,612.9
\$ in millions	Before Consolidation ⁽¹⁾	CLOs-VIEs	Other VIEs	VOEs	Adjustmen	ts ⁽²	Subtotal - Impact of Consolidated Investment Products	Total
As of December 31, 2011								
Current assets	3,352.7	394.5	3.1	113.7	(29.9)	481.4	3,834.1
Non-current assets	8,976.5	5,682.3	42.8	903.8	(92.5)	6,536.4	15,512.9
Total assets	12,329.2	6,076.8	45.9	1,017.5	(122.4)	7,017.8	19,347.0
Current liabilities	2,818.9	179.2	0.4	5.8	(29.9)	155.5	2,974.4
Long-term debt of					(# 0.4	,	~ ~1.0 o	10 o
consolidated investment	_	5,563.3	_		(50.4)	5,512.9	5,512.9
products Other non-current liabilities	1 722 1							1,722.1
Total liabilities	4,541.0	5,742.5	0.4	5.8	(80.3	`	5,668.4	10,209.4
Retained earnings	4,541.0	3,742.3	0.4	5.0	(00.5	,	5,000.4	10,207.4
appropriated for investors in consolidated investment products	n	334.3	_	_	_		334.3	334.3

Other equity attributable to	7 702 7		0.1	43.1	(42.1	`	1 1	7,784.8
common shareholders	1,165.1	_	0.1	43.1	(42.1)	1.1	7,704.0
Equity attributable to								
noncontrolling interests in	4.5		45.4	968.6	_		1,014.0	1,018.5
consolidated entities								
Total liabilities and equity	12,329.2	6,076.8	45.9	1,017.5	(122.4)	7,017.8	19,347.0

⁽¹⁾ The Before Consolidation column includes the company's equity interest in the investment products subsequently consolidated, accounted for as equity method and available-for-sale investments.

Adjustments include the elimination of intercompany transactions between the company and its consolidated (2) investment products, primarily the elimination of the company's equity at risk recorded as investments by the company (before

Table of Contents

consolidation) against either the equity (private equity and real estate partnership funds) or subordinated debt (CLOs) of the funds.

Condensed Consolidating Statements of Income

\$ in millions Three months ended June 30,	Before Consolidation		-VIE	Othe VIEs		VOEs	Adjustmer	nts ⁽¹⁾⁽	Subtotal Impact of Consolidation Investme Products	f ated	l Total	
2012 Total operating revenues Total operating expenses Operating income	1,019.5 791.4 228.1	— 13.9 (13.9))		(10.5 (10.5)	(10.5 14.7 (25.2)	1,009.0 806.1 202.9	l
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates	9.7	_		_			(2.8)	(2.8)	6.9	
Interest and dividend income	5.7	68.7					(3.5)	65.2		70.9	
Other investment income/(losses)	(7.7)	28.2		1.8		53.3	(6.1)	77.2		69.5	
Interest expense Income before income taxes Income tax provision Net income	(13.4) 222.4 (62.3) 160.1	(50.4 32.6 — 32.6)	1.6 — 1.6		 42.2 42.2	3.5 (8.9 — (8.9)	(46.9 67.5 — 67.5)	289.9)
Net (income)/loss attributable to noncontrolling interests in consolidated entities, net	_	(32.6)	(1.6)	(39.5)	_		(73.7)	(73.7)
Net income attributable to common shareholders	160.1	_		_		2.7	(8.9)	(6.2)	153.9	
\$ in millions Three months ended June 30,	Before Consolidation ⁽	₁₎ CLOs-	-VIE	Othe VIEs		VOEs	Adjustmer	nts ⁽¹⁾⁽	Subtotal Impact of Consolidation Investme Products	f ated	l Total	
Total operating revenues Total operating expenses Operating income Equity in earnings of	1,082.1 833.4 248.7	— 12.1 (12.1)	- 0.2 (0.2)	0.1 3.5 (3.4)	(12.2 (12.2)	(12.1 3.6 (15.7)	1,070.0 837.0 233.0	l
unconsolidated affiliates	10.5	_				_	0.3		0.3		10.8	
Interest and dividend income Other investment	4.0	79.8					(1.6)	78.2		82.2	
income/(losses)	6.0	(73.8)	0.6		3.4	5.1		(64.7)	(58.7)
Interest expense Income before income taxes Income tax provision Net income	(16.0) 253.2 (75.4) 177.8	(48.1 (54.2 — (54.2 54.2)))		1.6 5.4 — 5.4 —		(46.5 (48.4 — (48.4 53.6))	204.8)

Net (income)/loss attributable to noncontrolling interests in consolidated entities, net Net income attributable to common shareholders

- (0.2) 5.4 5.2 183.0

The Before Consolidation column includes the company's equity interest in the investment products accounted for as equity method (private equity and real estate partnership funds) and available-for-sale investments (CLOs). Upon consolidation of the CLOs, the company's and the CLOs' accounting policies are effectively aligned, resulting in the reclassification of the company's loss for the three months ended June 30, 2012 of \$6.1 million (representing (1) the decrease in the market value of the company's holding in the consolidated CLOs) from other comprehensive income into other gains/losses (three months ended June 30, 2011: \$5.1 million gain). The company's loss (gain) on its investments in the CLOs (before consolidation) eliminates with the company's share of the offsetting gain (loss) on the CLOs' debt. The net income arising from consolidation of CLOs is therefore completely attributed to other investors in these CLOs, as the company's share has been eliminated through consolidation.

Adjustments include the elimination of intercompany transactions between the company and its consolidated (2) investment products, primarily the elimination of management fees expensed by the funds and recorded as operating revenues (before consolidation) by the company.

\$ in millions Six months ended June 30,	Before Consolidation ⁽¹⁾) CLOs-VIE	Other VIEs	VOEs	Adjustments ⁽¹⁾	Subtotal - Impact of (2Consolidated Investment Products	l Total
Total operating revenues Total operating expenses Operating income Equity in earnings of	2,063.6 1,589.2 474.4	— 24.1 (24.1)			(20.9) (20.9)	(20.9) 20.8 (41.7)	2,042.7 1,610.0 432.7
unconsolidated affiliates	16.0	_	_	_	0.6	0.6	16.6
Interest and dividend income Other investment	11.5	137.7	_	_	(6.9)	130.8	142.3
income/(losses)	10.8	(40.6)	0.9	(3.0)	,	(44.6)	(33.8)
Interest expense Income before income taxes Income tax provision	(27.0) 485.7 (135.9)	(99.4) (26.4)	0.4	(20.1)	6.9 (1.3)	(92.5) (47.4)	(119.5) 438.3 (135.9)
Net income	349.8	(26.4)	0.4	(20.1)	(1.3)	(47.4)	302.4
Net (income)/loss attributable to noncontrolling interests in consolidated entities, net	_	26.4	(0.4)	19.4	_	45.4	45.4
Net income attributable to common shareholders	349.8	_	_	(0.7)	(1.3)	(2.0)	347.8
\$ in millions	Before Consolidation ⁽¹⁾	₎ CLOs-VIE	Other s VIEs	VOEs	Adjustments ⁽¹⁾	Subtotal - Impact of (2 Consolidated Investment Products	l Total
Six months ended June 30, 2011							
Total operating revenues Total operating expenses Operating income	2,120.5 1,631.3 489.2		 0.5 (0.5)	0.1 5.8 (5.7)	(23.3) (23.3)	(23.2) 7.3 (30.5)	2,097.3 1,638.6 458.7
Equity in earnings of	18.4	_	_	_	(0.9)	(0.9)	17.5
unconsolidated affiliates Interest and dividend income	7.3	154.0	_	_	(2.8)	151.2	158.5
Other investment income/(losses)	13.9	(210.6)	0.9	44.5	15.0	(150.2)	(136.3)
Interest expense Income before income taxes	(32.2) 496.6	(89.3) (170.2)	 0.4		2.8 14.1	(86.5) (116.9)	(118.7) 379.7
Income tax provision Net income	(151.0) 345.6	— (170.2)	0.4	38.8	 14.1	— (116.9)	(151.0) 228.7

Edgar Filing: Invesco Ltd. - Form 10-Q

Net (income)/loss attributable							
to noncontrolling interests in	0.1	170.2	(0.4)	(38.1)	_	131.7	131.8
consolidated entities, net							
Net income attributable to	345.7			0.7	14.1	14.8	360.5
common shareholders	343.7			0.7	14.1	14.0	300.3

The Before Consolidation column includes the company's equity interest in the investment products accounted for as equity method (private equity and real estate partnership funds) and available-for-sale investments (CLOs). Upon consolidation of the CLOs, the company's and the CLOs' accounting policies are effectively aligned, resulting in the reclassification of the company's loss for the six months ended June 30, 2012 of \$1.9 million (representing (1) the decrease in the market value of the company's holding in the consolidated CLOs) from other comprehensive income into other gains/losses (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$15 million gain). The company's loss (gain) on its investments in the CLOs (before consolidation) eliminates with the company's share of the offsetting gain (loss) on the CLOs' debt. The net income arising from consolidation of CLOs is therefore completely attributed to other investors in these CLOs, as the company's share has been eliminated through consolidation.

29

Adjustments include the elimination of intercompany transactions between the company and its consolidated (2) investment products, primarily the elimination of management fees expensed by the funds and recorded as operating revenues (before consolidation) by the company.

The carrying value of investments held, derivative contracts, and notes issued by consolidated investment products is also their fair value. The following table presents the fair value hierarchy levels of investments held, derivative contracts, and notes issued by consolidated investment products, which are measured at fair value as of June 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011:

\$ in millions	As of June 30, Fair Value Measurements	Quoted Prices in Active	Significant Other Observable Inputs (Level	Significant Unobservable Inputs (Level 3)
Assets:				
CLO collateral assets:				
Bank loans	4,846.9	_	4,846.9	_
Bonds	292.9	_	292.9	_
Equity securities	24.1	_	24.1	_
CLO-related derivative assets	7.6	_	7.6	_
Private equity fund assets:				
Equity securities	149.1	23.3		125.8
Debt securities	11.9	_		11.9
Investments in other private equity funds	564.3	_	_	564.3
Debt securities issued by the U.S. Treasury	9.0	9.0	_	_
Real estate investments	152.6		_	152.6
Total assets at fair value	6,058.4	32.3	5,171.5	854.6
Liabilities:				
CLO notes	(5,069.7)			(5,069.7)
CLO-related derivative liabilities	(9.2)	_	(9.2)	_
Total liabilities at fair value	(5,078.9)	_	(9.2)	(5,069.7)

Table of Contents

	As of December	r 31, 2011		
\$ in millions	Fair Value Measurements	Quoted Prices in Active Markets for Identical Assets (Level 1)	Significant Other Observable Inputs (Level 2)	Significant Unobservable Inputs (Level 3)
Assets:				
CLO collateral assets:				
Bank loans	5,354.3	_	5,354.3	_
Bonds	292.8	_	292.8	_
Equity securities	35.3	_	35.3	_
CLO-related derivative assets	10.8	_	10.8	_
Private equity fund assets:				
Equity securities	138.2	11.4	0.1	126.7
Debt securities	10.0	_	_	10.0
Investments in other private equity funds	559.5	_	_	559.5
Debt securities issued by the U.S. Treasury	6.0	6.0	_	_
Real estate investments	232.9	_	_	232.9
Total assets at fair value	6,639.8	17.4	5,693.3	929.1
Liabilities:				
CLO notes	(5,512.9)			(5,512.9)
CLO-related derivative liabilities	(5.8)	_	(5.8)	_
Total liabilities at fair value	(5,518.7)		(5.8)	(5,512.9)

The following table shows a reconciliation of the beginning and ending fair value measurements for level 3 assets and liabilities using significant unobservable inputs:

	Three mont 30, 2012	hs ended June	Six months 30, 2012	s ended June
\$ in millions	Level 3 Assets	Level 3 Liabilities	Level 3 Assets	Level 3 Liabilities
Beginning balance	837.8	(5,345.0)	929.1	(5,512.9)
Purchases			0.5	_
Sales	(24.9)		(55.7) —
Issuances			_	(325.2)
Settlements		105.0	_	195.7
Deconsolidation of consolidated investment products			_	573.4
Gains and losses included in the Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income*	52.2	23.7	(8.8)) (158.7)
Foreign exchange Ending balance	(10.5) 854.6	146.6 (5,069.7)	(10.5 854.6) 158.0 (5,069.7)
Enumy varance	0.54.0	(3,009.7)	0.4.0	(3,009.7)

	Three mon	ths ended June	Six months ended June		
	30, 2011		30, 2011		
\$ in millions	Level 3	Level 3	Level 3	Level 3	
\$ III IIIIIIOIIS	Assets	Liabilities	Assets	Liabilities	
Beginning balance	950.3	(6,291.0)	972.8	(5,865.4)	
Purchases	17.7	_	26.9		
Sales	(58.1) —	(131.5)	_	
Issuances		_		_	
Settlements		160.8		260.0	
Gains and losses included in the Condensed Consolidated	5.7	(52.8)	47.4	(433.7)	
Statements of Income*	3.1	(32.6)	47.4	(433.7	
Foreign exchange	(5.8) (109.7	(5.8)	(253.6)	
Ending balance	909.8	(6,292.7)	909.8	(6,292.7)	

Included in gains and losses of consolidated investment products in the Condensed Consolidated Statement of Income for the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 are \$55.6 million in net unrealized gains and \$3.1 million *in net unrealized losses attributable to investments still held at June 30, 2012 by consolidated investment products (three and six months ended June 30, 2011: \$6.9 million in net unrealized losses and \$11.0 million in net unrealized gains attributable to investments still held at June 30, 2011).

Fair value of consolidated CLOs

The company elected the fair value option for collateral assets held and notes issued by its consolidated CLOs to eliminate the measurement and recognition inconsistency that would otherwise arise from measuring assets and liabilities and recognizing the related gains and losses on different accounting bases.

The collateral assets held by consolidated CLOs are primarily invested in senior secured bank loans, bonds, and equity securities. Bank loan investments, which comprise the majority of consolidated CLO portfolio collateral, are senior secured corporate loans from a variety of industries, including but not limited to the aerospace and defense, broadcasting, technology, utilities, household products, healthcare, oil and gas, and finance industries. Bank loan investments mature at various dates between 2012 and 2027, pay interest at Libor or Euribor plus a spread of up to 14.0%, and typically range in S&P credit rating categories from BBB down to unrated. At June 30, 2012 the unpaid principal balance exceeded the fair value of the senior secured bank loans and bonds by approximately \$483.0 million (December 31, 2011: \$701.0 million excess). Approximately 2% of the collateral assets are in default as of June 30, 2012 (December 31, 2011: less than 1% of the collateral assets were in default). CLO investments are valued based on price quotations provided by an independent third-party pricing source. These third party sources aggregate indicative price quotations daily to provide the company with a price for the CLO investments. The company has developed internal controls to review the reasonableness and completeness of theses price quotations on a daily basis. If necessary, price quotations are challenged through the third-party pricing source challenge process. As of June 30, 2012, there have been no price quotation challenges by the company.

In addition, an internal valuation committee conducts an annual due diligence review of all independent third-party pricing sources to review the provider's valuation methodology as well as ensure internal controls exist over the valuation of the CLO investments. In the event that the third-party pricing source is unable to price an investment, other relevant factors, data and information are considered, including: i) information relating to the market for the investment, including price quotations for and trading in the investment, interest in similar investments, the market environment, investor attitudes towards the investment and interests in similar investments; ii) the characteristics of and fundamental analytical data relating to the investment, including, for senior secured corporate loans, the cost, current interest rate, period until next interest rate reset, maturity and base lending rate, the terms and conditions of the senior secured corporate loan and any related agreements, and the position of the senior secured corporate loan in the borrower's debt structure; iii) the nature, adequacy and value of the senior secured corporate loan's collateral, including the CLO's rights, remedies and interests with respect to the collateral; iv) for senior secured corporate loans, the

creditworthiness of the borrower, based on an evaluation of its financial condition, financial statements and information about the business, cash flows, capital structure and future prospects; v) the reputation and financial condition of the agent and any intermediate participants in the senior secured corporate loan; and vi) general economic and market conditions affecting the fair value of the senior secured corporate loan.

Notes issued by consolidated CLOs mature at various dates between 2015 and 2024 and have a weighted average maturity of 9.2 years. The notes are issued in various tranches with different risk profiles. The interest rates are generally variable rates based on Libor or Euribor plus a pre-defined spread, which varies from 0.21% for the more senior tranches to 7.25% for the more subordinated tranches. At June 30, 2012, the outstanding balance on the notes issued by consolidated CLOs exceeds their

fair value by approximately \$0.7 billion (December 31, 2011: \$1.0 billion excess). The investors in this debt are not affiliated with the company and have no recourse to the general credit of the company. Notes issued by CLOs are recorded at fair value using an income approach. Fair value is determined using current information, notably market yields and projected cash flows of collateral assets, which are impacted by forecasted default and recovery rates. Market yields, default rates and recovery rates used in the company's estimate of fair value vary based on the nature of the investments in the underlying collateral pools. In periods of rising market yields, default rates and lower debt recovery rates, the fair value, and therefore the carrying value, of the notes may be adversely affected. The current liquidity constraints within the market for CLO products require the use of certain unobservable inputs for CLO valuation. Once the undiscounted cash flows of the collateral assets have been determined, the company applies appropriate discount rates that a market participant would use to determine the discounted cash flow valuation of the notes.

Certain consolidated CLOs with Euro-denominated debt have entered into swap agreements with various counterparties to hedge economically interest rate and foreign exchange risk related to CLO collateral assets with non-Euro interest rates and currencies. These swap agreements are not designated as qualifying as hedging instruments. The fair value of derivative contracts in an asset position is included in the company's Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheet in other current assets, and the fair value of derivative contracts in a liability position is included in the company's Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheet in other current liabilities. These derivative contracts are valued under an income approach using forecasted interest rates and are classified within level 2 of the valuation hierarchy. Changes in fair value of \$3.0 million and \$6.7 million are reflected as losses in gains/(losses) of consolidated investment products, net on the company's Condensed Consolidated Statement of Income for the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 (three and six months ended June 30, 2011: \$1.9 million and \$5.7 million, reflected as losses in gains/ (losses) of consolidated investment products). As of June 30, 2012, there were 60 open swap agreements with a notional value of \$98.1 million (December 31, 2011: 70 open swap agreements with a notional value of \$123.3 million). Swap maturities are tied to the maturity of the underlying collateral assets. Fair value of consolidated private equity funds

Consolidated private equity funds are generally structured as partnerships. Generally, the investment strategy of underlying holdings in these partnerships is to seek capital appreciation through direct investments in public or private companies with compelling business models or ideas or through investments in partnership investments that also invest in similar private or public companies. Various strategies may be used. Companies targeted could be distressed organizations, targets of leveraged buyouts or fledgling companies in need of venture capital. Investees of these consolidated investment products may not redeem their investment until the partnership liquidates. Generally, the partnerships have a life that range from seven to twelve years unless dissolved earlier. The general partner may extend the partnership term up to a specified period of time as stated in the Partnership Agreement. Some partnerships allow the limited partners to cause an earlier termination upon the occurrence of certain events as specified in the Partnership Agreement.

For private equity partnerships, fair value is determined by reviewing each investment for the sale of additional securities of an issuer to sophisticated investors or for investee financial conditions and fundamentals. Publicly traded portfolio investments are carried at market value as determined by their most recent quoted sale, or if there is no recent sale, at their most recent bid price. For these investments held by consolidated investment products, level 1 classification indicates that fair values have been determined using unadjusted quoted prices in active markets for identical assets that the partnership has the ability to access. Level 2 classification may indicate that fair values have been determined using quoted prices in active markets but give effect to certain lock-up restrictions surrounding the holding period of the underlying investments.

The fair value of level 3 investments held by consolidated investment products are derived from inputs that are unobservable and which reflect the limited partnerships' own determinations about the assumptions that market participants would use in pricing the investments, including assumptions about risk. These inputs are developed based on the partnership's own data, which is adjusted if information indicates that market participants would use different assumptions. The partnerships which invest directly into private equity portfolio companies (direct private equity funds) take into account various market conditions, subsequent rounds of financing, liquidity, financial condition,

purchase multiples paid in other comparable third-party transactions, the price of securities of other companies comparable to the portfolio company, and operating results and other financial data of the portfolio company, as applicable.

The partnerships which invest into other private equity funds (funds-of-funds) take into account information received from those underlying funds, including their reported net asset values and evidence as to their fair value approach, including consistency of their fair value application. These investments do not trade in active markets and represent illiquid long-term investments that generally require future capital commitments. While the partnerships' reported share of the underlying net asset values of the underlying funds is usually the most significant input in arriving at fair value and is generally representative of fair value, other information may also be used to value such investments at a premium or discount to the net asset values as reported by the funds, including allocations of priority returns within the funds as well as any specific conditions and events affecting the funds.

Fair value of consolidated real estate funds

Consolidated real estate funds are structured as limited liability companies. These limited liability companies invest in other real estate funds, and these investments are carried at fair value and presented as investments in consolidated investment products. The net asset value of the underlying funds, which primarily consists of the real estate investment value and mortgage loans, is adjusted to fair value. Fair value is defined as the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. Real estate fund assets are classified within the fair value hierarchy based on the lowest level of input that is significant to the fair value measurement. Due to the illiquid nature of investments made in real estate companies, all of the real estate assets are classified as level 3. The real estate investment vehicles use one or more valuation techniques (e.g., the market approach, the income approach, or the cost approach) for which sufficient and reliable data is available to value investments classified within level 3. The income approach generally consists of the net present value of estimated future cash flows, adjusted as appropriate for liquidity, credit, market and/or other risk factors.

The inputs used by the real estate funds in estimating the value of level 3 investments include the original transaction price, recent transactions in the same or similar instruments, as well as completed or pending third-party transactions in the underlying investment or comparable investments. Level 3 investments may also be adjusted to reflect illiquidity and/or non-transferability. Other inputs used include discount rates, cap rates and income and expense assumptions. The fair value measurement of level 3 investments does not include transaction costs and acquisition fees that may have been capitalized as part of the investment's cost basis. Due to the lack of observable inputs, the assumptions used may significantly impact the resulting fair value and therefore the real estate funds' results of operations.

Quantitative Information about Level 3 Fair Value Measurements

The following table shows significant unobservable inputs used in the fair value measurement of level 3 assets and liabilities:

Assets and Liabilities *	Fair Value at June 30, 2012 (\$ in millions)	Valuation Technique	Unobservable Inputs	Range
Private Equity FundsEquity Securities	125.8	Market Comparable	EBITDA Multiple	30 - 40x
			Revenue Multiple Discount In-Place & Market Rent	5 - 15x 20% - 50% JPY 250 - JPY
Real Estate Investments	152.6	Discounted Cash Flow	Rates	700 per sq ft
			Revenue Growth Rate	0.0% - 2.0%
			Discount Rate	5.75% - 8.00%
			Exit Capitalization Rate	6.00% - 8.25%
			Stabilized Occupancy Rate	92.0% - 96.0%
			Expense Growth Rate	1.00%
		Maulast Caussian 1.1.	In-Place & Market Rent	JPY 250 - JPY
		Market Comparable	Rates	700 per sq ft
			Exit Capitalization Rate	6.00% - 8.25%
CLO Notes	(5,069.7)	Discounted Cash Flow- Euro	Probability of Default	1% - 5%
			Spread over Euribor **	300 - 2850 bps
		Discounted Cash Flow- USD	Probability of Default	1% - 4%
			Spread over Libor **	200 - 1800 bps

Certain equity securities held by consolidated private equity funds are valued using third-party pricing information and/or recent private market transactions. Quantitative unobservable inputs for such valuations were not developed *or adjusted by the company. Debt securities held by consolidated private equity funds of \$11.9 million are excluded from the table above as they are valued using a cost valuation technique. Investments in other private equity funds of \$564.3 million are also excluded from the table above as they are valued using the NAV practical expedient.

**Lower spreads relate to the more senior tranches in the CLO note structure; higher spreads relate to the less senior

33

tranches.

Table of Contents

The following narrative will indicate the sensitivity of inputs illustrating the impact of significant increases to the inputs. A directionally-opposite impact would apply for significant decreases in these inputs:

For investments held by consolidated private equity funds, significant increases in discounts in isolation would result in significantly lower fair value measurements, while significant increases in EBITDA and revenue multiple assumptions in isolation would result in significantly higher fair value measurements. An increase in discount assumptions would result in a directionally opposite change in the assumptions for EBITDA and revenue multiple resulting in lower fair value measurements.

For real estate investments, a change in the revenue growth rate generally would be accompanied by a directionally-similar change in the assumptions for in-place and market rent rates and stabilized occupancy rates. Significant increases in any of the unobservable inputs for in-place and market rent rates and stabilized occupancy rates in isolation would result in significantly higher fair values. An increase in these assumptions would result in a directionally-opposite change in the assumptions for discount rate, exit capitalization rate, and expense growth rate. Significant increases in the assumptions for discount rate, exit capitalization rate, and expense growth rate in isolation would result in significantly lower fair value measurements.

For CLO Notes, a change in the assumption used for spreads is generally accompanied by a directionally similar change in default rate. Significant increases in any of these inputs in isolation would result in a significantly lower fair value measurements.

12. GUARANTOR CONDENSED CONSOLIDATING FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Invesco Holding Company Limited, the Issuer and a subsidiary of Invesco Ltd. (the Parent), issued 5.375% \$350.0 million senior notes due 2013, and 5.375% \$200.0 million senior notes due 2014. (See Note 4, "Debt," for outstanding balances at June 30, 2012 and March 31, 2012.) These senior notes, are fully and unconditionally guaranteed as to payment of principal, interest and any other amounts due thereon by the Parent, together with the following 100% owned subsidiaries: Invesco Management Group, Inc., Invesco Advisers, Inc., IVZ Inc., and Invesco North American Holdings, Inc. (the Guarantors). The company's remaining consolidated subsidiaries do not guarantee this debt. The guarantees of each of the Guarantors are joint and several. Presented below are Condensed Consolidating Balance Sheets as of June 30, 2012, and December 31, 2011, Condensed Consolidating Statements of Income and Comprehensive Income for the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, and Condensed Consolidating Statements of Cash Flows for the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011.

Condensed Consolidating Balance Sheets \$ in millions As of June 30, 2012	Guarantor	s Non-Guaranto	rsIssuer	Parent	Adjustments	s Consolidated
ASSETS						
Current assets:						
Cash and cash equivalents	12.6	703.3	2.4	0.1		718.4
Cash and cash equivalents of consolidate	d	380.5				380.5
investment products		380.3		_	_	380.3
Unsettled fund receivables		487.1	_	_	_	487.1
Accounts receivable	152.3	246.1		_		398.4
Accounts receivable of consolidated	_	114.7				114.7
investment products						
Investments	4.1	338.8		1.6	_	344.5
Prepaid assets	11.8	39.4		0.2	_	51.4
Other current assets	51.0	56.3	2.1	_	(21.0)	88.4
Deferred tax asset, net	17.5	6.7	_	_		24.2
Assets held for policyholders		1,065.4		_		1,065.4
Intercompany receivables	16.5	38.3	328.9		(383.7)	
Total current assets	265.8	3,476.6	333.4	1.9	(404.7)	3,673.0
Non-current assets:	55 1	150 6	7 .0	2.2		210.0
Investments	55.1	152.6	7.9	3.2	_	218.8
Investments of consolidated investment	_	6,050.9	_	_		6,050.9
products		75.0				75.0
Security deposit assets and receivables	10.0	75.0 5.5	2.9		_	75.0 18.4
Other non-current assets			2.9		_	
Deferred sales commissions	10.0 138.7	33.8 175.9	_	_	_	43.8 314.6
Property and equipment, net		173.9	_	_	_	
Intangible assets, net Goodwill	1,192.2 2,583.5	3,900.0	432.6	_	_	1,302.3 6,916.1
Deferred tax assets,net	2,363.3	30.1	432.0	_	(30.1)	0,910.1
Intercompany receivables		1,791.4	<u></u>	_	(2,963.6)	_
Investment in subsidiaries	458.2	276.7	5,143.4	8,515.6	(14,393.9)	
Total non-current assets	5,012.5	12,602.0	6,194.2	8,518.8	(17,387.6)	14,939.9
Total assets	5,278.3	16,078.6			(17,792.3)	•
LIABILITIES AND EQUITY	3,270.3	10,070.0	0,527.0	0,520.7	(17,772.3)	10,012.9
Current liabilities:						
Current maturities of total debt	_	_	333.5	_	_	333.5
Unsettled fund payables		472.7	_	_	_	472.7
Income taxes payable		61.8	9.3	_	(21.0)	50.1
Other current liabilities	124.7	481.9	8.7	0.7		616.0
Other current liabilities of consolidated		107.0				107.0
investment products		187.0		_		187.0
Policyholder payables		1,065.4			_	1,065.4
Intercompany payables		42.3	4.1	337.3	(383.7)	
Total current liabilities	124.7	2,311.1	355.6	338.0	(404.7)	2,724.7
Non-current liabilities:						
Long-term debt	589.0		419.1	_		1,008.1
Long-term debt of consolidated		5,069.7	_			5,069.7
investment products		2,002.1				5,007.1

Edgar Filing: Invesco Ltd. - Form 10-Q

Deferred tax liabilities, net	337.9	_	_	_	(30.1)	307.8
Security deposits payable	_	75.0	_	_		75.0
Other non-current liabilities	56.1	252.7	_	_		308.8
Intercompany payables	1,774.2	604.4	568.1	16.9	(2,963.6)	
Total non-current liabilities	2,757.2	6,001.8	987.2	16.9	(2,993.7)	6,769.4
Total liabilities	2,881.9	8,312.9	1,342.8	354.9	(3,398.4)	9,494.1
Equity:						
Total equity attributable to common shareholders	2,396.4	6,812.7	5,184.8	8,165.8	(14,393.9)	8,165.8
Equity attributable to noncontrolling interests in consolidated entities	_	953.0	_	_	_	953.0
Total equity	2,396.4	7,765.7	5,184.8	8,165.8	(14,393.9)	9,118.8
Total liabilities and equity	5,278.3	16,078.6	6,527.6	8,520.7	(17,792.3)	18,612.9

Condensed Consolidating Balance Sheets (c \$ in millions	,	s Non-Guarantoi	releeuer	Parent	A divetmen	ts Consolidated
As of December 31, 2011	Guaranton	S INOII-Guarantoi	15155UC1	1 arciit	Aujustinen	is Consolidated
ASSETS						
Current assets:						
Cash and cash equivalents	20.6	703.0	3.1	0.7	_	727.4
Cash and cash equivalents of consolidated		202.2				202.2
investment products		382.3				382.3
Unsettled fund receivables	_	444.4	_	_	_	444.4
Accounts receivable	163.6	260.8	_	_	_	424.4
Accounts receivable of consolidated		98.5				98.5
investment products						
Investments	4.2	266.2	_	13.3	_	283.7
Prepaid assets	9.7	41.5	_	_		51.2
Other current assets	39.3	120.5	1.1	_	(10.9)) 150.0
Deferred tax asset, net	18.9	9.8				28.7
Assets held for policyholders		1,243.5				1,243.5
Intercompany receivables	37.9	38.0	29.0		`) —
Total current assets	294.2	3,608.5	33.2	14.0	(115.8) 3,834.1
Non-current assets:	~ 0 0			2.0		• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •
Investments	50.0	144.4	3.4	3.0		200.8
Investments of consolidated investment	_	6,629.0	_			6,629.0
products		•				
Security deposit assets and receivables	0.5	81.2				81.2
Other non-current assets	8.5	6.6	2.8		_	17.9
Deferred sales commissions	13.9	26.6			_	40.5
Property and equipment, net	145.3 420.6	167.5 902.2	_	_	_	312.8
Intangible assets, net Goodwill	2,312.8	4,161.8	433.3	_	_	1,322.8 6,907.9
Intercompany receivables	2,312.8 772.1	1,834.0	573.5	_	(3,179.6) —
Investment In Subsidiaries	1,228.2	5.6	5,116.3		(14,815.1) —) —
Total non-current assets	4,951.4	13,958.9	6,129.3	8,468.0	(17,994.7	,
Total assets	5,245.6	17,567.4	6,162.5	8,482.0	(17,5)4.7 $(18,110.5)$	
LIABILITIES AND EQUITY	3,243.0	17,507.4	0,102.3	0,402.0	(10,110.3) 17,547.0
Current liabilities:						
Current maturities of total debt		_	215.1	_	_	215.1
Unsettled fund payables		439.6	_	_	_	439.6
Income taxes payable		63.1	7.4		(10.9) 59.6
Other current liabilities	144.3	685.4	11.1	0.7		841.5
Other current liabilities of consolidated						
investment products	_	175.1	_			175.1
Policyholder payables		1,243.5	_			1,243.5
Intercompany payables		62.8	29.9	12.2	(104.9) —
Total current liabilities	144.3	2,669.5	263.5	12.9	(115.8) 2,974.4
Non-current liabilities:						
Long-term debt	539.0	_	530.6			1,069.6
Long-term debt of consolidated investmen	t	5,512.9			_	5,512.9
products Deferred tax liabilities, net	29.6	244.4			_	274.0
Deletion and incomment, not	27.0	- 1 1				27 1.0

Edgar Filing: Invesco Ltd. - Form 10-Q

Security deposits payable		81.2		_	_	81.2
Other non-current liabilities	55.1	242.2		_		297.3
Intercompany payables	1,728.3	444.8	656.5	350.0	(3,179.6) —
Total non-current liabilities	2,352.0	6,525.5	1,187.1	350.0	(3,179.6	7,235.0
Total liabilities	2,496.3	9,195.0	1,450.6	362.9	(3,295.4) 10,209.4
Equity:						
Total equity attributable to common shareholders	2,749.3	7,353.9	4,711.9	8,119.1	(14,815.1) 8,119.1
Equity attributable to noncontrolling interests in consolidated entities	_	1,018.5	_	_	_	1,018.5
Total equity	2,749.3	8,372.4	4,711.9	8,119.1	(14,815.1	9,137.6
Total liabilities and equity	5,245.6	17,567.4	6,162.5	8,482.0	(18,110.5) 19,347.0

Condensed Consolidating Statements of Income and Comprehensive Income	e
Non-	

\$ in millions	Guarantors	Non- Guarantors	Issuer	Parent	Adjustments	Consolidated
For the three months ended June 30, 2012						
Operating Revenues:						
Investment management fees	300.0	480.6				780.6
Service and distribution fees	23.4	163.7				187.1
Performance fees	0.7	14.7				15.4
Other	0.5	25.4			_	25.9
Intercompany Revenues	7.9	(7.9)			_	
Total operating revenues	332.5	676.5			_	1,009.0
Operating expenses:						,
Employee compensation	87.9	215.4		1.3	_	304.6
Third-party distribution, service and						
advisory	20.2	296.4			_	316.6
Marketing	1.1	25.5				26.6
Property, office and technology	28.6	39.8		0.1		68.5
General and administrative	20.1	68.0		0.6		88.7
Transaction and integration	_	1.1	_	_	_	1.1
Intercompany Expenses	58.7	(59.1)	_	0.4	_	_
Total operating expenses	216.6	587.1		2.4	_	806.1
Operating income/(loss)	115.9	89.4		(2.4)	_	202.9
Other income/(expense):	110.5	02		(2)		202.9
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated						
affiliates	1.6	5.0	85.4	157.7	(242.8)	6.9
Interest and dividend income	0.3	21.6	12.9	0.1	(32.7)	2.2
Interest and dividend meonic Interest income of consolidated	0.5		12.7	0.1	(32.7	
investment products		68.7	_		_	68.7
Other gains/(losses) of consolidated						
investment products, net	_	77.2		_	_	77.2
Interest expense	(33.5)	(0.6)	(10.7)	(1.2)	32.6	(13.4)
Interest expense of consolidated	(33.3)		(10.7)	(1.2	32.0	(13.4
investment products		(46.9)			_	(46.9)
Other gains and losses, net	(1.4)	(4.6)	(1.4)	(0.3)	_	(7.7)
Income before income taxes	82.9	209.8	86.2	153.9	(242.9)	289.9
Income tax provision	(32.3)		(2.0)		(272.)	(62.3)
Net income	50.6	181.8	84.2	153.9	(242.9)	227.6
Net (income)/loss attributable to	30.0	101.0	04.2	133.7	(272.)	227.0
noncontrolling interests in consolidated		(73.7)				(73.7)
entities, net		(13.1)				(13.1
Net income attributable to common						
shareholders	50.6	108.1	84.2	153.9	(242.9)	153.9
shareholders						
Total comprehensive income	49.9	66.7	43.8	62.7	(109.9)	113.2
-	49.9	00.7	43.6	02.7	(109.9)	113.2
Comprehensive loss (income)		(50.5				(50.5
attributable to noncontrolling interests in consolidated entities	_	(50.5)	_	_	_	(50.5)
in consumated entities	49.9	16.2	43.8	62.7	(109.9)	62.7
	+フ.ブ	10.2	+3.0	04.7	(107.7)	04.7

Comprehensive income attributable to common shareholders

Condensed Consolidating Statements			_			e (c	ontinued)					
\$ in millions	Guaranto	rs	Non-Guara	ntor	sIssuer		Parent		Adjustme	ents	Consolid	ated
For the three months ended June 30, 2011												
Operating Revenues:												
Investment management fees	301.5		517.6								819.1	
Service and distribution fees	25.7		185.7						_		211.4	
Performance fees	0.1		7.5						_		7.6	
Other	4.3		27.6						_		31.9	
Intercompany Revenues	6.9		(6.9)	_				_		_	
Total operating revenues	338.5		731.5	,			_		_		1,070.0	
Operating expenses:											-,	
Employee compensation	85.6		227.2				5.5		_		318.3	
Third-party distribution, service and							0.0					
advisory	12.6		329.2								341.8	
Marketing	10.3		15.8						_		26.1	
Property, office and technology	26.3		35.3				0.3				61.9	
General and administrative	23.5		51.9		0.2		2.0		_		77.6	
Transaction and integration			11.3		U.2		2.0				11.3	
Intercompany Expenses	50.4		(50.4)								
Total operating expenses	208.7		620.3	,	0.2		7.8				837.0	
Operating income/(loss)	129.8		111.2		(0.2	`	(7.8	`	_		233.0	
Other income/(expense):	129.0		111.2		(0.2	,	(7.6	,			233.0	
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated												
affiliates	2.3		8.1		94.9		185.9		(280.4)	10.8	
Interest and dividend income	0.6		21.4		12.1		0.3		(32.0)	2.4	
Interest and dividend income Interest income of consolidated	0.0		21.4		12.1		0.5		(32.0	,	2.4	
	_		79.8		_		_		_		79.8	
investment products Other pains ((lesses) of senselidated												
Other gains/(losses) of consolidated			(64.7)					_		(64.7)
investment products, net	(34.3	`	(0.5	`	(12.6	`	(0.6	`	22.0		(16.0	`
Interest expense	(34.3)	(0.5)	(12.6)	(0.6)	32.0		(16.0)
Interest expense of consolidated	_		(46.5)	_		_		_		(46.5)
investment products	0.2		0.7		(0.1	`	5.0				6.0	
Other gains and losses, net	0.2		0.7		(0.1)	5.2		(200.4	`	6.0	
Income before income taxes	98.6 (40.0	`	109.5	`	94.1	`	183.0		(280.4)	204.8	`
Income tax provision)	(34.5)	(0.9)			(200.4	`	(75.4)
Net income	58.6		75.0		93.2		183.0		(280.4)	129.4	
Net (income)/loss attributable to the			5 2.6								52.C	
noncontrolling interests in	_		53.6						_		53.6	
consolidated entities, net of tax												
Net income attributable to common	58.6		128.6		93.2		183.0		(280.4)	183.0	
shareholders									`			
Total comprehensive income	58.6		101.0		111.6		211.8		(327.8)	155.2	
Comprehensive loss (income)									(,		
attributable to noncontrolling interest	s —		56.6						_		56.6	
in consolidated entities	=		20.0								20.0	
Comprehensive income attributable to)											
common shareholders	58.6		157.6		111.6		211.8		(327.8)	211.8	

Coı	ndensed	Consc	olidating	Statements	of	Income and	C	ompre	hensiv	ve i	Income	(continue	ed)

Condensed Consolidating Statements o	f Income and	_	isive Incom	ne (continued)		
\$ in millions	Guarantors	Non- Guarantors	Issuer	Parent	Adjustments	Consolidated
For the six months ended June 30, 2012 Operating Revenues:	2					
Investment management fees	599.9	972.1	_		_	1,572.0
Service and distribution fees	46.1	330.0				376.1
Performance fees	8.4	27.5				35.9
Other	7.6	51.1				58.7
Intercompany Revenues	12.2	(12.2))			_
Total operating revenues	674.2	1,368.5				2,042.7
Operating expenses:	071.2	1,500.5				2,0 12.7
Employee compensation	181.9	437.8		3.4		623.1
Third-party distribution, service and				5.4		
advisory	43.0	590.7				633.7
Marketing	2.4	50.9				53.3
Property, office and technology	56.8	78.4		0.1		135.3
General and administrative	39.6	120.2		2.2		162.0
Transaction and integration	37.0	2.6				2.6
Intercompany Expenses	— 117.1	(117.6	—) —	0.5		2.0
Total operating expenses	440.8	1,163.0	, —	6.2		
	233.4	205.5				432.7
Operating income/(loss)	233.4	203.3	_	(6.2) —	432.7
Other income/(expense):						
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates	2.7	13.5	177.6	355.3	(532.5)	16.6
Interest and dividend income	1.7	12.2	25.0	0.2	(65.6	16
	1./	43.3	25.0	0.2	(65.6)	4.6
Interest income of consolidated	_	137.7				137.7
investment products						
Other gains/(losses) of consolidated		(44.7	—			(44.7)
investment products, net	(67.1	0.2	(22.2	. (2.5	\ (5.6	(27.0
Interest expense	(67.1)	0.3	(23.3) (2.5) 65.6	(27.0)
Interest expense of consolidated		(92.5	—			(92.5)
investment products	4.0		(1.1	\ 0.0		
Other gains and losses, net	4.3	6.8	(1.1) 0.9		10.9
Income before income taxes	175.0	269.9	178.2	347.7	(532.5)	438.3
Income tax provision	(67.0)	(67.1	(1.9	0.1		(135.9)
Net income	108.0	202.8	176.3	347.8	(532.5)	302.4
Net (income)/loss attributable to the						
noncontrolling interests in consolidated	l —	45.4				45.4
entities, net of tax						
Net income attributable to common	108.0	248.2	176.3	347.8	(532.5)	347.8
shareholders	10010	2.0.2	170.0	2.7.0	(882.8)	2 . 7 . 6
Total comprehensive income	109.0	193.5	174.5	364.4	(547.0)	294.4
Comprehensive loss (income)						
attributable to noncontrolling interests		70.0	_	_	_	70.0
in consolidated entities						
Comprehensive income attributable to common shareholders	109.0	263.5	174.5	364.4	(547.0)	364.4

Condensed Consolidating Statements \$ in millions		and Compre s Non-Guar			ne (continued) Parent		ents Consolidated
For the six months ended June 30, 2011							
Operating Revenues:							
Investment management fees	596.7	1,014.7					1,611.4
Service and distribution fees	49.4	360.7					410.1
Performance fees	0.2	11.2					11.4
Other	4.8	59.6					64.4
Intercompany Revenues	17.6	(17.6)				
Total operating revenues	668.7	1,428.6	,				2,097.3
Operating expenses:	00017	1,.20.0					2,007110
Employee compensation	173.6	442.9		_	7.7	_	624.2
Third-party distribution, service and							
advisory	25.1	641.2		_			666.3
Marketing	20.5	31.3		_	_	_	51.8
Property, office and technology	53.4	72.1			0.4		125.9
General and administrative	41.3	105.5			4.4	_	151.2
Transaction and integration	_	19.2					19.2
Intercompany Expenses	101.1	(101.1)				
Total operating expenses	415.0	1,211.1	,		12.5	_	1,638.6
Operating income/(loss)	253.7	217.5			(12.5) —	458.7
Other income/(expense):	200.7	217.0			(12.0	,	150.7
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated							
affiliates	0.6	16.3		217.2	367.7	(584.3) 17.5
Interest and dividend income	0.8	42.1		24.9	0.4	(63.7) 4.5
Interest income of consolidated	0.0			,	0	(00.7	
investment products	_	154.0		_			154.0
Other gains/(losses) of consolidated							
investment products, net		(150.2)		_		(150.2)
Interest expense	(68.4	(1.0)	(25.1) (1.4) 63.7	(32.2)
Interest expense of consolidated	(,		,	(=====	, (,	
investment products	_	(86.5)			_	(86.5)
Other gains and losses, net	1.1	7.3		(0.8) 6.3	_	13.9
Income before income taxes	187.8	199.5		216.2	360.5	(584.3) 379.7
Income tax provision		(68.7)	(12.2) —		(151.0)
Net income	117.7	130.8	,	204.0	360.5	(584.3) 228.7
Net (income)/loss attributable to the						(,
noncontrolling interests in		131.8					131.8
consolidated entities, net of tax							
Net income attributable to common	117.7	262.6		204.0	260.5	(504.2	260.5
shareholders	117.7	262.6		204.0	360.5	(584.3) 360.5
Total comprehensive income	120.0	285.7		269.0	509.5	(799.9) 384.3
Comprehensive loss (income)							
attributable to noncontrolling interest	s —	125.2			_	_	125.2
in consolidated entities							
Comprehensive income attributable to	0 120.0	410.9		269.0	509.5	(799.9) 509.5
common shareholders	120.0	410.7		209.0	307.3	(177.7	j 309.3

Condensed Consolidating Statements of Cash \$ in millions For the six months ended June 30, 2012 Operating activities:							Parent		AdjustmentsConsolidated			ited
Net cash provided by/(used in) operating activities Investing activities: Purchase of investments by consolidated investment products Proceeds from sale of investments by consolidated investment products Returns of capital in investments of consolidated investment products	400.0		227.6		(14.3)	312.0		(678.1)	247.2	
	_		(1,584.6)			_		_		(1,584.6)
	_		1,537.0		_		_		_		1,537.0	
	_		(44.9)	_		_		_		(44.9)
Purchase of other investments	(4.3)	(3.3)	(1.6)	(54.2)			(63.4)
Other net increases/(decreases) in investing activities Net cash (used in)/provided by investing activities	(17.1)	(35.3)	8.3		13.1				(31.0)
	(21.4)	(131.1)	6.7		(41.1)	_		(186.9)
Financing activities: Purchases of treasury shares							(150.0)			(150.0)
Dividends paid	(436.6)	(241.5)			(133.7				(133.7)
Capital invested into consolidated investmen products	•	,	19.4	,	_		_	,	_		19.4	,
Capital distributed by consolidated investment products	_		(35.5)	_		_				(35.5)
Repayments of debt of consolidated investment products	_		145.7		_		_		_		145.7	
Net borrowings/(repayments) under credit facility	50.0		_		222.0		_		_		272.0	
Repayments of senior notes	_		_		(215.1)	_		_		(215.1)
Other net increases/(decreases) in financing activities	_		11.9		_		12.2		_		24.1	
Net cash used in financing activities	(386.6)	(100.0)	6.9		(271.5)	678.1		(73.1)
(Decrease)/increase in cash and cash equivalents	(8.0))	(3.5)	(0.7)	(0.6)	_		(12.8)
Foreign exchange movement on cash and cash equivalents	_		3.8		_		_		_		3.8	
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of year Cash and cash equivalents, end of period	20.6		703.0 703.3		3.1 2.4		0.7 0.1		_		727.4 718.4	

Condensed Consolidating Statements of Cash \$ in millions For the six months ended June 30, 2011			ntinued) s Non-Guar	antor	rsIssuer	Parent	AdjustmentsConsolidated			ited
Operating activities: Net cash provided by/(used in) operating activities Investing activities: Purchase of investments by consolidated investment products Proceeds from sale of investments by consolidated investment products Returns of capital in investments of consolidated investment products	(243.0)	77.5		63.8	440.0	(192.3)	146.0	
	_		(2,075.3)	_	_	_		(2,075.3)
	_		2,300.9			_	_		2,300.9	
	_		75.5		_	_	_		75.5	
Purchase of other investments	(1.2)	81.3		(116.0)	(25.5)	_		(61.4)
Other net increases/(decreases) in investing activities	(20.9)	(57.1)	51.4	19.3	(2.5)	(9.8)
Net cash (used in)/provided by investing activities	(22.1)	325.3		(64.6)	(6.2)	(2.5)	229.9	
Financing activities: Purchases of treasury shares						(333.0)			(333.0	`
Dividends paid	<u> </u>		— (194.9)		(333.0)			(108.5)
Capital invested into consolidated investmen products	t		32.5	,		_	_		32.5	,
Capital distributed by consolidated investment products	_		(134.9)					(134.9)
Repayments of debt of consolidated investment products			(246.3)					(246.3)
Net borrowings/(repayments) under credit facility	268.0								268.0	
Other net increases/(decreases) in financing activities	_		2.8		_	9.9	_		12.7	
Net cash used in financing activities	268.0		(540.8)	_	(431.5)	194.8		(509.5)
(Decrease)/increase in cash and cash equivalents	2.9		(138.0)	(0.8)	2.3			(133.6)
Foreign exchange movement on cash and cash equivalents	_		14.6						14.6	
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of year Cash and cash equivalents, end of period	12.4 15.3		725.9 602.5		1.1 0.3	1.1 3.4	_		740.5 621.5	

13. SUBSEQUENT EVENTS

On July 26, 2012, the company announced a second quarter 2012 dividend of \$0.1725 per share, payable on September 7, 2012, to shareholders of record at the close of business on August 22, 2012.

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

Forward-Looking Statements

The following Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations should be read in conjunction with the Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements and related Notes thereto, which appear

elsewhere in this Report. Except for the historical financial information, this Report may include statements that constitute "forward-looking statements" under the United States securities laws. Forward-looking statements include information concerning possible or assumed future results of our operations, expenses, earnings, liquidity, cash flows and capital expenditures, industry or market conditions, assets under management, acquisition activities and the effect of completed acquisitions, debt levels and our ability to obtain additional financing or make payments on our debt, regulatory developments, demand for and pricing of our products and other aspects of our business or general economic conditions. In addition, when used in this Report, the documents incorporated by reference herein or such other documents or statements, words such as "believes," "expects," "anticipates,"

"intends," "plans," "estimates," "projects," "forecasts," and future or conditional verbs such as "will," "may," "could," "should "would," and any other statement that necessarily depends on future events, are intended to identify forward-looking statements.

Forward-looking statements are not guarantees of performance. They involve risks, uncertainties and assumptions. Although we make such statements based on assumptions that we believe to be reasonable, there can be no assurance that actual results will not differ materially from our expectations. We caution investors not to rely unduly on any forward-looking statements and urge you to carefully consider the risks described in our most recent Form 10-K and subsequent Forms 10-Q, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

References

In this Report, unless otherwise specified, the terms "we," "our," "us," "company," "Invesco," and "Invesco Ltd." refer to Inve Ltd., a company incorporated in Bermuda, and its subsidiaries.

Executive Overview

The following executive overview summarizes the significant trends affecting our results of operations and financial condition for the periods presented. This overview and the remainder of this management's discussion and analysis supplements, and should be read in conjunction with the Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements of Invesco Ltd. and its subsidiaries and the notes thereto contained elsewhere in this Report.

Invesco is a leading independent global investment manager with offices in more than 20 countries. As of June 30, 2012, we managed \$646.6 billion in assets for retail, institutional and high-net-worth investors around the world. By delivering the combined power of our distinctive worldwide investment management capabilities, Invesco provides a comprehensive array of enduring solutions for our clients. We have a significant presence in the institutional and retail segments of the investment management industry in North America, U.K., Europe and Asia-Pacific, serving clients in more than 100 countries.

During the second quarter, most global equity markets gave up a portion of the significant gains earned during the first quarter as fears over the European sovereign debt crisis re-escalated ahead of the Greek election and the recapitalization of the Spanish banking sector. Further, the rating agency Moody's downgraded a number of global banks multiple notches, which served to increase volatility in the equity markets. Additionally, economic data out of China and the US pointed to a slowdown which contributed to the negative sentiment during the quarter. Reflecting the more negative tone in global equity markets, investors increased holdings of high quality, low yielding government debt as reflected in the increase in long-dated U.S. Treasury bonds. The U.S. treasury 10-year bond returns increased 5.8% and the 30-year bond returns increased 12.6%.

The table below summarizes the returns of several major market indices for the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011:

Index	Three m	onths ended Ju	ne 30,	Six months ended June 30,				
	2012	2011		2012	2011			
S&P 500	(3.3)% (0.4)%	8.3	% 5.0	%		
FTSE 100	(3.4)% 0.6	%	0.0	% 0.8	%		
Nikkei 225	(10.7)% 0.6	%	6.5	% (4.0)%		
MSCI Emerging Markets	(10.0)% (2.1)%	2.3	% (0.4)%		

A significant portion of our business and AUM is based outside of the U.S. The strengthening or weakening of the U.S. dollar against other currencies, primarily the Pound Sterling, Canadian dollar, Yen and Euro, will impact our reported revenues and expenses from period to period. Additionally, our revenues are directly influenced by the level and composition of our AUM. Therefore, movements in global capital market levels, net new business inflows (or outflows) and changes in the mix of investment products between asset classes and geographies may materially affect our revenues from period to period.

Over the past six years, we have focused on our multi-year strategy to grow and strengthen our business. Our commitment to investment excellence enables us to deliver strong, long-term investment performance to our clients. We have worked to enhance the depth and breadth of our investment capabilities and made successful strategic acquisitions that further expanded our capabilities. We also worked to further enhance the effectiveness of our global operating platform. The depth, breadth and strength of our business have put us in a position to evolve our capital

management priorities, as further discussed in the "Liquidity and Capital Resources" and "Dividends" sections of this Management's Discussion and Analysis.

As it has been in the past, our first priority is to reinvest in our business in ways that enhance our ability to deliver strong investment performance to our clients. In addition, dividends are now featured more prominently among our priorities, which will provide a more committed level of return to our shareholders. We will also continue our program of repurchasing shares. Furthermore, as we have said in the past, our goal is to achieve a cash buffer of approximately \$1 billion in excess of regulatory requirements. These priorities reflect our confidence in our ability to grow our business organically by meeting client needs

and to further strengthen our capital position over time.

Presentation of Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations
The company provides investment management services to, and has transactions with, various private equity, real
estate, fund-of-funds, collateralized loan obligation products (CLOs), and other investment entities sponsored by the
company for the investment of client assets in the normal course of business. The company serves as the investment
manager, making day-to-day investment decisions concerning the assets of the products. Certain of these entities are
consolidated under variable interest or voting interest entity consolidation guidance and are referred to as "consolidated
investment products." See Part I, Item 1, Financial Statements — Note 11, "Consolidated Investment Products," for
additional details.

The majority of the company's consolidated investment products balances are CLO-related. The collateral assets of the CLOs are held solely to satisfy the obligations of the CLOs. The company has no right to the benefits from, nor does it bear the risks associated with, the collateral assets held by the CLOs, beyond the company's minimal direct investments in, and management fees generated from, the CLOs. If the company were to liquidate, the collateral assets would not be available to the general creditors of the company, and as a result, the company does not consider them to be company assets. Conversely, if the CLOs were to liquidate, their investors would have no recourse to the general credit of the company. The company therefore does not consider this debt to be a company liability.

The impact of consolidation of investment products is so significant to the presentation of the company's financial statements (but not to the underlying financial condition or results of operations of the company) that the company has elected to deconsolidate these products in its non-GAAP disclosures. The following discussion therefore combines the results presented under U.S. generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP) with the company's non-GAAP presentation. There are four distinct sections within this Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations after the Assets Under Management discussion:

Results of Operations (for the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 compared with the three and six months ended June 30, 2011);

Schedule of Non-GAAP Information;

Balance Sheet Discussion; and

Liquidity and Capital Resources.

Each of the financial statement summary sections (Results of Operations, Balance Sheet Discussion, and Liquidity and Capital Resources) begins with a table illustrating the impact of the consolidation of investment products. The narrative that follows each of these sections separately provides discussion of the underlying financial statement activity for the company, before consolidation of investment products, as well as of the financial statement activity of consolidated investment products. Additionally, wherever a non-GAAP measure is referenced, a disclosure will follow in the narrative or in the note referring the reader to the Schedule of Non-GAAP Information, where additional details regarding the use of the non-GAAP measure by the company are disclosed, along with reconciliations of the most directly comparable U.S. GAAP measures to the non-GAAP measures. To further enhance the readability of the Results of Operations section, separate tables for each of the revenue, expense, and non-operating income/expense sections of the income statement introduce the narrative that follows, providing a section-by-section review of the company's income statements for the periods presented.

Summary Operating Information

Summary operating information is presented in the table below:

	Three mon 30,	ended June		Six months ended June 30,				
\$ in millions, other than per share amounts, operating	2012	2011		2012		2011		
margins, ratios and AUM	_01_						_011	
U.S. GAAP Financial Measures Summary								
Operating revenues	\$1,009.0		\$1,070.0		\$2,042.7	7	\$2,097.	3
Operating income	\$202.9		\$233.0		\$432.7		\$458.7	
Operating margin	20.1	%	21.8	%	21.2	%	21.9	%
Net income attributable to common shareholders	\$153.9		\$183.0		\$347.8		\$360.5	
Diluted EPS	\$0.34		\$0.39		\$0.76		\$0.77	
Debt/equity ratio (%)	70.3	%	85.6	%	70.3	%	85.6	%
Non-GAAP Financial Measures Summary								
Net revenues ⁽¹⁾	\$712.1		\$751.2		\$1,448.4	ļ	\$1,475	5
Adjusted operating income ⁽²⁾	\$249.0		\$284.8		\$518.2		\$556.9	
Adjusted operating margin ⁽²⁾	35.0	%	37.9	%	35.8	%	37.7	%
Adjusted net income attributable to common shareholders ⁽³⁾	\$184.7		\$207.1		\$385.7		\$398.8	
Adjusted diluted EPS ⁽³⁾	\$0.41		\$0.44		\$0.85		\$0.85	
Debt/equity ratio excluding consolidated investment products(%) ⁽⁴⁾	16.9	%	20.2	%	16.9	%	20.2	%
Assets Under Management								
Ending AUM (billions)	\$646.6		\$653.7		\$646.6		\$653.7	
Average AUM (billions)	\$651.2		\$652.8		\$654.7		\$641.5	

Net revenues are operating revenues less third-party distribution, service and advisory expenses, plus our proportional share of the net revenues of our joint venture investments, plus management and performance fees earned from, less other revenue recorded by, consolidated investment products. See "Schedule of Non-GAAP Information" for the reconciliation of operating revenues to net revenues.

Adjusted operating margin is adjusted operating income divided by net revenues. Adjusted operating income includes operating income plus our proportional share of the operating income of our joint venture investments, transaction and integration observes, amortization of acquisition related prapril companyation and other integrable.

- (2) transaction and integration charges, amortization of acquisition-related prepaid compensation and other intangibles, compensation expense related to market valuation changes in deferred compensation plans, the operating income impact of the consolidation of investment products, European infrastructure expenses and other reconciling items. See "Schedule of Non-GAAP Information" for the reconciliation of operating income to adjusted operating income. Adjusted net income attributable to common shareholders is net income attributable to common shareholders adjusted to add back transaction and integration charges, amortization of acquisition-related prepaid compensation and other intangibles, and the tax cash flow benefits resulting from tax amortization of goodwill and
- (3) indefinite-lived intangible assets. Adjusted net income attributable to common shareholders excludes the net income of consolidated investment products, and the net income impact of deferred compensation plans, European infrastructure expenses and other reconciling items. By calculation, adjusted diluted EPS is adjusted net income attributable to common shareholders divided by the weighted average number of diluted shares outstanding. See "Schedule of Non-GAAP Information" for the reconciliation of net income to adjusted net income.

The debt-to-equity ratio excluding consolidated investment products is a non-GAAP financial measure. See the

(4) "Liquidity and Capital Resources" section for a recalculation of this ratio and the "Balance Sheet Discussion" section for a reconciliation of debt and equity balances before and after the consolidation of investment products.

Investment Capabilities Performance Overview

Invesco's first strategic priority is to achieve strong investment performance over the long-term for our clients. Long-term performance in our equities capabilities, as measured by the percentage of AUM ahead of benchmark and ahead of peer median, is generally strong with certain capabilities demonstrating outstanding performance. Within our equity asset class, U.S. Core, U.S. Value, U.K., and Global Ex-U.S. and Emerging Markets funds have strong long-term performance, with over 70% of assets ahead of benchmarks and peer group medians on a 5- year basis. Our Balanced asset class also reflects solid long-

term performance, with over 70% of assets ahead of benchmarks and peers on a 5-year basis. Within our fixed income asset class our Global and U.S. fixed income products have achieved strong long-term performance with 70% or more of AUM ahead of peers on a 5- year basis.

		% of AU	M A	Compariso Ahead of	on			% of AU	ΜI	Comparison Top Ha		f	
		Benchma	ırk					Peer Gro	up				
		1yr		3yr		5yr		1yr		3yr		5yr	
Equities	U.S. Core	25	%	20	%	96	%	43	%	21	%	73	%
	U.S. Growth	2	%	22	%	31	%	23	%	39	%	70	%
	U.S. Value	15	%	58	%	96	%	99	%	94	%	96	%
	Sector	25	%	59	%	66	%	23	%	29	%	39	%
	U.K.	100	%	98	%	96	%	100	%	97	%	96	%
	Canadian	73	%	50	%	53	%	50	%	50	%	52	%
	Asian	26	%	40	%	41	%	27	%	35	%	37	%
	Continental	50	0%	66	%	94	%	41	%	56	%	56	%
	European	30	70	00	70	71	70	71	70	30	70	30	70
	Global	65	%	71	%	59	%	65	%	78	%	22	%
	Global Ex U.S. and Emerging Markets	80	%	82	%	94	%	81	%	81	%	85	%
Other	Alternatives	64	%	32	%	64	%	61	%	36	%	25	%
	Balanced	27	%	47	%	80	%	72	%	91	%	77	%
Money Market	Money Market	35	%	38	%	71	%	96	%	96	%	93	%
Fixed Income	U.S. Fixed Income	93	%	94	%	66	%	88	%	77	%	79	%
	Global Fixed Income	e27	%	60	%	75	%	19	%	36	%	81	%
	Stable Value	100	%	100	%	100	%	100	%	100	%	100	%

AUM measured in the one-, three-, and five-year peer group rankings represents 59%, 58%, and 57% of total Invesco AUM, respectively, and AUM measured versus benchmark on a one-, three-, and five-year basis represents 70%, 69%, and 66% of total Invesco AUM, respectively, as of June 30, 2012. Peer group rankings are sourced from a widely-used third party ranking agency in each fund's market (Lipper, Morningstar, Russell, Mercer, eVestment Alliance, SITCA) and are asset-weighted in USD. Rankings are as of prior quarter-end for most institutional products and preceding month-end for Australian retail funds due to their late release by third Note: parties. Rankings for the most representative fund in each GIPS composite are applied to all products within each GIPS composite. Excludes passive products, closed-end funds, private equity limited partnerships, non-discretionary direct real estate, unit investment trusts, CLOs, alternative and stable value products. Certain funds and products were excluded from the analysis because of limited benchmark or peer group data. Had these been available, results may have been different. These results are preliminary and subject to revision. Performance assumes the reinvestment of dividends. Past performance is not indicative of future results and may not reflect an investor's experience.

Assets Under Management movements for the three months ended June 30, 2012 compared with the three months ended June 30, 2011

AUM at June 30, 2012, were \$646.6 billion (March 31, 2012: \$672.8 billion; June 30, 2011: \$653.7 billion). During the three months ended June 30, 2012, long-term net outflows decreased AUM by \$4.9 billion, while market movements decreased AUM by \$15.5 billion. We experienced net outflows in institutional money market funds of \$3.4 billion, and decreases in AUM of \$2.4 billion due to changes in foreign exchange rates during the three months ended June 30, 2012. During the three months ended June 30, 2011, long-term net inflows increased AUM by \$3.8 billion, while positive market movements increased AUM by \$3.2 billion. We experienced net inflows in institutional money market funds of \$3.5 billion and increases in AUM of \$1.3 billion due to changes in foreign exchange rates

during the three months ended June 30, 2011. Average AUM during the three months ended June 30, 2012, were \$651.2 billion compared to \$652.8 billion for the three months ended June 30, 2011.

The discussion below includes presentation of AUM as Passive and Active. Passive AUM includes ETFs, UITs, non-fee earning leverage, foreign exchange overlays and other passive mandates. Active AUM is total AUM less Passive AUM.

Long-term net outflows during the three months ended June 30, 2012 were \$4.9 billion and included net outflows of passive AUM of \$1.7 billion. Net long-term flows were split between outflows from our retail distribution channel of \$3.0 billion and outflows from our institutional channel of \$2.1 billion, which were primarily in the equity and alternatives asset classes. Our balanced asset class experienced net inflows of \$2.3 billion, including approximately \$3 billion in positive flows related to our balanced risk allocation strategies, for which we continue to see strong demand. These inflows were partially offset by outflows of traditional balanced products. The Invesco Balanced Risk Allocation Fund established its three-year track record during the

three months ended June 30, 2012, raising its profile in the market. This quarterly period marks the eleventh consecutive quarter of positive flows into the balanced risk allocation strategies.

As discussed in the "Executive Overview" section of this Management's Discussion and Analysis, during the three months ended June 30, 2012, the S&P 500 Index declined 3.3%, the FTSE declined 3.4%, the Nikkei 225 declined 10.7%, while the MSCI Emerging Markets index was down 10%. Of the \$15.5 billion decrease in AUM resulting from market losses during the three months ended June 30, 2012, \$13.7 billion of this decrease was due to the change in value of our equity asset class, with balanced and alternative asset classes also experiencing losses. Of the \$3.2 billion increase in AUM resulting from market gains during the three months ended June 30, 2011, \$2.4 billion of this increase was due to the change in value of our fixed income asset class.

The impact of the change in foreign exchange rates in the three months ended June 30, 2012, was driven primarily by the weakening of the Pound Sterling, the Euro and the Canadian Dollar relative to the U.S. Dollar, which was reflected in the translation of our Sterling-based, Euro-based, and Canadian Dollar-based AUM into U.S. Dollars, partially offset by the strengthening of the Japanese Yen relative to the U.S. Dollar, which was reflected in the translation of our Japanese Yen-based AUM into U.S. Dollars. The impact of the change in foreign exchange rates in the three months ended June 30, 2011, was driven by the strengthening of the Japanese Yen, the Pound Sterling, the Canadian Dollar, and the Euro relative to the U.S. Dollar.

The table below illustrates the spot foreign exchange rates for translation into the U.S. Dollar, the reporting currency of the company, at June 30, 2012 and 2011, as compared with the rates that existed at March 31, 2012 and 2011:

	June 30, 2012	March 31, 2012	June 30, 2011	March 31, 2011
Pound Sterling (\$ per £)	1.57	1.60	1.61	1.60
Canadian Dollar (CAD per \$)	1.02	1.00	0.96	0.97
Japan (¥ per \$)	79.82	82.33	80.66	82.94
Euro (\$ per €)	1.27	1.33	1.45	1.42

Net revenue yield decreased 2.3 basis points to 43.7 basis points in the three months ended June 30, 2012, from the three months ended June 30, 2011 level of 46.0 basis points. Market driven changes in our asset mix significantly impact our net revenue yield calculation. Our equity AUM generally earn a higher net revenue rate than money market AUM. At June 30, 2012, equity AUM were \$283.8 billion, representing 43.9% of our total AUM at that date; whereas at June 30, 2011, equity AUM were \$301.9 billion, representing 46.2% of our total AUM at that date. With the mix of AUM less weighted in equity AUM at June 30, 2012, compared to June 30, 2011, net revenue yield decreased. Furthermore, strong sales in our passive ETF products have contributed to passive AUM representing 16.6% of total AUM as at June 30, 2012, compared to 14.0% at June 30, 2011. The net revenue yield on passive AUM was approximately 9 basis points compared to approximately 51 basis points from active AUM (before performance fees) during the three months ended June 30, 2012, contributing to the overall yield reduction.

Gross revenue yield on AUM decreased 3.6 basis points to 62.3 basis points in the three months ended June 30, 2012, from the three months ended June 30, 2011, level of 65.9 basis points. Management does not consider gross revenue yield, the most comparable U.S. GAAP-based measure to net revenue yield, to be a meaningful effective fee rate measure. The numerator of the gross revenue yield measure, operating revenues, excludes the management and performance fees earned from consolidated investment products; however the denominator of the measure includes the AUM of these investment products. Therefore, the gross revenue yield measure is not considered representative of the company's true effective fee rate from AUM. See "Schedule of Non-GAAP Information" for a reconciliation of operating revenues (gross revenues) to net revenues.

Table of Contents

Changes in AUM were as follows:

Changes in French were as follows:						
	2012			2011		
\$ in billions	Total AUM	Active	Passive	Total AUM	Active	Passive
March 31	672.8	560.2	112.6	641.9	550.2	91.7
Long-term inflows	37.1	24.6	12.5	42.7	28.0	14.7
Long-term outflows	(42.0)	(27.8)	(14.2)	(38.9)	(25.1)	(13.8)
Long-term net flows	(4.9)	(3.2)	(1.7)	3.8	2.9	0.9
Net flows in institutional money market funds	(3.4)	(3.4)		3.5	3.5	_
Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment	(15.5)	(12.1)	(3.4)	3.2	4.1	(0.9)
Foreign currency translation	(2.4)	(2.5)	0.1	1.3	1.2	0.1
June 30	646.6	539.0	107.6	653.7	561.9	91.8
Average long-term AUM	583.1	474.8	108.3	583.0	489.5	93.5
Average institutional money market AUM	68.1	68.1		69.8	69.8	
Average AUM	651.2	542.9	108.3	652.8	559.3	93.5
Gross revenue yield on AUM ⁽¹⁾	62.3bps	73.0bps	8.7bps	65.9bps	75.1bps	11.3bps
Gross revenue yield on AUM before performance fees ⁽¹⁾	61.3bps	72.0bps	8.7bps	65.4bps	74.6bps	11.3bps
Net revenue yield on AUM ⁽²⁾	43.7bps	50.7bps	8.7bps	46.0bps	51.8bps	11.3bps
Net revenue yield on AUM before performance fees ⁽²⁾	42.8bps	50.1bps	8.7bps	45.6bps	51.3bps	11.3bps

Gross revenue yield on AUM is equal to annualized total operating revenues divided by average AUM, excluding joint venture (JV) AUM. Our share of the average AUM in the three months ended June 30, 2012, for our JVs in China was \$3.1 billion (three months ended June 30, 2011: \$3.5 billion). It is appropriate to exclude the average

⁽¹⁾ AUM of our JVs for purposes of computing gross revenue yield on AUM, because the revenues resulting from these AUM are not presented in our operating revenues. Under U.S. GAAP, our share of the pre-tax earnings of the JVs is recorded as equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates on our Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income.

⁽²⁾ Net revenue yield on AUM is equal to annualized net revenues divided by average AUM. See "Schedule of Non-GAAP Information" for a reconciliation of operating revenues to net revenues.

Our AUM by channel, by asset class, and by client domicile were as follows: Total AUM by Channel⁽¹⁾

Total ACM by Chamici				
\$ in billions	Total	Retail	Institutional	Private Wealth Management
March 31, 2012 AUM	672.8	414.8	238.6	19.4
Long-term inflows	37.1	30.6	5.6	0.9
Long-term outflows	(42.0) (33.6) (7.7	(0.7)
Long-term net flows	(4.9) (3.0) (2.1	0.2
Net flows in institutional money market funds	(3.4) —	(3.4)	
Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment	(15.5) (13.0) (1.8	(0.7)
Foreign currency translation	(2.4) (2.1) (0.3	
June 30, 2012 AUM	646.6	396.7	231.0	18.9
March 31, 2011 AUM	641.9	396.2	228.3	17.4
Long-term inflows	42.7	33.2	8.6	0.9
Long-term outflows	(38.9) (30.3) (7.9	(0.7)
Long-term net flows	3.8	2.9	0.7	0.2
Net flows in institutional money market funds	3.5	_	3.5	_
Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment	3.2	2.2	1.1	(0.1)
Foreign currency translation	1.3	0.4	0.9	
June 30, 2011 AUM	653.7	401.7	234.5	17.5
,				
Passive AUM by Channel ⁽¹⁾				
				Private
	Total	Retail	Institutional	Private Wealth
Passive AUM by Channel ⁽¹⁾	Total	Retail	Institutional	
Passive AUM by Channel ⁽¹⁾	Total	Retail 92.2	Institutional 20.4	Wealth
Passive AUM by Channel ⁽¹⁾ \$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows				Wealth
Passive AUM by Channel ⁽¹⁾ \$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM	112.6	92.2	20.4	Wealth
Passive AUM by Channel ⁽¹⁾ \$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows	112.6 12.5	92.2 11.7	20.4 0.8	Wealth
Passive AUM by Channel ⁽¹⁾ \$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows	112.6 12.5 (14.2	92.2 11.7) (13.8	20.4 0.8) (0.4	Wealth
Passive AUM by Channel ⁽¹⁾ \$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows	112.6 12.5 (14.2 (1.7 — (3.4	92.2 11.7) (13.8	20.4 0.8) (0.4	Wealth
Passive AUM by Channel ⁽¹⁾ \$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment Foreign currency translation	112.6 12.5 (14.2 (1.7 — (3.4 0.1	92.2 11.7) (13.8) (2.1 —) (3.2 —	20.4 0.8) (0.4) 0.4 —) (0.2 0.1	Wealth
Passive AUM by Channel ⁽¹⁾ \$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment Foreign currency translation June 30, 2012 AUM	112.6 12.5 (14.2 (1.7 — (3.4 0.1 107.6	92.2 11.7) (13.8) (2.1 —) (3.2 — 86.9	20.4 0.8) (0.4) 0.4 —) (0.2 0.1 20.7	Wealth
Passive AUM by Channel ⁽¹⁾ \$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment Foreign currency translation June 30, 2012 AUM March 31, 2011 AUM	112.6 12.5 (14.2 (1.7 — (3.4 0.1 107.6 91.7	92.2 11.7) (13.8) (2.1 —) (3.2 — 86.9 78.2	20.4 0.8) (0.4) 0.4 —) (0.2 0.1 20.7 13.5	Wealth
Passive AUM by Channel ⁽¹⁾ \$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment Foreign currency translation June 30, 2012 AUM	112.6 12.5 (14.2 (1.7 — (3.4 0.1 107.6 91.7 14.7	92.2 11.7) (13.8) (2.1 —) (3.2 — 86.9 78.2 12.7	20.4 0.8) (0.4) 0.4 —) (0.2 0.1 20.7 13.5 2.0	Wealth
Passive AUM by Channel ⁽¹⁾ \$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment Foreign currency translation June 30, 2012 AUM March 31, 2011 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows	112.6 12.5 (14.2 (1.7 — (3.4 0.1 107.6 91.7 14.7 (13.8	92.2 11.7) (13.8) (2.1 —) (3.2 — 86.9 78.2 12.7) (13.3	20.4 0.8) (0.4) 0.4 —) (0.2 0.1 20.7 13.5 2.0) (0.5	Wealth
Passive AUM by Channel ⁽¹⁾ \$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment Foreign currency translation June 30, 2012 AUM March 31, 2011 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows	112.6 12.5 (14.2 (1.7 — (3.4 0.1 107.6 91.7 14.7	92.2 11.7) (13.8) (2.1 —) (3.2 — 86.9 78.2 12.7	20.4 0.8) (0.4) 0.4 —) (0.2 0.1 20.7 13.5 2.0	Wealth Management — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — —
Passive AUM by Channel ⁽¹⁾ \$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment Foreign currency translation June 30, 2012 AUM March 31, 2011 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds	112.6 12.5 (14.2 (1.7 — (3.4 0.1 107.6 91.7 14.7 (13.8 0.9	92.2 11.7) (13.8) (2.1 —) (3.2 — 86.9 78.2 12.7) (13.3 (0.6 —	20.4 0.8) (0.4) 0.4 —) (0.2 0.1 20.7 13.5 2.0) (0.5	Wealth Management — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — —
Passive AUM by Channel ⁽¹⁾ \$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment Foreign currency translation June 30, 2012 AUM March 31, 2011 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment	112.6 12.5 (14.2 (1.7 — (3.4 0.1 107.6 91.7 14.7 (13.8 0.9 — (0.9	92.2 11.7) (13.8) (2.1 —) (3.2 — 86.9 78.2 12.7) (13.3	20.4 0.8) (0.4) 0.4 —) (0.2 0.1 20.7 13.5 2.0) (0.5) 1.5 —	Wealth Management — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — —
Passive AUM by Channel ⁽¹⁾ \$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment Foreign currency translation June 30, 2012 AUM March 31, 2011 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment Foreign currency translation	112.6 12.5 (14.2 (1.7 — (3.4 0.1 107.6 91.7 14.7 (13.8 0.9 — (0.9 0.1	92.2 11.7) (13.8) (2.1 —) (3.2 — 86.9 78.2 12.7) (13.3 (0.6 —) (0.9 —	20.4 0.8) (0.4) 0.4 —) (0.2 0.1 20.7 13.5 2.0) (0.5) 1.5 — 0.1	Wealth Management — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — —
Passive AUM by Channel ⁽¹⁾ \$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment Foreign currency translation June 30, 2012 AUM March 31, 2011 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment	112.6 12.5 (14.2 (1.7 — (3.4 0.1 107.6 91.7 14.7 (13.8 0.9 — (0.9	92.2 11.7) (13.8) (2.1 —) (3.2 — 86.9 78.2 12.7) (13.3 (0.6 —	20.4 0.8) (0.4) 0.4 —) (0.2 0.1 20.7 13.5 2.0) (0.5) 1.5 —	Wealth Management — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — —

See accompanying notes to these AUM tables on the following page.

Total	AUM	bv	Asset	Class ⁽²⁾

Total Mont by Misset Class									
\$ in billions	Total	Equity	Fixed Income		Balanced	Money Market		Alternativ	ves ⁽³⁾
March 31, 2012 AUM	672.8	305.2	155.0		50.5	74.5	(4)	87.6	
Long-term inflows	37.1	19.5	8.1		4.6	1.1		3.8	
Long-term outflows	(42.0) (25.6	0.8))	(2.3	0.9)	(5.2)
Long-term net flows	(4.9) (6.1	0.1	ŕ	2.3	0.2	•	(1.4)
Net flows in institutional money	•	`	•			(2.4	\	`	,
market funds	(3.4) —				(3.4)		
Market gains and	(15.5	(12.7	\ 0.0		(0.0	(0.2	\	(1.4	`
(losses)/reinvestment	(15.5) (13.7) 0.8		(0.9) (0.3)	(1.4)
Foreign currency translation	(2.4) (1.6) (0.3)	(0.4) —		(0.1)
June 30, 2012 AUM	646.6	283.8	155.6		51.5	71.0	(4)	84.7	
March 31, 2011 AUM	641.9	303.0	139.7		44.7	71.0		83.5	
Long-term inflows	42.7	22.9	8.8		2.7	0.3		8.0	
Long-term outflows	(38.9) (25.5) (5.3)	(2.2) (0.5)	(5.4)
Long-term net flows	3.8	(2.6) 3.5		0.5	(0.2)	2.6	
Net flows in institutional money	3.5					3.5			
market funds	5.5					3.3			
Market gains and	3.2	0.8	2.4		(0.8	0.1		0.7	
(losses)/reinvestment ⁽⁶⁾	3.2	0.8	2.4		(0.8) 0.1		0.7	
Foreign currency translation	1.3	0.7	0.2		0.1			0.3	
June 30, 2011 AUM	653.7	301.9	145.8		44.5	74.4		87.1	
D ' ATD (1 A (2)									
Passive AUM by Asset Class ⁽²⁾									
•		Fauity	Fixed		Ralanced	Money		Δlternativ	vec(3)
\$ in billions	Total	Equity	Income		Balanced	Money Market		Alternativ	ves ⁽³⁾
\$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM	Total 112.6	59.0	Income 32.5		Balanced	•		21.1	ves ⁽³⁾
\$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows	Total 112.6 12.5	59.0 9.8	Income 32.5 2.0		Balanced —	•		21.1 0.7	ves ⁽³⁾
\$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows	Total 112.6 12.5 (14.2	59.0 9.8) (11.6	Income 32.5 2.0) (0.8)	Balanced — — —	•		21.1 0.7 (1.8	ves ⁽³⁾
\$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows	Total 112.6 12.5	59.0 9.8	Income 32.5 2.0)	Balanced — — — —	•		21.1 0.7	ves ⁽³⁾
\$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money	Total 112.6 12.5 (14.2	59.0 9.8) (11.6	Income 32.5 2.0) (0.8)	Balanced — — — —	•		21.1 0.7 (1.8)
\$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds	Total 112.6 12.5 (14.2	59.0 9.8) (11.6	Income 32.5 2.0) (0.8)	Balanced — — — — —	•		21.1 0.7 (1.8)
\$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and	Total 112.6 12.5 (14.2 (1.7	59.0 9.8) (11.6) (1.8	Income 32.5 2.0) (0.8) 1.2 —)	Balanced — — — — — —	•		21.1 0.7 (1.8 (1.1)
\$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment	Total 112.6 12.5 (14.2 (1.7 — (3.4	59.0 9.8) (11.6	Income 32.5 2.0) (0.8)	Balanced — — — — — — —	•		21.1 0.7 (1.8 (1.1 — (1.0)
\$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment Foreign currency translation	Total 112.6 12.5 (14.2 (1.7 — (3.4 0.1	59.0 9.8) (11.6) (1.8 —) (2.6	Income 32.5 2.0) (0.8) 1.2 —) 0.2 —)	Balanced — — — — — — —	•		21.1 0.7 (1.8 (1.1 — (1.0 0.1)
\$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment Foreign currency translation June 30, 2012 AUM	Total 112.6 12.5 (14.2 (1.7 — (3.4 0.1 107.6	59.0 9.8) (11.6) (1.8 —) (2.6 — 54.6	Income 32.5 2.0) (0.8) 1.2 —) 0.2 — 33.9)	Balanced — — — — — — — — — —	•		21.1 0.7 (1.8 (1.1 — (1.0 0.1 19.1)
\$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment Foreign currency translation June 30, 2012 AUM March 31, 2011 AUM	Total 112.6 12.5 (14.2 (1.7 — (3.4 0.1 107.6 91.7	59.0 9.8) (11.6) (1.8 —) (2.6 — 54.6 47.3	Income 32.5 2.0) (0.8) 1.2 —) 0.2 — 33.9 23.7)	Balanced — — — — — — — — —	•		21.1 0.7 (1.8 (1.1 — (1.0 0.1 19.1 20.7)
\$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment Foreign currency translation June 30, 2012 AUM March 31, 2011 AUM Long-term inflows	Total 112.6 12.5 (14.2 (1.7 — (3.4 0.1 107.6 91.7 14.7	59.0 9.8) (11.6) (1.8 —) (2.6 — 54.6 47.3 10.0	Income 32.5 2.0) (0.8) 1.2 — 33.9 23.7 3.0)	Balanced	•		21.1 0.7 (1.8 (1.1 — (1.0 0.1 19.1 20.7 1.7)
\$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment Foreign currency translation June 30, 2012 AUM March 31, 2011 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows	Total 112.6 12.5 (14.2 (1.7 (3.4 0.1 107.6 91.7 14.7 (13.8	59.0 9.8) (11.6) (1.8 —) (2.6 — 54.6 47.3 10.0) (10.9	Income 32.5 2.0) (0.8) 1.2 — 33.9 23.7 3.0) (0.3)	Balanced	•		21.1 0.7 (1.8 (1.1) — (1.0) 0.1 19.1 20.7 1.7 (2.6)))
\$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment Foreign currency translation June 30, 2012 AUM March 31, 2011 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows	Total 112.6 12.5 (14.2 (1.7 — (3.4 0.1 107.6 91.7 14.7	59.0 9.8) (11.6) (1.8 —) (2.6 — 54.6 47.3 10.0	Income 32.5 2.0) (0.8) 1.2 — 33.9 23.7 3.0)	Balanced	•		21.1 0.7 (1.8 (1.1 — (1.0 0.1 19.1 20.7 1.7)
\$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment Foreign currency translation June 30, 2012 AUM March 31, 2011 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money	Total 112.6 12.5 (14.2 (1.7 (3.4 0.1 107.6 91.7 14.7 (13.8	59.0 9.8) (11.6) (1.8 —) (2.6 — 54.6 47.3 10.0) (10.9	Income 32.5 2.0) (0.8) 1.2 — 33.9 23.7 3.0) (0.3)	Balanced	•		21.1 0.7 (1.8 (1.1) — (1.0) 0.1 19.1 20.7 1.7 (2.6)))
\$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment Foreign currency translation June 30, 2012 AUM March 31, 2011 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds	Total 112.6 12.5 (14.2 (1.7 (3.4 0.1 107.6 91.7 14.7 (13.8	59.0 9.8) (11.6) (1.8 —) (2.6 — 54.6 47.3 10.0) (10.9	Income 32.5 2.0) (0.8) 1.2 — 33.9 23.7 3.0) (0.3)	Balanced	•		21.1 0.7 (1.8 (1.1) — (1.0) 0.1 19.1 20.7 1.7 (2.6)))
\$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment Foreign currency translation June 30, 2012 AUM March 31, 2011 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and	Total 112.6 12.5 (14.2 (1.7 — (3.4 0.1 107.6 91.7 14.7 (13.8 0.9 —	59.0 9.8) (11.6) (1.8 —) (2.6 — 54.6 47.3 10.0) (10.9 (0.9 —	Income 32.5 2.0) (0.8) 1.2 — 33.9 23.7 3.0) (0.3) 2.7 —)	Balanced	•		21.1 0.7 (1.8 (1.1) — (1.0) 0.1 19.1 20.7 1.7 (2.6 (0.9) —))
\$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment Foreign currency translation June 30, 2012 AUM March 31, 2011 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment	Total 112.6 12.5 (14.2 (1.7 (3.4 0.1 107.6 91.7 14.7 (13.8 0.9 (0.9	59.0 9.8) (11.6) (1.8 —) (2.6 — 54.6 47.3 10.0) (10.9	Income 32.5 2.0) (0.8) 1.2 — 33.9 23.7 3.0) (0.3)	Balanced	•		21.1 0.7 (1.8 (1.1) — (1.0) 0.1 19.1 20.7 1.7 (2.6 (0.9) — (0.5)))
\$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment Foreign currency translation June 30, 2012 AUM March 31, 2011 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and	Total 112.6 12.5 (14.2 (1.7 — (3.4 0.1 107.6 91.7 14.7 (13.8 0.9 —	59.0 9.8) (11.6) (1.8 —) (2.6 — 54.6 47.3 10.0) (10.9 (0.9 —	Income 32.5 2.0) (0.8) 1.2 — 33.9 23.7 3.0) (0.3) 2.7 —)	Balanced	•		21.1 0.7 (1.8 (1.1) — (1.0) 0.1 19.1 20.7 1.7 (2.6 (0.9) —))

See accompanying notes to these AUM tables on the following page.

Total AUM by Client Domicile(5)

\$ in billions	Total	U.S.	Canada	U.K.	Continer Europe	ntal Asia	
March 31, 2012 AUM	672.8	462.9	24.8	98.0	35.7	51.4	
Long-term inflows	37.1	25.8	0.8	3.0	4.7	2.8	
Long-term outflows	(42.0) (28.5) (1.2) (4.4) (4.1) (3.8)
Long-term net flows	(4.9) (2.7) (0.4) (1.4	0.6	(1.0)
Net flows in institutional money			, (ŕ		-
market funds	(3.4) (3.2) —	(0.2) 0.1	(0.1)
Market gains and							
(losses)/reinvestment	(15.5)) (9.7) (0.4) (1.6) (1.6) (2.2)
Foreign currency translation	(2.4) —	(0.5) (2.0) (0.4) 0.5	
June 30, 2012 AUM	646.6	447.3	23.5	92.8	34.4	48.6	
March 31, 2011 AUM	641.9	435.2	28.2	94.2	36.2	48.1	
Long-term inflows	42.7	26.8	0.7	4.3	4.9	6.0	
Long-term outflows	(38.9) (27.0) (1.5) (3.2) (4.1) (3.1)
Long-term net flows	3.8	(0.2) (0.8) 1.1	0.8	2.9	,
Net flows in institutional money		`	, (•			
market funds	3.5	3.7		(0.2) 0.1	(0.1)
Market gains and						10.4	
(losses)/reinvestment	3.2	1.2	(0.1) 2.0	0.5	(0.4)
Foreign currency translation	1.3		0.2		0.3	0.8	
June 30, 2011 AUM	653.7	439.9	27.5	97.1	37.9	51.3	
Passive AUM by Client Domi	cile ⁽⁵⁾						
Passive AUM by Client Domic \$ in billions	cile ⁽⁵⁾ Total	U.S.	Canada	U.K.	Continer	ntal Asia	
\$ in billions	Total		Canada	U.K.	Europe	Asia	
\$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM	Total 112.6	105.7	Canada —	U.K. —	Europe 1.5	As1a 5.4	
\$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows	Total 112.6 12.5	105.7 12.3	Canada — —	U.K. — —	Europe 1.5 0.1	Asia 5.4 0.1	
\$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows	Total 112.6 12.5 (14.2	105.7 12.3) (14.1	Canada)	U.K. — — —	Europe 1.5	5.4 0.1	
\$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows	Total 112.6 12.5	105.7 12.3	Canada — —) —) —	U.K. — — — —	Europe 1.5 0.1	Asia 5.4 0.1	
\$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money	Total 112.6 12.5 (14.2	105.7 12.3) (14.1	Canada — —) —) — —	U.K. — — — —	Europe 1.5 0.1	5.4 0.1	
\$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds	Total 112.6 12.5 (14.2	105.7 12.3) (14.1	Canada — —) —) — —	U.K. — — — —	Europe 1.5 0.1	5.4 0.1	
\$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and	Total 112.6 12.5 (14.2	105.7 12.3) (14.1	Canada — —) —) — —) —	U.K. — — — — —	Europe 1.5 0.1	5.4 0.1)
\$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment	Total 112.6 12.5 (14.2 (1.7 — (3.4	105.7 12.3) (14.1) (1.8	Canada — —) —) — —) —	U.K. — — — — —	Europe 1.5 0.1 (0.1 —	Asia 5.4 0.1) — 0.1 —) (0.1)
\$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment Foreign currency translation	Total 112.6 12.5 (14.2 (1.7 — (3.4 0.1	105.7 12.3) (14.1) (1.8 —) (3.2	Canada — —) —) — —) — —	U.K. — — — — —	Europe 1.5 0.1 (0.1 — (0.1) —	Asia 5.4 0.1) — 0.1 — 0.1 —) (0.1 0.1)
\$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment Foreign currency translation June 30, 2012 AUM	Total 112.6 12.5 (14.2 (1.7 — (3.4 0.1 107.6	105.7 12.3) (14.1) (1.8 —) (3.2 — 100.7	Canada — —) —) — —) — — —	U.K. — — — — —	Europe 1.5 0.1 (0.1 — (0.1 — 1.4	Asia 5.4 0.1) — 0.1 —) (0.1 0.1 5.5)
\$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment Foreign currency translation June 30, 2012 AUM March 31, 2011 AUM	Total 112.6 12.5 (14.2 (1.7 — (3.4 0.1 107.6 91.7	105.7 12.3) (14.1) (1.8 —) (3.2 — 100.7 88.0	Canada — —) —) — —) — — — — —	U.K. — — — — — — — — — —	Europe 1.5 0.1 (0.1 — (0.1 — 1.4 1.4	Asia 5.4 0.1) — 0.1 — 0.1 —) (0.1 0.1)
\$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment Foreign currency translation June 30, 2012 AUM March 31, 2011 AUM Long-term inflows	Total 112.6 12.5 (14.2 (1.7 — (3.4 0.1 107.6 91.7 14.7	105.7 12.3) (14.1) (1.8 —) (3.2 — 100.7 88.0 14.6	Canada — —) —) — —) — — — —	U.K. — — — — — — — — — — — —	Europe 1.5 0.1 (0.1 — (0.1 — 1.4 1.4 0.1	Asia 5.4 0.1) — 0.1 —) (0.1 0.1 5.5)
\$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment Foreign currency translation June 30, 2012 AUM March 31, 2011 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows	Total 112.6 12.5 (14.2 (1.7 (3.4 0.1 107.6 91.7 14.7 (13.8	105.7 12.3) (14.1) (1.8 —) (3.2 — 100.7 88.0 14.6) (13.7	Canada — —) —) — — — — — — — — — — — — — — —	U.K	Europe 1.5 0.1 (0.1 — (0.1 — 1.4 1.4	Asia 5.4 0.1) — 0.1 —) (0.1 0.1 5.5)
\$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment Foreign currency translation June 30, 2012 AUM March 31, 2011 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows	Total 112.6 12.5 (14.2 (1.7 — (3.4 0.1 107.6 91.7 14.7	105.7 12.3) (14.1) (1.8 —) (3.2 — 100.7 88.0 14.6	Canada — —) —) — —) — —) — — — — — — — — —	U.K. — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — —	Europe 1.5 0.1 (0.1 — (0.1 — 1.4 1.4 0.1	Asia 5.4 0.1) — 0.1 —) (0.1 0.1 5.5)
\$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment Foreign currency translation June 30, 2012 AUM March 31, 2011 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money	Total 112.6 12.5 (14.2 (1.7 (3.4 0.1 107.6 91.7 14.7 (13.8	105.7 12.3) (14.1) (1.8 —) (3.2 — 100.7 88.0 14.6) (13.7	Canada — — —) — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — —	U.K	Europe 1.5 0.1 (0.1 — (0.1 — 1.4 1.4 0.1	Asia 5.4 0.1) — 0.1 —) (0.1 0.1 5.5)
\$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment Foreign currency translation June 30, 2012 AUM March 31, 2011 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds	Total 112.6 12.5 (14.2 (1.7 (3.4 0.1 107.6 91.7 14.7 (13.8	105.7 12.3) (14.1) (1.8 —) (3.2 — 100.7 88.0 14.6) (13.7	Canada — — —) — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — —	U.K. — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — —	Europe 1.5 0.1 (0.1 — (0.1 — 1.4 1.4 0.1	Asia 5.4 0.1) — 0.1 —) (0.1 0.1 5.5)
\$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment Foreign currency translation June 30, 2012 AUM March 31, 2011 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and	Total 112.6 12.5 (14.2 (1.7 (3.4 0.1 107.6 91.7 14.7 (13.8	105.7 12.3) (14.1) (1.8 —) (3.2 — 100.7 88.0 14.6) (13.7	Canada — — —) — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — —	U.K	Europe 1.5 0.1 (0.1 — (0.1 — 1.4 1.4 0.1	Asia 5.4 0.1) — 0.1 —) (0.1 0.1 5.5)
\$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment Foreign currency translation June 30, 2012 AUM March 31, 2011 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment	Total 112.6 12.5 (14.2 (1.7 (3.4 0.1 107.6 91.7 14.7 (13.8 0.9 (0.9	105.7 12.3) (14.1) (1.8 —) (3.2 — 100.7 88.0 14.6) (13.7 0.9	Canada — — —) —) — — — — — — — — — — — — — —	U.K. — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — —	Europe 1.5 0.1 (0.1 — (0.1 — 1.4 1.4 0.1	Asia 5.4 0.1) — 0.1 — 0.1 5.5 2.3 — — — — — —)
\$ in billions March 31, 2012 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment Foreign currency translation June 30, 2012 AUM March 31, 2011 AUM Long-term inflows Long-term outflows Long-term net flows Net flows in institutional money market funds Market gains and	Total 112.6 12.5 (14.2 (1.7 — (3.4 0.1 107.6 91.7 14.7 (13.8 0.9 —	105.7 12.3) (14.1) (1.8 —) (3.2 — 100.7 88.0 14.6) (13.7 0.9	Canada — — —) —) — — — — — — — — — — — — — —	U.K. — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — —	Europe 1.5 0.1 (0.1 — (0.1 — 1.4 1.4 0.1	Asia 5.4 0.1) — 0.1 —) (0.1 0.1 5.5)

⁽¹⁾ Channel refers to the distribution channel from which the AUM originated. Retail AUM arose from client investments into funds available to the public with shares or units. Institutional AUM originated from individual

corporate clients, endowments, foundations, government authorities, universities, or charities. Private Wealth Management AUM arose from high net worth client investments.

- (2) Asset classes are descriptive groupings of AUM by common type of underlying investments.
- (3) The alternatives asset class includes absolute return, real estate, commodities, currencies, financial structures, Global Macro, REITS, private capital, and Risk Premia Capture.
- Ending Money Market AUM includes \$67.0 billion in institutional money market AUM and \$4.0 billion in retail money market AUM.
- (5) Client domicile disclosure groups AUM by the domicile of the underlying clients.
- (6) As a result of fund mergers in the second quarter of 2011, the market gains and losses / reinvestment line includes \$0.9 billion transferred from the balanced to the equity asset class.

Results of Operations for the three months ended June 30, 2012 compared with the three months ended June 30, 2011 Adoption of Guidance now encompassed in Accounting Standards Codification (ASC) Topic 810, "Consolidation" The company provides investment management services to, and has transactions with, various private equity, real estate, fund-of-funds, collateralized loan obligation products (CLOs), and other investment entities sponsored by the company for the investment of client assets in the normal course of business. The company serves as the investment manager, making day-to-day investment decisions concerning the assets of the products. Certain of these entities are consolidated under variable interest or voting interest entity consolidation guidance. See Part I, Item 1, Financial Statements — Note 11, "Consolidated Investment Products," for additional details.

The majority of the company's consolidated investment products balances were CLO-related as of June 30, 2012. The collateral assets of the CLOs are held solely to satisfy the obligations of the CLOs. The company has no right to the benefits from, nor does it bear the risks associated with, the collateral assets held by the CLOs, beyond the company's minimal direct investments in, and management fees generated from, the CLOs. If the company were to liquidate, the collateral assets would not be available to the general creditors of the company, and as a result, the company does not consider them to be company assets. Conversely, if the CLOs were to liquidate, their investors would have no recourse to the general credit of the company. The company therefore does not consider this debt to be a company liability. The discussion that follows will separate consolidated investment product results of operations from the company's investment management operations through the use of non-GAAP financial measures. See "Schedule of Non-GAAP Information" for additional details and reconciliations of the most directly comparable U.S. GAAP measures to the non-GAAP measures.

Condensed Consolidating Statements of Income

\$ in millions	Before Consolidation	Impact of Consolidat Investmen Products	ted	Total		
Three months ended June 30, 2012						
Total operating revenues	1,019.5		(10.5)	1,009.0	
Total operating expenses	791.4		14.7		806.1	
Operating income	228.1		(25.2)	202.9	
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates	9.7		(2.8)	6.9	
Interest and dividend income	5.7		65.2		70.9	
Other investment income/(losses)	(7.7)	77.2		69.5	
Interest expense	(13.4)	(46.9)	(60.3)
Income before income taxes	222.4		67.5		289.9	
Income tax provision	(62.3)	_		(62.3)
Net income	160.1		67.5		227.6	
Net (income)/loss attributable to noncontrolling interests in consolidated entities, net			(73.7)	(73.7)
Net income attributable to common shareholders	160.1		(6.2)	153.9	

Import of

			Impact of			
\$ in millions	Before		Consolidat	ted	Total	
\$ III IIIIIIIOIIS	Consolidation	(1)	Investmen	t	1 Otal	
			Products			
Three months ended June 30, 2011						
Total operating revenues	1,082.1		(12.1)	1,070.0	
Total operating expenses	833.4		3.6		837.0	
Operating income	248.7		(15.7))	233.0	
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates	10.5		0.3		10.8	
Interest and dividend income	4.0		78.2		82.2	
Other investment income/(losses)	6.0		(64.7)	(58.7)
Interest expense	(16.0)	(46.5)	(62.5)
Income before income taxes	253.2		(48.4)	204.8	
Income tax provision	(75.4)			(75.4)
Net income	177.8		(48.4)	129.4	
Net (income)/loss attributable to noncontrolling interests in consolidated entities, net	d		53.6		53.6	
Net income attributable to common shareholders	177.8		5.2		183.0	

The Before Consolidation column includes Invesco's equity interest in the investment products accounted for as equity method (private equity and real estate partnership funds) and available-for-sale investments (CLOs). Upon consolidation of the CLOs, the company's and the CLOs' accounting policies were effectively aligned, resulting in the reclassification of the company's loss for the three months ended June 30, 2012 of \$6.1 million (representing the (1) decrease in the market value of the company's holdings in the consolidated CLOs) from other comprehensive income into other gains/losses (three months ended June 30, 2011: \$5.1 million gain). The company's loss (gain) on its investments in the CLOs (before consolidation) eliminates with the company's share of the offsetting gain (loss) on the CLOs' debt. The net income arising from consolidation of CLOs is therefore completely attributed to other investors in these CLOs, as the company's share has been eliminated through consolidation.

Operating Revenues and Net Revenues

The main categories of revenues, and the dollar and percentage change between the periods, were as follows:

	Three mor	nths ended Jur	ne 30,					
\$ in millions	2012		2011		\$ Chang	e	% Chang	ge
Investment management fees	780.6		819.1		(38.5)	(4.7)%
Service and distribution fees	187.1		211.4		(24.3)	(11.5)%
Performance fees	15.4		7.6		7.8		102.6	%
Other	25.9		31.9		(6.0)	(18.8))%
Total operating revenues	1,009.0		1,070.0		(61.0)	(5.7)%
Third-party distribution, service and advisory expenses	(316.6)	(341.8)	25.2		(7.4)%
Proportional share of revenues, net of third-party distribution expenses, from joint venture investments	9.2		10.8		(1.6)	(14.8)%
Management fees earned from consolidated investment products	10.4		12.2		(1.8)	(14.8)%
Performance fees earned from consolidated investment products	0.1	12,300,000	_		0.1		N/A	
Net revenues	712.1		751.2		(39.1)	(5.2)%

Operating revenues decreased by \$61.0 million (5.7%) in the three months ended June 30, 2012 to \$1,009.0 million (three months ended June 30, 2011: \$1,070.0 million). Net revenues decreased by \$39.1 million (5.2%) in the three

months ended June 30, 2012 to \$712.1 million (three months ended June 30, 2011: \$751.2 million). Net revenues are operating revenues less third-party distribution, service and advisory expenses, plus our proportional share of net revenues from joint venture arrangements, plus management and performance fees earned from, less other revenues recorded by, consolidated investment products. See "Schedule of Non-GAAP Information" for additional important disclosures regarding the use of net revenues.

A significant portion of our business and managed AUM are based outside of the U.S. The income statements of foreign currency subsidiaries are translated into U.S. dollars, the reporting currency of the company, using average foreign exchange rates. Foreign exchange rate movements accounted for \$17.2 million (28.2%) of the decrease and was 1.7% of total operating revenues, during the three months June 30, 2012 when compared to the three months ended June 30, 2011. Additionally, our revenues are directly influenced by the level and composition of our AUM as more fully discussed above. Movements in global capital market levels, net new business inflows (or outflows) and changes in the mix of investment products between asset classes and geographies may materially affect our revenues from period to period.

Investment management fees

Investment management fees decreased by \$38.5 million (4.7%) in the three months ended June 30, 2012 to \$780.6 million (three months ended June 30, 2011: \$819.1 million) due primarily to changes in the mix of AUM between asset classes together with the impact of foreign exchange rate movement. Foreign exchange rate movements accounted for \$15.2 million of decrease in investment management fees during the three months ended June 30, 2012, compared to the three months ended June 30, 2011. As discussed above, the net revenue yield is lower in the current period due to changes in the composition of our AUM. The weighting of AUM flows out of active and into passive products has lowered the net revenue yield, despite the average AUM staying fairly flat. In addition, management fees have reduced due to the acquisition integration-related U.S. mutual fund mergers that commenced in June 2011, some of which lapsed in mid-2012. As previously discussed, acquisition integration-related fee waivers amounted to approximately \$30 million on an annualized basis. See the company's disclosures regarding the changes in AUM during the three months ended June 30, 2012 in the "Assets Under Management" section above for additional information regarding the movements in AUM. Investment management fees were also impacted by foreign exchange rate movement in AUM.

Service and distribution fees

In the three months ended June 30, 2012, service and distribution fees decreased by \$24.3 million (11.5%) to \$187.1 million, (three months ended June 30, 2011: \$211.4 million) due to decreases in transfer agent fees of \$8.7 million, distribution and redemption fees of \$8.4 million, and administration fees of \$5.8 million. The fee reductions are attributable to the fund mergers and fee waivers associated with the U.S. mutual fund product realignment, the continued conversion of B-share fee structures to class A-shares that generate a lower annual service fee, and other changes in the AUM mix as a larger percentage of AUM charges no or lower distribution fees. The impact of foreign exchange rate movements accounted for \$1.4 million of decrease in service and distribution fees during the three months ended June 30, 2012 compared to the three months ended June 30, 2011.

Performance fees

Of our \$646.6 billion in AUM at June 30, 2012, approximately \$50.3 billion, or 7.8%, have the potential to earn performance fees. In the three months ended June 30, 2012 recognized performance fees were \$15.4 million, an increase of \$7.8 million from the comparative period (three months ended June 30, 2011: \$7.6 million). The performance fees generated in the three months ended June 30, 2012 arose primarily from a bank loan partnership managed by our fixed income group. The performance fees generated in the three months ended June 30, 2011 arose primarily due to products managed by the private equity group and the UK group.

Other revenues

In the three months ended June 30, 2012, other revenues decreased by \$6.0 million (18.8%) to \$25.9 million (three months ended June 30, 2011: \$31.9 million). Other revenues were driven by a decrease in UIT revenues of \$2.7 million, mutual fund front end fees of \$2.2 million, other revenues of \$1.4 million, offset by increases in real estate portfolio acquisition and disposition fees of \$0.9 million during the period. The impact of foreign exchange rate movements accounted for \$0.5 million of the decrease in other revenues during the three months ended June 30, 2012, compared to the three months ended June 30, 2011.

Third-party distribution, service and advisory expenses

Third-party distribution, service and advisory expenses decreased by \$25.2 million (7.4%) in the three months ended June 30, 2012 to \$316.6 million (three months ended June 30, 2011: \$341.8 million). The decrease in third-party distribution, service and advisory expenses is closely linked to the reduction in service and distribution fees and

investment management fees over this period. The reduced expenses include decreases in distribution fees of \$7.2 million, transfer agent fees of \$4.7 million, renewal commissions of \$3.7 million, external commissions of \$1.9 million, and sub advisory fees of \$1.6 million. The impact of foreign exchange rate movements accounted for \$6.1 million of the decrease in third-party distribution, service and advisory expenses during the three months ended June 30, 2012 as compared to the three months ended June 30, 2011.

Proportional share of revenues, net of third-party distribution expenses, from joint venture investments Management believes that the addition of our proportional share of revenues, net of third-party distribution expenses, from joint venture arrangements should be added to operating revenues to arrive at net revenues, as it is important to evaluate the contribution to the business that our joint venture arrangements are making. See "Schedule of Non-GAAP Information" for additional disclosures regarding the use of net revenues.

Our proportional share of revenues, net of third-party distribution expenses decreased by \$1.6 million (14.8%) to \$9.2 million in the three months ended June 30, 2012 (three months ended June 30, 2011: \$10.8 million). Our share of the Invesco Great Wall joint venture's average AUM in the three months ended June 30, 2012 was \$3.1 billion (three months ended June 30, 2011: \$3.5 billion).

Management and performance fees earned from consolidated investment products

Management believes that the consolidation of investment products may impact a reader's analysis of our underlying results of operations and could result in investor confusion or the production of information about the company by analysts or external credit rating agencies that is not reflective of the underlying results of operations and financial condition of the company. Accordingly, management believes that it is appropriate to adjust operating revenues for the impact of consolidated investment products in calculating net revenues. As management and performance fees earned by Invesco from the consolidated products are eliminated upon consolidation of the investment products, management believes that it is appropriate to add these operating revenues back in the calculation of net revenues. Such fees were \$10.5 million in the three months ended June 30, 2012 (three months ended June 30, 2011: \$12.2 million). See "Schedule of Non-GAAP Information" for additional disclosures regarding the use of net revenues. Operating Expenses

The main categories of operating expenses, and the dollar and percentage changes between periods, are as follows:

	Three mon	ths ended June				
	30,					
\$ in millions	2012	2011	\$ Change		% Change	
Employee compensation	304.6	318.3	(13.7)	(4.3)%
Third-party distribution, service and advisory	316.6	341.8	(25.2)	(7.4)%
Marketing	26.6	26.1	0.5		1.9	%
Property, office and technology	68.5	61.9	6.6		10.7	%
General and administrative	88.7	77.6	11.1		14.3	%
Transaction and integration	1.1	11.3	(10.2)	(90.3)%
Total operating expenses	806.1	837.0	(30.9)	(3.7)%

The table below sets forth these cost categories as a percentage of total operating expenses and operating revenues, which we believe provides useful information as to the relative significance of each type of expense:

		% of Total		% of			% of Total		% of	
Three months ended:	June 30,	Operating		Operating		June 30,	Operating		Operating	
\$ in millions	2012	Expenses		Revenues		2011	Expenses		Revenues	
Employee compensation	304.6	37.8	%	30.2	%	318.3	38.0	%	29.7	%
Third-party distribution, service and advisory	316.6	39.3	%	31.4	%	341.8	40.8	%	31.9	%
Marketing	26.6	3.3	%	2.6	%	26.1	3.1	%	2.4	%
Property, office and technology	68.5	8.5	%	6.8	%	61.9	7.4	%	5.8	%
General and administrative	88.7	11.0	%	8.8	%	77.6	9.3	%	7.3	%
Transaction and integration	1.1	0.1	%	0.1	%	11.3	1.4	%	1.1	%
Total operating expenses	806.1	100.0	%	79.9	%	837.0	100.0	%	78.2	%

During the three months ended June 30, 2012, operating expenses decreased by \$30.9 million (3.7%) to \$806.1 million (three months ended June 30, 2011 \$837.0 million). The impact of foreign exchange rate movements accounted for \$16.7 million of the decrease in operating expenses during the three months ended June 30, 2012 as

compared to the three months ended June 30, 2011.

Employee Compensation

Employee compensation decreased \$13.7 million (4.3%) to \$304.6 million in the three months ended June 30, 2012 (three months ended June 30, 2011: \$318.3 million). Base salaries and variable compensation decreased by \$11.7 million, due primarily to lower discretionary bonus expenses compared to the prior period. Employee compensation was also reduced by a decrease in staff benefits expense of \$4.0 million due primarily to \$5.0 million prepaid compensation amortized expenses related to the 2006 acquisition of W.L. Ross & Co which was fully amortized in the third quarter of 2011. The decrease in employee compensation was offset by increases in staff related costs, principally due to higher termination costs and payroll taxes of \$1.9 million during the three months ended June 30, 2012 from the three months ended June 30, 2011. Additionally, included in compensation expenses are share-based compensation costs, which increased \$6.8 million during the three months ended June 30, 2012 compared to the three months ended June 30, 2011. The increase in share-based compensation costs during the period reflects a previous change in our vesting service period from three to four years, which results in 2012 being the first year with four award tranches being expensed, as compared to three award tranches in previous years. The impact of foreign exchange rate movements accounted for \$6.7 million of the decrease in employee compensation expense during the three months ended June 30, 2012 compared to the three months ended June 30, 2011.

Headcount at June 30, 2012 was 6,141 (June 30, 2011: 6,189).

Third-Party Distribution, Service and Advisory Expenses

Third-party distribution, service and advisory expenses are discussed above in the operating and net revenues section.

Marketing

Marketing expenses increased by \$0.5 million (1.9%) in the three months ended June 30, 2012 to \$26.6 million (three months ended June 30, 2011: \$26.1 million). The increase during the three months ended June 30, 2012 is primarily driven by an increase in advertising of \$1.9 million, offset by a decrease of \$1.3 million in corporate sponsorship expenses as compared to the three months ended June 30, 2011.

Property, Office and Technology

Property, office and technology expenses increased by \$6.6 million (10.7%) to \$68.5 million in the three months ended June 30, 2012 (three months ended June 30, 2011: \$61.9 million). Property and office expenses increased \$4.4 million over the comparable 2011 period, due to an increase of \$2.8 million in leased property rental expense, depreciation and improvements of \$1.2 million, and property management fees and service charges of \$0.4 million. The increase in rent expense includes a \$1.7 million exit charge for leased space, related to consolidation of office space. Technology and communications expenses increased \$3.6 million compared to the three months ended June 30, 2011, primarily due to continued investment in portfolio management and client engagement technology initiatives, which also contributed to increases in outsourced administration expenses of \$1.4 million, depreciation and maintenance expenses of \$1.0 million and \$1.2 million in other property, office and technology costs, including software purchases and telephone communications. The impact of foreign exchange rate movements offset the increase in property, office and technology expenses by \$1.4 million during the three months ended June 30, 2012 as compared to the three months ended June 30, 2011.

General and Administrative

General and administrative expenses increased by \$11.1 million (14.3%) to \$88.7 million in the three months ended June 30, 2012 (three months ended June 30, 2011: \$77.6 million). Increase in general and administrative expense is driven by expenses of our consolidated investment products, including legal and fund launch costs recorded by the consolidated products, which added \$10.8 million for the quarter ended June 30, 2012 as compared to the quarter ended June 30, 2011. U.K. value added tax decreased by \$0.8 million in the three months ended June 30, 2012 compared to the three June 30, 2011 period. The impact of foreign exchange rate movements reduced general and administrative expenses by \$1.8 million during the three months ended June 30, 2012.

Transaction and integration

Transaction and integration charges were \$1.1 million in the three months ended June 30, 2012 (three months ended June 30, 2011: \$11.3 million) and relate to the business acquired in 2010. Transaction and integration expenses during the three months ended June 30, 2012 relate to the final round of open-ended fund mergers and include professional services and shareholder communications costs. Transaction and integration expenses for the three months ended

June 30, 2011 included \$2.1 million of employee compensation costs, \$0.2 million of property and office costs, \$0.3 million of technology and communication costs and \$8.6 million of professional services costs, principally legal, proxy solicitation, consultancy, mutual fund and insurance.

Operating Income, Adjusted Operating Income, Operating Margin and Adjusted Operating Margin Operating income decreased by \$30.1 million (12.9%) to \$202.9 million in the three months ended June 30, 2012 (three months ended June 30, 2011: \$233.0 million). Operating margin (operating income divided by operating revenues), decreased from 21.8% in the three months ended June 30, 2011 to 20.1% in the three months ended June 30, 2012. The decrease in operating income and margin resulted from a greater relative decrease in operating revenues (5.7%) than in operating expenses (3.7%). Adjusted operating income decreased by \$35.8 million (12.6%) to \$249.0 million in the three months ended June 30, 2012 from \$284.8 million in the three months ended June 30, 2011. Adjusted operating margin decreased to 35.0% in the three months ended June 30, 2012 from 37.9% in the three months ended June 30, 2011. See "Schedule of Non-GAAP Information" for definitions of these measures and a reconciliation of operating revenues to net revenues, a reconciliation of operating income to adjusted operating income and additional important disclosures regarding net revenues, adjusted operating income and adjusted operating margin.

Other Income and Expenses

The main categories of other income and expenses, and the dollar and percentage changes between periods are as follows:

	Three	month	s ended J	une				
	30,							
\$ in millions	2012		2011		\$ Change		% Change	
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates	6.9		10.8		(3.9)	(36.1)%
Interest and dividend income	2.2		2.4		(0.2)	(8.3))%
Interest income of consolidated investment products	68.7		79.8		(11.1)	(13.9)%
Other gains/(losses) of consolidated investment products, net	77.2		(64.7)	141.9		N/A	
Interest expense	(13.4)	(16.0)	2.6		(16.3)%
Interest expense of consolidated investment products	(46.9)	(46.5)	(0.4)	0.9	%
Other gains and losses, net	(7.7))	6.0		(13.7)	N/A	
Total other income and expenses	87.0		(28.2)	115.2		N/A	

Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates

Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates decreased by \$3.9 million (36.1%) to \$6.9 million in the three months ended June 30, 2012 (three months ended June 30, 2011: \$10.8 million). The decrease in equity in earnings is impacted by a decrease of \$2.6 million in our share of the market-driven valuation changes in the underlying holdings of certain partnership investments, including our investment in Invesco Mortgage Capital Inc. and a net decrease of \$1.3 million in the joint venture investments in China from the comparative period.

Interest and dividend income and interest expense

Interest and dividend income decreased by \$0.2 million (8.3%) to \$2.2 million in the three months ended June 30, 2012 (three months ended June 30, 2011: \$2.4 million). The decrease in interest and dividend income for the three months ended June 30, 2012 is due to a decrease of \$0.2 million in dividend income on investments held to hedge economically deferred compensation plans. Interest expense decreased by \$2.6 million (16.3%) to \$13.4 million in the three months ended June 30, 2012 (three months ended June 30, 2011: \$16.0 million) due to a combination of lower average debt balances and lower borrowing costs versus the comparative period.

Other gains and losses, net

Other gains and losses, net were a net loss of \$7.7 million in the three months ended June 30, 2012 as compared to a net gain of \$6.0 million in the three months ended June 30, 2011. Included in other gains and losses is a net loss of \$5.0 million resulting from the depreciation of investments held for our deferred compensation plans (three months ended June 30, 2011: \$3.1 million net gain), and a net loss of \$1.2 million related to the mark-to-market of 12-month foreign exchange put option contracts intended to provide protection against the impact of a significant decline in the pound sterling/U.S dollar foreign exchange rate, offset by net gains from seed investments and other net realized gains of \$0.6 million (three months ended June 30, 2011: \$3.1 million net realized gains). We incurred \$0.9 million in other-than-temporary impairment charges related to seed money investments during the three months ended June 30,

2012 (three months ended June 30, 2011: none). In the three months ended June 30, 2012, we incurred \$1.3 million in net foreign exchange losses on inter-group loans (three months ended June 30, 2011: \$0.3 million in net foreign exchange losses).

Non-operating income and expense of consolidated investment products

In the three months ended June 30, 2012, interest income of consolidated investment products decreased by \$11.1 million (13.9%) to \$68.7 million (three months ended June 30, 2011: \$79.8 million) primarily due to lower fee income associated with CLO collateral asset restructuring in the second quarter of 2012 versus the second quarter of 2011 and the impact of CLOs deconsolidated as of March 31, 2012. Interest expense of consolidated investment products increased by \$0.4 million (0.9%) to \$46.9 million (three months ended June 30, 2011: \$46.5 million) primarily due to interest expense payments on junior tranches of the CLO notes that do not bear interest at a stated rate. Included in other gains/(losses) of consolidated investment products, net, are realized and unrealized gains and losses on the underlying investments and debt of consolidated investment products. In the three months ended June 30, 2012, other gains/(losses) of consolidated investment products were a net gain of \$77.2 million, as compared to a net loss of \$64.7 million in the three months ended June 30, 2011. The net gain in the 2012 period is primarily due to gains associated with private equity investments and the loss in market value long-term debt of CLOs. The net loss in the 2011 period is primarily due to an increase in the market value of long term debt of consolidated investment products which exceeded the increase in the market value of investments of consolidated investment products.

Net impact of consolidated investment products and related noncontrolling interests in noncontrolling entities As illustrated in the Condensed Consolidating Statements of Income for the three months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011 at the beginning of this Results of Operations section, the consolidation of investment products during the three months ended June 30, 2012 resulted in an increase to net income of \$67.5 million before attribution to noncontrolling interests (three months ended June 30, 2011: \$48.4 million decrease to net income). Invesco invests in only a portion of these products, and as a result this net gain is offset by noncontrolling interests of \$73.7 million (three months ended June 30, 2011: \$53.6 million), resulting in a net decrease in net income of the company of \$6.1 million (three months ended June 30, 2011: \$5.1 million net increase).

Noncontrolling interests in consolidated entities represent the profit or loss amounts attributed to third party investors in consolidated investment products. Movements in amounts attributable to noncontrolling interests in consolidated entities on the company's Consolidated Statements of Income generally offset the gains and losses, interest income and interest expense of consolidated investment products.

Additionally, consolidated investment products represent approximately 1% of the company's AUM. Therefore, the net gains or losses of consolidated investment products is not indicative of the performance of the company's aggregate assets under management.

Income Tax Expense

The company's subsidiaries operate in several taxing jurisdictions around the world, each with its own statutory income tax rate. As a result, the blended average statutory tax rate will vary from year to year depending on the mix of the profits and losses of the company's subsidiaries. The majority of our profits are earned in the U.S., the U.K., and Canada.

The enacted U.K. statutory tax rate, for U.S. GAAP purposes, was 25% as of June 30, 2012. On March 26, 2012, the U.K. Parliament approved a rate reduction to 24%, effective April 1, 2012, and a further rate reduction to 23% effective April 1, 2013. However, the measures are not enacted for U.S. GAAP purposes (and cannot be accounted for) until Royal Assent is received, which did not occur until July 17, 2012. An additional reduction to the rate has been proposed as part of the U.K. Budget to reduce the rate to 22% beginning April 1, 2014.

On June 20, 2012, the Ontario government successfully introduced and passed Bill 114, which repealed the enacted general corporate income tax rate reductions scheduled to take effect in 2012 and 2013. The Canadian federal and provincial statutory tax rate increased to 26.5% in June from the previous rate of 26.25%. The U.S. Federal statutory tax rate was 35%.

Our effective tax rate, excluding noncontrolling interests in consolidated entities, for the three months ended June 30, 2012 was 28.8%, down from 29.2% for the three months ended June 30, 2011. The three months ended June 30, 2012 rate reflects a favorable profit mix and the impact of U.K. statutory tax rate reductions that was enacted in 2011 and effective for 2012.

Assets Under Management movements for the six months ended June 30, 2012 compared with the six months ended June 30, 2011

AUM at June 30, 2012 were \$646.6 billion (June 30, 2011: \$653.7 billion). During the six months ended June 30, 2012, long-term net inflows increased AUM by \$2.1 billion, while positive market movements increased AUM by \$21.8 billion. We experienced net outflows in institutional money market funds of \$2.3 billion, and decreases in AUM of \$0.3 billion due to changes in foreign exchange rates during the six months ended June 30, 2012. During the six months ended June 30, 2011, long-term net inflows increased AUM by \$10.4 billion, while positive market movements increased AUM by \$16.1 billion. We experienced net inflows in institutional money market funds of \$6.1 billion and increases in AUM of \$4.6 billion due to

changes in foreign exchange rates during the six months ended June 30, 2011. Average AUM during the six months ended June 30, 2012 were \$654.7 billion compared to \$641.5 billion for the six months ended June 30, 2011. The discussion below includes presentation of AUM as Passive and Active. Passive AUM includes ETFs, UITs, non-fee earning leverage, foreign exchange overlays and other passive mandates. Active AUM is total AUM less Passive AUM.

Long-term net inflows during the six months ended June 30, 2012 were \$2.1 billion and included net inflows of Passive AUM of \$6.2 billion, offset by outflows of Active AUM of \$4.1 billion. Net long-term flows were driven by net inflows into our Retail and high net worth distribution channels of \$4.5 billion and \$0.8 billion, respectively, while our Institutional distribution channel experienced net outflows of \$3.2 billion. On an asset class basis, the inflows were primarily in the balanced and fixed income asset classes, offset by outflows in equities and alternatives. Our balanced asset class experienced net inflows of \$5.4 billion, including approximately \$6.4 billion in positive flows related to our balanced risk allocation strategies, for which we continue to see strong demand, which was partially offset by outflows from traditional balanced products. The Invesco Balanced Risk Allocation Fund established its three-year track record during the six months ended June 30, 2012, raising its profile in the market. The three months ended June 30, 2012 marks the eleventh consecutive quarter of positive flows into the balanced risk allocation strategies.

Net flows in the six months ended June 30, 2011 included net inflows into our Retail and Institutional distribution channels of \$7.0 billion and \$3.1 billion, respectively.

As discussed in the "Executive Overview" section of this Management's Discussion and Analysis, the S&P 500, the Nikkei 225 and the MSCI Emerging Markets index increased 8.3%, 6.5% and 2.3%, respectively during the six months ended June 30, 2012, while the FTSE 100 was flat. During the six months ended June 30, 2012, our equity AUM increased in line with equity markets globally. Of the \$21.8 billion increase in AUM resulting from market gains during the six months ended June 30, 2012, \$15.6 billion of this increase was due to the change in value of our equity asset class. Our other asset classes were also impacted positively by the change in market valuations during the period. Of the \$16.1 billion increase in AUM resulting from market movements during the six months ended June 30, 2011, \$10.5 billion of this increase was due to the change in value of our equity asset class.

The impact of the change in foreign exchange rates in the six months ended June 30, 2012 was driven primarily by the weakening of the Euro relative to the U.S. Dollar, which was reflected in the translation of our Euro-based AUM into U.S. Dollars, as well as the weakening of the Japanese Yen relative to the U.S. Dollar, which was reflected in the translation of our Yen-based AUM into U.S. Dollars. These impacts were offset by the the strengthening of the Pound Sterling relative to the U.S. Dollar, which was reflected in the translation of our Sterling-based AUM into U.S. Dollars. The impact of the change in foreign exchange rates in the six months ended June 30, 2011 was driven by the weakening of the U.S. Dollar relative to the the Pound Sterling, the Euro, the Canadian Dollar and the Japanese Yen. The table below illustrates the spot foreign exchange rates for translation into the U.S. Dollar, the reporting currency of the company, at June 30, 2012 and 2011, as compared with the rates that existed at December 31, 2011 and 2010:

	June 30,	December 31, June 30,		December 31,	
	2012	2011	2011	2010	
Pound Sterling (\$ per £)	1.57	1.56	1.61	1.56	
Canadian Dollar (CAD per \$)	1.02	1.02	0.96	0.99	
Japan (¥ per \$)	79.82	76.95	80.66	81.08	
Euro (\$ per €)	1.27	1.30	1.45	1.34	

Net revenue yield decreased to 44.2 basis points in the six months ended June 30, 2012 from the six months ended June 30, 2011 level of 46.0 basis points. Market driven changes in our asset mix significantly impact our net revenue yield calculation. Our equity AUM generally earn a higher net revenue rate than money market AUM. At June 30, 2012 equity AUM were \$283.8 billion, representing 43.9% of our total AUM at that date; whereas at June 30, 2011 equity AUM were \$301.9 billion, representing 46.2% of our total AUM at that date. With the mix of AUM less weighted in equity AUM at June 30, 2012 compared to June 30, 2011, net revenue yield decreased. Furthermore, strong sales in our passive ETF products have contributed to passive AUM representing 16.6% of total AUM as at

June 30, 2012, compared to 14.0% at June 30, 2011. The net revenue yield on passive AUM was approximately 9 basis points compared to approximately 51 basis points from active AUM (before performance fees) during the six months ended June 30, 2012, contributing to the overall yield reduction.

Gross revenue yield on AUM decreased 3.0 basis points to 62.7 basis points in the six months ended June 30, 2012 from the six months ended June 30, 2011 level of 65.7 basis points. Management does not consider gross revenue yield, the most comparable U.S. GAAP-based measure to net revenue yield, to be a meaningful effective fee rate measure. The numerator of the gross revenue yield measure, operating revenues, excludes the management and performance fees earned from consolidated

investment products; however the denominator of the measure includes the AUM of these investment products. Therefore, the gross revenue yield measure is not considered representative of the company's true effective fee rate from AUM. See "Schedule of Non-GAAP Information" for a reconciliation of operating revenues (gross revenues) to net revenues.

Changes in AUM were as follows:

	2012						2011			
\$ in billions	Total AUM	M	Active		Passive		Total AUM	Active	Passive	
January 1	625.3		529.0		96.3		616.5	535.7	80.8	
Long-term inflows	80.0		51.2		28.8		90.7	57.0	33.7	
Long-term outflows	(77.9)	(55.3)	(22.6)	(80.3)	(55.6)	(24.7)	
Long-term net flows	2.1		(4.1)	6.2		10.4	1.4	9.0	
Net flows in institutional money market funds	(2.3)	(2.3)	_		6.1	6.1	_	
Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment	21.8		16.6		5.2		16.1	14.2	1.9	
Foreign currency translation	(0.3))	(0.2)	(0.1)	4.6	4.5	0.1	
June 30	646.6		539.0		107.6		653.7	561.9	91.8	
Average long-term AUM	585.6		478.6		107.0		573.6	483.5	90.1	
Average institutional money market AUM	69.1		69.1		_		67.9	67.9	_	
Average AUM	654.7		547.7		107.0		641.5	551.4	90.1	
Gross revenue yield on AUM ⁽¹⁾	62.7bps		73.3bps		8.8bps		65.7bps	74.7bps	11.1bps	
Gross revenue yield on AUM before performance fees ⁽¹⁾	61.6bps		72.0bps		8.8bps		65.4bps	74.3bps	11.1bps	
Net revenue yield on AUM ⁽²⁾	44.2bps		51.2bps		8.8bps		46.0bps	51.7bps	11.1bps	
Net revenue yield on AUM before performance fees ⁽²⁾	43.1bps		50.1bps		8.8bps		45.6bps	51.3bps	11.1bps	

Gross revenue yield on AUM is equal to annualized total operating revenues divided by average AUM, excluding joint venture (JV) AUM. Our share of the average AUM in the six months ended June 30, 2012 for our JVs in China was \$3.0 billion (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$3.5 billion). It is appropriate to exclude the average

⁽¹⁾ AUM of our JVs for purposes of computing gross revenue yield on AUM, because the revenues resulting from these AUM are not presented in our operating revenues. Under U.S. GAAP, our share of the pre-tax earnings of the JVs is recorded as equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates on our Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income.

⁽²⁾ Net revenue yield on AUM is equal to annualized net revenues divided by average AUM. See "Schedule of Non-GAAP Information" for a reconciliation of operating revenues to net revenues.

Our AUM by channel, by asset class, and by client domicile were as follows: Total AUM by $Channel^{(1)}$

Total ACM by Chamici			D :
\$ in billions	Total	Retail	Private Institutional Wealth Management
January 1, 2012 AUM	625.3	373.9	233.5 17.9
Long-term inflows	80.0	65.7	12.4 1.9
Long-term outflows	(77.9) (61.2) (15.6) (1.1)
Long-term net flows	2.1	4.5	(3.2) 0.8
Net flows in institutional money market funds	(2.3) —	(2.3) —
Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment	21.8	17.8	3.8 0.2
Foreign currency translation	(0.3) 0.5	(0.8) —
June 30, 2012 AUM	646.6	396.7	231.0 18.9
January 1, 2011 AUM	616.5	378.1	221.4 17.0
Long-term inflows	90.7	69.7	19.3
Long-term outflows	(80.3) (62.7) (16.2) (1.4)
Long-term net flows	10.4	7.0	3.1 0.3
Net flows in institutional money market funds	6.1	_	6.1 —
Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment	16.1	13.5	2.4 0.2
Foreign currency translation	4.6	3.1	1.5 —
June 30, 2011 AUM	653.7	401.7	234.5 17.5
Passive AUM by Channel ⁽¹⁾			Private
\$ in billions	Total	Retail	Institutional Wealth Management
January 1, 2012 AUM	96.3	76.9	19.4 —
Long-term inflows	28.8	26.7	2.1 —
Long-term outflows	(22.6) (21.8) (0.8
Long-term net flows	6.2	4.9	1.3
Net flows in institutional money market funds			_
Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment	5.2	5.1	0.1 —
Foreign currency translation	(0.1) —	(0.1) —
June 30, 2012 AUM	107.6	86.9	20.7 —
January 1, 2011 AUM	80.8	70.6	10.2 —
Long-term inflows	33.7	28.1	5.6 —
Long-term outflows	(24.7) (24.0) (0.7) —
Long-term net flows	9.0	4.1	4.9 —
Net flows in institutional money market funds			
Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment			_
Warket gams and (1055e5)/Temvestment	 1.9	2.0	(0.1) —
Foreign currency translation	1.9 0.1	2.0	(0.1) — 0.1 —
		2.0 — 76.7	*

See accompanying notes to these AUM tables on the following page.

\$ in billions	Total		Equity		Fixed Income		Balanced		Money Market		Alternativ	es ⁽³⁾
January 1, 2012 AUM	625.3		271.0		149.0		44.6		74.0		86.7	
Long-term inflows	80.0		42.2		17.7		9.5		1.4		9.2	
Long-term outflows	(77.9)	(45.0)	(15.2)	(4.1)	(1.8)	(11.8)
Long-term net flows	2.1		(2.8)	2.5		5.4		(0.4)	(2.6)
Net flows in institutional money market funds	(2.3)	_		_		_		(2.3)	_	
Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment	21.8		15.6		4.1		1.4		(0.3)	1.0	
Foreign currency translation	(0.3)	_		_		0.1		_		(0.4)
June 30, 2012 AUM	646.6		283.8		155.6		51.5		71.0	(5)	84.7	
January 1, 2011 AUM	616.5		294.0		132.0		43.5		68.3		78.7	
Long-term inflows	90.7		47.9		22.1		4.8		0.7		15.2	
Long-term outflows	(80.3)	(53.3)	(12.0)	(4.6)	(0.9))	(9.5)
Long-term net flows	10.4		(5.4)	10.1		0.2		(0.2)	5.7	
Net flows in institutional money market funds	6.1		_		_		_		6.1		_	
Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment ⁽⁶⁾	16.1		10.5		3.1		0.1		0.2		2.2	
Foreign currency translation	4.6		2.8		0.6		0.7				0.5	
June 30, 2011 AUM	653.7		301.9		145.8		44.5		74.4		87.1	
D	(2)											

Passive AUM by Asset Class⁽²⁾

I dissive Helvi by Hissel Class							
\$ in billions	Total	Equity	Fixed Income	Balanced	Money Market	Alternatives ⁽³⁾	3)
January 1, 2012 AUM	96.3	45.6	30.0	_	_	20.7	
Long-term inflows	28.8	21.6	4.8	_	_	2.4	
Long-term outflows	(22.6) (17.7) (1.2) —		(3.7)	
Long-term net flows	6.2	3.9	3.6			(1.3)	
Net flows in institutional money market funds	_	_	_	_	_	_	
Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment	5.2	5.1	0.3	_	_	(0.2)	
Foreign currency translation	(0.1) —		_	_	(0.1)	
June 30, 2012 AUM	107.6	54.6	33.9	_		19.1	
January 1, 2011 AUM	80.8	42.8	19.8	_		18.2	
Long-term inflows	33.7	21.2	7.5			5.0	
Long-term outflows	(24.7) (19.7) (0.8) —	_	(4.2)	
Long-term net flows	9.0	1.5	6.7			0.8	
Net flows in institutional money market funds	_	_	_	_	_	_	
Market gains and (losses)/reinvestment	1.9	1.4	0.2	_	_	0.3	
Foreign currency translation	0.1	_		_		0.1	
June 30, 2011 AUM	91.8	45.7	26.7	_	_	19.4	

See accompanying notes to these AUM tables on the following page.

	Total AUM by	y Client Domicile ⁽⁵⁾
--	--------------	----------------------------------

Total AUM by Chefft Dolliiche	3(0)						
\$ in billions	Total	U.S.	Canada	U.K.	Continental Europe	Asia	
January 1, 2012 AUM	625.3	430.0	23.4	89.8	32.0	50.1	
Long-term inflows	80.0	54.9	1.7	6.7	10.2	6.5	
Long-term outflows	(77.9) (51.2) (2.6) (8.1) (8.0)
Long-term net flows	2.1	3.7	(0.9) (1.4) 2.2	(1.5)
Net flows in institutional money			`		•		,
market funds	(2.3) (2.2) 0.1	0.1	0.1	(0.4)
Market gains and	21.0	150	0.0	4.0	0.1	1.0	
(losses)/reinvestment	21.8	15.8	0.9	4.0	0.1	1.0	
Foreign currency translation	(0.3) —	_	0.3	_	(0.6)
June 30, 2012 AUM	646.6	447.3	23.5	92.8	34.4	48.6	
January 1, 2011 AUM	616.5	415.4	27.9	92.1	35.3	45.8	
Long-term inflows	90.7	60.3	1.4	7.8	9.7	11.5	
Long-term outflows	(80.3) (53.6) (3.2) (7.5) (9.5) (6.5)
Long-term net flows	10.4	6.7	(1.8	0.3	0.2	5.0	
Net flows in institutional money	6.1	6.4		,	\ 0.1		
market funds	6.1	6.4	0.1	(0.5) 0.1	_	
Market gains and	16.1	11.4	0.5	3.0	1.3	(0.1)
(losses)/reinvestment	10.1	11.7		5.0	1.3	(0.1	,
Foreign currency translation	4.6		0.8	2.2	1.0	0.6	
June 30, 2011 AUM	653.7	439.9	27.5	97.1	37.9	51.3	
Passive AUM by Client Dom	icile ⁽⁵⁾						
•					Continental		
\$ in billions	Total	U.S.	Canada	U.K.	Europe	Asia	
January 1, 2012 AUM	96.3	89.6			1.3	5.4	
Long-term inflows	28.8	28.5			0.2	0.1	
Long-term outflows	(22.6) (22.4) —		(0.2) —	
Long-term net flows	6.2	6.1			_	0.1	
Net flows in institutional money							
market funds	_	_	_	_	_		
Market gains and	5.2	5 0			0.1	0.1	
(losses)/reinvestment	5.2	5.0	_	_	0.1	0.1	
Foreign currency translation	(0.1) —	_	_	_	(0.1)
June 30, 2012 AUM	107.6	100.7			1.4	5.5	
January 1, 2011 AUM	80.8	77.3			1.2	2.3	
Long-term inflows	33.7	33.4			0.3		
Long-term outflows	(24.7) (24.5) —		(0.2) —	
Long-term net flows	9.0	8.9	, <u> </u>		0.1	<i></i>	
Net flows in institutional money							
market funds	_						
Market gains and							
(losses)/reinvestment	1.9	1.8			0.1	_	
Foreign currency translation	0.1					0.1	
June 30, 2011 AUM		00.0			1.4		
Time ou zuit Athvi	91.8	88.0			1.4	2.4	

Channel refers to the distribution channel from which the AUM originated. Retail AUM arose from client investments into funds available to the public with shares or units. Institutional AUM originated from individual corporate clients, endowments, foundations, government authorities, universities, or charities. Private Wealth Management AUM arose from high net worth client investments.

- (2) Asset classes are descriptive groupings of AUM by common type of underlying investments.
- (3) The alternatives asset class includes absolute return, real estate, commodities, currencies, financial structures, Global Macro, REITS, private capital, and Risk Premia Capture.
- Ending Money Market AUM includes \$67.0 billion in institutional money market AUM and \$4.0 billion in retail money market AUM.
- (5) Client domicile disclosure groups AUM by the domicile of the underlying clients.
- (6) As a result of fund mergers in the second quarter of 2011, the market gains and losses / reinvestment line includes \$0.9 billion transferred from the balanced to the equity asset class.

Results of Operations for the six months ended June 30, 2012 compared with the six months ended June 30, 2011 Adoption of Guidance now encompassed in Accounting Standards Codification (ASC) Topic 810, "Consolidation" The company provides investment management services to, and has transactions with, various private equity, real estate, fund-of-funds, collateralized loan obligation products (CLOs), and other investment entities sponsored by the company for the investment of client assets in the normal course of business. The company serves as the investment manager, making day-to-day investment decisions concerning the assets of the products. Certain of these entities are consolidated under variable interest or voting interest entity consolidation guidance. See Part I, Item 1, Financial Statements — Note 11, "Consolidated Investment Products," for additional details.

The guidance now encompassed in ASC Topic 810, which was effective January 1, 2010, had a significant impact on the presentation of the company's financial statements, as its provisions required the company to consolidate certain CLOs that were not previously consolidated.

The majority of the company's consolidated investment products balances were CLO-related as of June 30, 2012. The collateral assets of the CLOs are held solely to satisfy the obligations of the CLOs. The company has no right to the benefits from, nor does it bear the risks associated with, the collateral assets held by the CLOs, beyond the company's minimal direct investments in, and management fees generated from, the CLOs. If the company were to liquidate, the collateral assets would not be available to the general creditors of the company, and as a result, the company does not consider them to be company assets. Conversely, if the CLOs were to liquidate, their investors would have no recourse to the general credit of the company. The company therefore does not consider this debt to be a company liability. The discussion that follows will separate consolidated investment product results of operations from the company's investment management operations through the use of non-GAAP financial measures. See "Schedule of Non-GAAP Information" for additional details and reconciliations of the most directly comparable U.S. GAAP measures to the non-GAAP measures.

Condensed Consolidating Statements of Income

\$ in millions	Before Consolidation ⁽¹⁾	Subtotal - Impact of Consolidated Investment Products	Total	
Six months ended June 30, 2012				
Total operating revenues	2,063.6	(20.9) 2,042.7	
Total operating expenses	1,589.2	20.8	1,610.0	
Operating income	474.4	(41.7) 432.7	
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates	16.0	0.6	16.6	
Interest and dividend income	11.5	130.8	142.3	
Other investment income/(losses)	10.8	(44.6) (33.8)
Interest expense		(92.5) (119.5)
Income before income taxes	485.7	(47.4) 438.3	
Income tax provision	(135.9)		(135.9)
Net income	349.8	(47.4) 302.4	
Net (income)/loss attributable to noncontrolling interests in consolidated entities, net	_	45.4	45.4	
Net income attributable to common shareholders	349.8	(2.0) 347.8	
\$ in millions	Before Consolidation ⁽¹⁾	Subtotal - Impact of Consolidated Investment Products	Total	
\$ in millions Six months ended June 30, 2011		Impact of Consolidated Investment	Total	
		Impact of Consolidated Investment	Total) 2,097.3	
Six months ended June 30, 2011	Consolidation ⁽¹⁾	Impact of Consolidated Investment Products		
Six months ended June 30, 2011 Total operating revenues	Consolidation ⁽¹⁾ 2,120.5	Impact of Consolidated Investment Products (23.2) 2,097.3	
Six months ended June 30, 2011 Total operating revenues Total operating expenses	Consolidation ⁽¹⁾ 2,120.5 1,631.3	Impact of Consolidated Investment Products (23.2 7.3) 2,097.3 1,638.6	
Six months ended June 30, 2011 Total operating revenues Total operating expenses Operating income	Consolidation ⁽¹⁾ 2,120.5 1,631.3 489.2	Impact of Consolidated Investment Products (23.2 7.3 (30.5) 2,097.3 1,638.6) 458.7	
Six months ended June 30, 2011 Total operating revenues Total operating expenses Operating income Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates	Consolidation ⁽¹⁾ 2,120.5 1,631.3 489.2 18.4	Impact of Consolidated Investment Products (23.2 7.3 (30.5 (0.9) 2,097.3 1,638.6) 458.7) 17.5)
Six months ended June 30, 2011 Total operating revenues Total operating expenses Operating income Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates Interest and dividend income	Consolidation ⁽¹⁾ 2,120.5 1,631.3 489.2 18.4 7.3 13.9	Impact of Consolidated Investment Products (23.2 7.3 (30.5 (0.9 151.2) 2,097.3 1,638.6) 458.7) 17.5 158.5)
Six months ended June 30, 2011 Total operating revenues Total operating expenses Operating income Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates Interest and dividend income Other investment income/(losses)	Consolidation ⁽¹⁾ 2,120.5 1,631.3 489.2 18.4 7.3 13.9	Impact of Consolidated Investment Products (23.2 7.3 (30.5 (0.9 151.2 (150.2) 2,097.3 1,638.6) 458.7) 17.5 158.5) (136.3)
Six months ended June 30, 2011 Total operating revenues Total operating expenses Operating income Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates Interest and dividend income Other investment income/(losses) Interest expense	Consolidation ⁽¹⁾ 2,120.5 1,631.3 489.2 18.4 7.3 13.9 (32.2)	Impact of Consolidated Investment Products (23.2 7.3 (30.5 (0.9 151.2 (150.2 (86.5 (116.9)) 2,097.3 1,638.6) 458.7) 17.5 158.5) (136.3) (118.7))
Six months ended June 30, 2011 Total operating revenues Total operating expenses Operating income Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates Interest and dividend income Other investment income/(losses) Interest expense Income before income taxes	Consolidation ⁽¹⁾ 2,120.5 1,631.3 489.2 18.4 7.3 13.9 (32.2 496.6	Impact of Consolidated Investment Products (23.2 7.3 (30.5 (0.9 151.2 (150.2 (86.5 (116.9)) 2,097.3 1,638.6) 458.7) 17.5 158.5) (136.3) (118.7) 379.7	
Six months ended June 30, 2011 Total operating revenues Total operating expenses Operating income Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates Interest and dividend income Other investment income/(losses) Interest expense Income before income taxes Income tax provision	Consolidation ⁽¹⁾ 2,120.5 1,631.3 489.2 18.4 7.3 13.9 (32.2) 496.6 (151.0)	Impact of Consolidated Investment Products (23.2 7.3 (30.5 (0.9 151.2 (150.2 (86.5 (116.9 —) 2,097.3 1,638.6) 458.7) 17.5 158.5) (136.3) (118.7) 379.7 (151.0	

⁽¹⁾ The Before Consolidation column includes Invesco's equity interest in the investment products accounted for as equity method (private equity and real estate partnership funds) and available-for-sale investments (CLOs). Upon consolidation of the CLOs, the company's and the CLOs' accounting policies were effectively aligned, resulting in the reclassification of the company's loss for the six months ended June 30, 2012 of \$1.9 million (representing the decrease in the market value of the company's holdings in the consolidated CLOs) from other comprehensive income into other gains/losses (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$15.0 million). The company's loss (gain) on its investments in the CLOs (before consolidation) eliminates with the company's share of the offsetting gain (loss) on the CLOs' debt. The net income arising from consolidation of CLOs is therefore completely attributed to other

investors in these CLOs, as the company's share has been eliminated through consolidation.

Operating Revenues and Net Revenues

The main categories of revenues, and the dollar and percentage change between the periods, were as follows:

	Six months ended June	30,			
\$ in millions	2012	2011	\$ Change	% Change	2
Investment management fees	1,572.0	1,611.4	(39.4) (2.4)%
Service and distribution fees	376.1	410.1	(34.0	(8.3)%
Performance fees	35.9	11.4	24.5	214.9	%
Other	58.7	64.4	(5.7	(8.9)%
Total operating revenues	2,042.7	2,097.3	(54.6) (2.6)%
Third-party distribution, service and advisory expenses	(633.7)	(666.3)	32.6	(4.9)%
Proportional share of revenues, net of third-party distribution expenses, from joint venture investments	18.5	21.2	(2.7) (12.7)%
Management fees earned from consolidated investment products		23.3	(3.2) (13.7)%
Performance fees earned from consolidated investment products	0.8 35,600,000	_	0.8	N/A	
Net revenues	1,448.4	1,475.5	(27.1	(1.8)%

Operating revenues decreased by \$54.6 million (2.6%) in the six months ended June 30, 2012 to \$2,042.7 million (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$2,097.3 million). Net revenues decreased by \$27.1 million (1.8%) in the six months ended June 30, 2012 to \$1,448.4 million (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$1,475.5 million). Net revenues are operating revenues less third-party distribution, service and advisory expenses, plus our proportional share of net revenues from joint venture arrangements, plus management and performance fees earned from, less other revenues recorded by, consolidated investment products. See "Schedule of Non-GAAP Information" for additional important disclosures regarding the use of net revenues. A significant portion of our business and managed AUM are based outside of the U.S. The income statements of foreign currency subsidiaries are translated into U.S. dollars, the reporting currency of the company, using average foreign exchange rates. The impact of foreign exchange rate movements accounted for \$21.7 million (39.7%) of the decrease in operating revenues, and was 1.1% of total operating revenues, during the six months ended June 30, 2012 when compared to the six months ended June 30, 2011. Additionally, our revenues are directly influenced by the level and composition of our AUM as more fully discussed above. Movements in global capital market levels, net new business inflows (or outflows) and changes in the mix of investment products between asset classes and geographies may materially affect our revenues from period to period.

Investment management fees

Investment management fees decreased by \$39.4 million (2.4%) in the six months ended June 30, 2012 to \$1,572.0 million (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$1,611.4 million) due primarily to changes in the mix of AUM between asset classes, together with the impact of foreign exchange rate movement. The impact of foreign exchange rate movements accounted for \$19.1 million (48.5%) of the decrease in investment management fees during the six months ended June 30, 2012, compared to the six months ended June 30, 2011. As discussed above, the net revenue yield is lower in the current period due to changes in the composition of our AUM. The weighting of AUM flows out of active and into passive products has lowered the net revenue yield, despite the increase in average AUM. In addition, management fees have reduced due to the acquisition integration-related U.S. mutual fund mergers that commenced in June 2011, some of which lapsed in mid-2012. As previously discussed, acquisition integration-related fee waivers amounted to approximately \$30 million on an annualized basis. See the company's disclosures regarding the changes in AUM and revenue yields during the six months ended June 30, 2012 in the "Assets Under Management" section above for additional information regarding the movements in AUM. Investment management fees were also impacted by foreign exchange rate movement in AUM.

Service and distribution fees

In the six months ended June 30, 2012, service and distribution fees decreased by \$34.0 million (8.3%) to \$376.1 million, (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$410.1 million) due primarily to decreases in distribution and redemption fees of \$12.9 million, transfer agency fees of \$11.3 million and administration and custodial fees of \$8.0 million. The fee reductions are attributable to the fund mergers and fee waivers associated with the U.S. mutual fund product realignment, the continued conversion of B-share fee structures to class A-shares that generate a lower annual service fee, and other changes in the AUM mix as a larger percentage of AUM charges no or lower distribution fees. The impact of foreign exchange rate movements accounted for \$1.8 million of decrease in service and distribution fees during the six months ended June 30, 2012 compared to the six months ended June 30, 2012.

Performance fees

Of our \$646.6 billion in AUM at June 30, 2012, only approximately \$50.3 billion, or 7.8%, could potentially earn performance fees. In the six months ended June 30, 2012 recognized performance fees were \$35.9 million, an increase of \$24.5 million from the comparative period (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$11.4 million). The performance fees generated in the six months ended June 30, 2012 arose primarily from a bank loan partnership managed by our fixed income group, products managed in the U.K., and the real estate group. The performance fees generated in the six months ended June 30, 2011 arose primarily due to products managed in the U.K., in our private equity group and in Asia Pacific.

Other revenues

In the six months ended June 30, 2012, other revenues decreased by \$5.7 million (8.9%) to \$58.7 million (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$64.4 million). Other revenues included an increase of \$6.1 million in acquisition and disposition fees, offset by decreases in mutual funds front end fees of \$5.1 million, UIT revenues of \$3.8 million, other revenues of \$1.7 million and transaction commissions of \$0.5 million during the six months ended June 30, 2012 compared to six months ended June 30, 2011. The impact of foreign exchange rate movements accounted for \$0.7 million (12.3%) of the decrease in other revenues during the six months ended June 30, 2012, compared to the six months ended June 30, 2011.

Third-party distribution, service and advisory expenses

Third-party distribution, service and advisory expenses decreased by \$32.6 million (4.9%) in the six months ended June 30, 2012 to \$633.7 million (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$666.3 million). The decrease in third-party distribution, service and advisory expenses is closely linked to the reduction in service and distribution fees and investment management fees over this period. The reduction in third-party distribution, service and advisory expenses expenses include decreases in distribution fees of \$9.6 million, renewal commissions of \$7.0 million, external commissions of \$5.0 million, sub advisory fees of \$2.8 million and transfer agent fees of \$0.5 million. The impact of foreign exchange rate movements accounted for \$7.7 million of the decrease in third-party distribution, service and advisory expenses

Proportional share of revenues, net of third-party distribution expenses, from joint venture investments Management believes that the addition of our proportional share of revenues, net of third-party distribution expenses, from joint venture arrangements should be added to operating revenues to arrive at net revenues, as it is important to evaluate the contribution to the business that our joint venture arrangements are making. See "Schedule of Non-GAAP Information" for additional disclosures regarding the use of net revenues.

Our proportional share of revenues, net of third-party distribution expenses decreased by \$2.7 million (12.7%) to \$18.5 million in the six months ended June 30, 2012 (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$21.2 million). Our share of the Invesco Great Wall joint venture's average AUM in the six months ended June 30, 2012 was \$3.0 billion (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$3.5 billion).

Management and performance fees earned from consolidated investment products

Management believes that the consolidation of investment products may impact a reader's analysis of our underlying results of operations and could result in investor confusion or the production of information about the company by analysts or external credit rating agencies that is not reflective of the underlying results of operations and financial condition of the company. Accordingly, management believes that it is appropriate to adjust operating revenues for the impact of consolidated investment products in calculating net revenues. As management and performance fees earned by Invesco from the consolidated products are eliminated upon consolidation of the investment products, management believes that it is appropriate to add these operating revenues back in the calculation of net revenues. See "Schedule of Non-GAAP Information" for additional disclosures regarding the use of net revenues.

Management and performance fees earned from consolidated investment products decreased by \$2.4 million (10.3%) to \$20.9 million in the six months ended June 30, 2012 (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$23.3 million), primarily due to the impact of funds deconsolidated as of March 31, 2012.

Other revenues recorded by consolidated investment products

Operating revenues of consolidated investment products are included in U.S. GAAP operating revenues resulting from the consolidation of investment products into the company's results of operations. Management believes that this

consolidation could impact a reader's analysis of our underlying results of operations. Therefore, management believes that it is appropriate to deduct operating revenues of consolidated investment products in calculating net revenues. See "Schedule of Non-GAAP Information" for additional disclosures regarding the use of net revenues.

Operating Expenses

The main categories of operating expenses, and the dollar and percentage changes between periods, are as follows:

	Six months ended June							
	30,							
\$ in millions	2012	2011	\$ Change	% Chang	ge			
Employee compensation	623.1	624.2	(1.1) (0.2)%			
Third-party distribution, service and advisory	633.7	666.3	(32.6) (4.9)%			
Marketing	53.3	51.8	1.5	2.9	%			
Property, office and technology	135.3	125.9	9.4	7.5	%			
General and administrative	162.0	151.2	10.8	7.1	%			
Transaction and integration	2.6	19.2	(16.6) (86.5)%			
Total operating expenses	1,610.0	1,638.6	(28.6) (1.7)%			

The table below sets forth these cost categories as a percentage of total operating expenses and operating revenues, which we believe provides useful information as to the relative significance of each type of expense:

Six months ended:

\$ in millions	June 30, 2012	% of Total Operating Expenses		% of Operating Revenues		June 30, 2011	% of Total Operating Expenses		% of Operating Revenues	
Employee compensation	623.1	38.7	0%	30.5	0%	624.2	38.1	0%	29.8	%
Employee compensation	023.1	30.7	10	30.3	10	024.2	30.1	10	29.0	70
Third-party distribution, service and advisory	633.7	39.4	%	31.0	%	666.3	40.6	%	31.8	%
Marketing	53.3	3.3	%	2.6	%	51.8	3.2	%	2.5	%
Property, office and technology	135.3	8.4	%	6.6	%	125.9	7.7	%	6.0	%
General and administrative	162.0	10.1	%	7.9	%	151.2	9.2	%	7.2	%
Transaction and integration	2.6	0.1	%	0.2	%	19.2	1.2	%	0.9	%
Total operating expenses	1,610.0	100.0	%	78.8	%	1,638.6	100.0	%	78.2	%

During the six months ended June 30, 2012, operating expenses decreased by \$28.6 million (1.7%) to \$1,610.0 million (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$1,638.6 million). The impact of foreign exchange rate movements accounted for \$20.6 million (72.0%) of the decrease in operating expenses, and was 1.3% of total operating expenses, during the six months ended June 30, 2012 as compared to the six months ended June 30, 2011.

Employee Compensation

Employee compensation decreased \$1.1 million (0.2%) to \$623.1 million in the six months ended June 30, 2012 (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$624.2 million). Employee compensation was reduced by a decrease in staff benefits expense of \$8.9 million due primarily to \$10.0 million prepaid compensation amortized expenses related to the 2006 acquisition of W.L. Ross & Co which was fully amortized in 2011. Staff related costs, including payroll taxes and termination costs, decreased \$0.9 million, offset by increases in base salaries and variable compensation of \$6.2 million during the six months ended June 30, 2012 from the six months ended June 30, 2011. Also included in compensation expenses are share-based costs which had an increase of \$10.7 million during the six months ended June 30, 2012 compared to six months ended June 30, 2011. The increase in share-based compensation costs during the period reflects a previous change in our vesting service period from three to four years, which results in 2012 being the first year with four award tranches being expensed, as compared to three award tranches in previous years. The impact of foreign exchange rate movements reduced employee compensation by \$8.2 million, during the six months ended June 30, 2012 as compared to the six months ended June 30, 2011.

Headcount at June 30, 2012 was 6,141 (June 30, 2011: 6,189).

Third-Party Distribution, Service and Advisory Expenses

Third-party distribution, service and advisory expenses are discussed above in the operating and net revenues section.

Marketing

Marketing expenses increased by \$1.5 million (2.9%) in the six months ended June 30, 2012 to \$53.3 million (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$51.8 million). The increase during the six months ended June 30, 2012 includes an increase in advertising expense of \$3.4 million, an increase in client event expense of \$1.3 million, and other marketing costs of \$1.5 million, offset by decreases in corporate sponsorships of \$3.0 million, sales literature and research of \$0.5 million, and marketing-related travel expense of \$0.3 million, as compared to the six months ended June 30, 2011. The impact of foreign exchange rate movements reduced marketing expenses by \$0.9 million during the six months ended June 30, 2012 as compared to the six months ended June 30, 2011.

Property, Office and Technology

Property, office and technology expenses increased by \$9.4 million (7.5%) to \$135.3 million in the six months ended June 30, 2012 (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$125.9 million). Property and office expenses increased \$5.5 million over the comparable 2011 period, due to increases in rent expense of \$3.3 million, depreciation and improvement repairs of \$1.8 million, and property management and service charges of \$0.4 million. The increase in rent expense includes a \$1.7 million exit charge for leased space, related to consolidation of office space. Technology and communications expenses increased \$5.7 million due to increases in depreciation and maintenance expenses of \$3.7 million, outsourced administration of \$1.0 million, and other property, office and technology costs, to include software purchases and telephone communications of \$1.2 million, offset by a decrease in programing and consulting costs of \$0.2 million compared to the six months ended June 30, 2011. The impact of foreign exchange rate movements reduced the increase in property, office and technology expenses by \$1.8 million during the six months ended June 30, 2012 as compared to the six months ended June 30, 2011.

General and Administrative

General and administrative expenses increased by \$10.8 million (7.1%) to \$162.0 million in the six months ended June 30, 2012 (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$151.2 million). Increase in general and administrative expense is driven by expenses of our consolidated investment products, including legal and fund launch costs recorded by the consolidated products, which added \$10.8 million for the six months ended June 30, 2012, as compared to the six months ended June 30, 2011.

Transaction and integration

Transaction and integration charges were \$2.6 million in the six months ended June 30, 2012 (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$19.2 million) and relate to the business acquired in 2010. Transaction and integration expenses during the six months ended June 30, 2012 include \$2.3 million relating to the final round of open-ended fund mergers and include professional services and shareholder communications costs and \$0.3 million in marketing and property, office and technology costs. Transaction and integration expenses for the six months ended June 30, 2011 include \$2.4 million of employee compensation costs, \$1.1 million of property and office, \$1.0 million of technology and communication costs and \$14.4 million of professional services, principally legal, proxy solicitation, consultancy and insurance

Operating Income, Adjusted Operating Income, Operating Margin and Adjusted Operating Margin Operating income decreased by \$26.0 million (5.7%) to \$432.7 million in the six months ended June 30, 2012 (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$458.7 million). Operating margin (operating income divided by operating revenues), decreased from 21.9% in the six months ended June 30, 2011 to 21.2% in the six months ended June 30, 2012. The decrease in operating income and margin resulted from a greater relative increase in operating revenues (2.6%) than in operating expenses (1.7%) during the period. Adjusted operating income, decreased by \$38.7 million (6.9%) to \$518.2 million in the six months ended June 30, 2012 from \$556.9 million in the six months ended June 30, 2011. Adjusted operating margin is equal to adjusted operating income divided by net revenues. Adjusted operating margin decreased to 35.8% in the six months ended June 30, 2012 from 37.7% in the six months ended June 30, 2011. See "Schedule of Non-GAAP Information" for definitions of these measures and a reconciliation of operating revenues to net revenues, a reconciliation of operating income to adjusted operating income and additional important disclosures regarding net revenues, adjusted operating income and adjusted operating margin.

Other Income and Expenses

The main categories of other income and expenses, and the dollar and percentage changes between periods are as follows:

	Six months ended June						
	30,						
\$ in millions	2012	2011	\$ Change	% Change	;		
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates	16.6	17.5	(0.9) (5.1)%		
Interest and dividend income	4.6	4.5	0.1	2.2	%		
Interest income of consolidated investment products	137.7	154.0	(16.3) (10.6)%		
Other gains/(losses) of consolidated investment products, net	(44.7) (150.2	105.5	(70.2)%		
Interest expense	(27.0) (32.2	5.2	(16.1)%		
Interest expense of consolidated investment products	(92.5) (86.5	(6.0) 6.9	%		
Other gains and losses, net	10.9	13.9	(3.0) (21.6)%		
Total other income and expenses	5.6	(79.0)	84.6	(107.1)%		

Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates

Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates decreased by \$0.9 million (5.1%) to \$16.6 million in the six months ended June 30, 2012 (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$17.5 million). The decrease in equity in earnings is primarily driven from the declines in our pre-tax earnings of our joint venture investments in China of \$1.8 million, offset by an increase of \$0.9 million in our share of the market-driven valuation changes in the underlying holdings of certain partnership investments, including our investment in Invesco Mortgage Capital Inc.

Interest and dividend income and interest expense

Interest and dividend income increased by \$0.1 million (2.2%) to \$4.6 million in the six months ended June 30, 2012 (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$4.5 million). The six months ended June 30, 2012 increase in interest and dividend income includes an increase in income earned on investments of \$0.4 million, offset by a decrease in dividend income of \$0.3 million on investments held to hedge economically deferred compensation plans. This dividend income is passed through to employee participants in the deferred compensation plans. See "Schedule of Non-GAAP Information" for additional details. Interest expense decreased by \$5.2 million (16.1%) to \$27.0 million in the six months ended June 30, 2012 (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$32.2 million) due to a combination of lower average debt balances and lower borrowing costs versus the comparative period.

Other gains and losses, net

Other gains and losses, net were a net gain of \$10.9 million in the six months ended June 30, 2012 as compared to a net gain of \$13.9 million in the six months ended June 30, 2011. Included in other gains and losses for the six months ended June 30, 2012 is a net gain of \$7.7 million resulting from the appreciation of investments held for our deferred compensation plans (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$7.4 million net gain), a \$3.5 million gain on an acquisition related loan note held to hedge the company's net interest in a consolidated investment products, and net realized gains on seed and other investments of \$1.5 million (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$6.3 million net gains). These gains in other gains and losses net were offset by a net loss of \$1.2 million related to the mark-to-market of 12-month foreign exchange put option contracts intended to provide protection against the impact of a significant decline in the pound sterling/U.S dollar foreign exchange rate. We incurred \$0.9 million in other-than-temporary impairment charges related to seed money investments during the six months ended June 30, 2012 (six months ended June 30, 2011: none).

Non-operating income and expense of consolidated investment products

In the six months ended June 30, 2012, interest income of consolidated investment products decreased by \$16.3 million (10.6%) to \$137.7 million (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$154.0 million) primarily due to lower fee income associated with CLO collateral asset restructuring in 2012 versus 2011 and the impact of CLO deconsolidation as of the beginning of the first quarter of 2012. Interest expense of consolidated investment products increased by \$6.0 million (6.9%) to \$92.5 million (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$86.5 million) primarily due to interest expense payments on junior tranches of the CLO notes that do not bear interest at a stated rate.

Included in other gains/(losses) of consolidated investment products, net, are realized and unrealized gains and losses on the underlying investments and debt of consolidated investment products. In the six months ended June 30, 2012, other gains/(losses) of consolidated investment products were a net loss of \$44.7 million, as compared to a net loss of \$150.2 million in the six months ended June 30, 2011. The net loss in the 2012 period is primarily due to losses associated with real estate investments and increases in the market value long-term debt of CLOs that more than offset gains in the market value of investments held by CLOs. The net loss in the 2011 period is primarily due to an increase in the market value of long term debt

of consolidated investment products which exceeded the increase in the market value of investments of consolidated investment products.

Net impact of consolidated investment products and related noncontrolling interests in noncontrolling entities As illustrated in the Condensed Consolidating Statements of Income for the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011 at the beginning of this Results of Operations section, the consolidation of investment products during the six months ended June 30, 2012 resulted in a decrease to net income of \$47.4 million before attribution to noncontrolling interests (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$116.9 million decrease to net income). Invesco invests in only a portion of these products, and as a result this net loss is offset by noncontrolling interests of \$45.4 million (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$131.7 million offset to net loss), resulting in a decrease in net income of the company of \$1.9 million (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$15.0 million net increase).

Noncontrolling interests in consolidated entities represent the profit or loss amounts attributed to third party investors in consolidated investment products. Movements in amounts attributable to noncontrolling interests in consolidated entities on the company's Consolidated Statements of Income generally offset the gains and losses, interest income and interest expense of consolidated investment products.

Additionally, consolidated investment products represent approximately 1% of the company's AUM. Therefore, the net gains or losses of consolidated investment products is not indicative of the performance of the company's aggregate assets under management.

Income Tax Expense

The company's subsidiaries operate in several taxing jurisdictions around the world, each with its own statutory income tax rate. As a result, the blended average statutory tax rate will vary from year to year depending on the mix of the profits and losses of the company's subsidiaries. The majority of our profits are earned in the U.S., the U.K., and Canada.

The enacted U.K. statutory tax rate, for U.S. GAAP purposes, was 25% as of June 30, 2012. On March 26, 2012, the U.K. Parliament approved a rate reduction to 24%, effective April 1, 2012, and a further rate reduction to 23% effective April 1, 2013. However, the measures are not enacted for U.S. GAAP purposes (and cannot be accounted for) until Royal Assent is received, which did not occur until July 17, 2012. An additional reduction to the rate has been proposed as part of the U.K. Budget to reduce the rate to 22% beginning April 1, 2014.

On June 20, 2012, the Ontario government successfully introduced and passed Bill 114, which repealed the enacted general corporate income tax rate reductions scheduled to take effect in 2012 and 2013. The Canadian federal and provincial statutory tax rate increased to 26.5% in June from the previous rate of 26.25%. The U.S. Federal statutory tax rate was 35%.

Our effective tax rate, excluding noncontrolling interests in consolidated entities, for the six months ended June 30, 2012 was 28.1%, down from 29.5% for the six months ended June 30, 2011. The six months ended June 30, 2012 rate reflects a favorable profit mix and the impact of U.K. statutory tax rate reductions that was enacted in 2011 and effective for 2012.

Schedule of Non-GAAP Information

We are presenting the following non-GAAP performance measures: net revenue (and by calculation, net revenue yield on AUM), adjusted operating income (and by calculation, adjusted operating margin), adjusted net income attributable to common shareholders (and by calculation, adjusted diluted earnings per share (EPS)). We believe these non-GAAP measures provide greater transparency into our business and allow more appropriate comparisons with industry peers. Management uses these performance measures to evaluate the business, and they are consistent with internal management reporting. The most directly comparable U.S. GAAP measures are operating revenues (and by calculation, gross revenue yield on AUM), operating income (and by calculation, operating margin), net income (and by calculation, diluted EPS). Each of these measures is discussed more fully below.

These non-GAAP measures should not be considered as substitutes for any measures derived in accordance with U.S. GAAP and may not be comparable to other similarly titled measures of other companies. Additional reconciling items may be added in the future to these non-GAAP measures if deemed appropriate. The Schedule of Non-GAAP Information contained in the company's most recent annual report on Form 10-K contains expanded definitions of

reconciling items from U.S. GAAP to non-GAAP information, including the reasons why management believes that the presentation of our non-GAAP measures provides useful information to investors.

The following are reconciliations of operating revenues, operating income (and by calculation, operating margin), and net income (and by calculation, diluted EPS) on a U.S. GAAP basis to net revenues, adjusted operating income (and by calculation, adjusted operating margin), and adjusted net income attributable to common shareholders (and by calculation, adjusted EPS):

	Three months ended June				Six months ended June 30,			
	30,				SIX IIIOIIUI	.5 C1.	ided Julie 3	ю,
\$ in millions, except per share data	2012		2011		2012		2011	
Operating revenues, U.S. GAAP basis	1,009.0		1,070.0		2,042.7		2,097.3	
Third-party distribution, service and advisory expenses ⁽¹⁾	(316.6)	(341.8)	(633.7)	(666.3)
Proportional share of net revenues from joint venture arrangements ⁽²⁾	9.2		10.8		18.5		21.2	
Management fees earned from consolidated investment products eliminated upon consolidation ⁽³⁾	10.4		12.2		20.1		23.3	
Performance fees earned from consolidated investment products eliminated upon consolidation ⁽³⁾	0.1		_		0.8		_	
Net revenues	712.1		751.2		1,448.4		1,475.5	
Operating income, U.S. GAAP basis	202.9		233.0		432.7		458.7	
Proportional share of operating income from joint venture investments ⁽²⁾	3.5		5.0		8.0		10.2	
Transaction and integration charges ⁽⁴⁾	1.1		11.3		2.6		19.2	
Amortization of acquisition-related prepaid compensation ⁽⁴⁾	_		5.0		_		10.0	
Amortization of other intangibles ⁽⁴⁾	10.9		12.9		19.4		21.9	
Change in contingent consideration estimates ⁽⁴⁾	(0.2)	(6.4)	(2.3)	(6.4)
Compensation expense related to market valuation changes in deferred compensation plans ⁽⁵⁾	(0.2)	2.5	,	6.3	,	6.6	,
Consolidation of investment products ⁽³⁾	25.2		15.7		41.6		30.5	
Other reconciling items ⁽⁶⁾	5.8		5.8		9.9		6.2	
Adjusted operating income	249.0		284.8		518.2		556.9	
Operating margin*	20.1	%	21.8	%	21.2	%	21.9	%
Adjusted operating margin**	35.0		37.9	%	35.8	%		%
Net income attributable to common shareholders, U.S. GAAP basis	153.9	,,,	183.0	70	347.8	,0	360.5	70
Transaction and integration charges, net of tax ⁽⁴⁾	0.7		6.9		1.6		11.9	
Amortization of acquisition-related prepaid	0.7		0.9		1.0		11.9	
compensation ⁽⁴⁾			5.0				10.0	
Amortization of other intangibles, net of tax ⁽⁴⁾	10.1		11.8		17.6		19.6	
Change in contingent consideration estimates ⁽⁴⁾	(0.2)	(6.4)	(2.3)	(6.4)
Deferred compensation plan market valuation changes and dividend income less compensation expense, net of tax ⁽⁵⁾	2.4	Í	(1.5)	(2.7)	(2.2)
Deferred income taxes on intangible assets ⁽⁴⁾	6.5		8.3		13.0		14.7	
Consolidation of investment products ⁽³⁾	6.2		(5.2)	2.0		(14.8)
Other reconciling items ⁽⁶⁾	5.1		5.2	,	8.7		5.5	,
Adjusted net income attributable to common shareholders			207.1		385.7		398.8	
Average shares outstanding — diluted	455.3		467.4		455.6		469.7	
Diluted EPS	\$0.34		\$0.39		\$0.76		\$0.77	
Adjusted diluted EPS***	\$0.41		\$0.44		\$0.85		\$0.85	
•								

^{*}Operating margin is equal to operating income divided by operating revenues.

^{**} Adjusted operating margin is equal to adjusted operating income divided by net revenues.

^{***} Adjusted diluted EPS is equal to adjusted net income attributable to common shareholders divided by the weighted average shares outstanding amount used in the calculation of diluted EPS.

(1) Third-party distribution, service and advisory expenses

Third-party distribution, service and advisory expenses include renewal commissions, management fee rebates and distribution costs (12b-1 and marketing support) paid to brokers and independent financial advisors. While the terms used for these types of expense vary by geography, they are all expense items that are closely linked to the value of AUM and the revenue earned by Invesco from AUM. Since the company has been deemed to be the principal in the third-party arrangements, the company must reflect these expenses gross of operating revenues under U.S. GAAP. Management believes that the deduction of third-party distribution, service and advisory expenses from operating revenues in the computation of net revenues (and by calculation, net revenue yield on AUM) and the related computation of adjusted operating income (and by calculation, adjusted operating margin) appropriately reflects the nature of these expenses as revenue-sharing activities, as these costs are passed through to external parties who perform functions on behalf of, and distribute, the company's managed funds. Further, these expenses vary extensively by geography due to the differences in distribution channels. The net presentation assists in identifying the revenue contribution generated by the business, removing distortions caused by the differing distribution channel fees and allowing for a fair comparison with U.S. peer investment managers and within Invesco's own investment units. Additionally, management evaluates net revenue yield on AUM, which is equal to net revenues divided by average AUM during the reporting period. This financial measure is an indicator of the basis point net revenues we receive for each dollar of AUM we manage and is useful when evaluating the company's performance relative to industry competitors and within the company for capital allocation purposes.

- (2) Proportional share of net revenues and operating income from joint venture investments
 The company has two joint venture investments in China. Enhancing our operations in China is one effort that we believe could improve our competitive position over time. Accordingly, we believe that it is appropriate to evaluate the contribution of our joint venture investments to the operations of the business.
- (3) Consolidated investment products

See Part I, Item 1, Financial Statements, Note 11, "Consolidated Investment Products" for a detailed analysis of the impact to the company's Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements from the consolidation of investment products. The reconciling items add back the management and performance fees earned by Invesco from the consolidated products and remove the revenues and expenses recorded by the consolidated products that have been included in the U.S. GAAP Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income.

(4) Acquisition-related reconciling items

Acquisition-related adjustments include transaction and integration expenses and intangible asset amortization related to acquired assets, amortization of prepaid compensation related to the 2006 acquisition of W.L. Ross & Co., and tax cash flow benefits resulting from tax amortization of goodwill and indefinite-lived intangible assets. These charges reflect the legal, regulatory, advisory, valuation, integration-related employee incentive awards and other professional or consulting fees, general and administrative costs, including travel costs related to the transaction and the costs of temporary staff involved in executing business combinations, and the post closing costs of integrating acquired businesses into the company's existing operations including incremental costs associated with achieving synergy savings. Transaction and integration expenses include legal costs related to the defense of auction rate preferred securities complaints raised in the pre-acquisition period with respect to various closed-end funds included in the acquisition. See Part I, Item 1, Financial Statements, Note 10, "Commitments and Contingencies" for additional information. Additionally, acquisition-related reconciling items include changes in estimates of acquisition earn-out liabilities booked from prior acquisitions, which is offset in the period by increased amortization related to the write-off of related management contract intangible assets.

(5) Market movement on deferred compensation plan liabilities

Certain deferred compensation plan awards involve a return to the employee linked to the appreciation (depreciation) of specified investments, typically the funds managed by the employee. Invesco hedges economically the exposure to market movements by holding these investments on its balance sheet. U.S. GAAP requires the appreciation (depreciation) in the compensation liability to be expensed over the award vesting period in proportion to the vested amount of the award as part of compensation expense. The full value of the investment appreciation (depreciation) is immediately recorded below operating income in other gains and losses. This creates a timing

difference between the recognition of the compensation expense and the investment gain or loss impacting net income attributable to common shareholders and diluted EPS which will reverse over the life of the award and net to zero at the end of the multi-year vesting period. During periods of high market volatility these timing differences impact compensation expense, operating income and operating margin in a manner which, over the life of the award, will ultimately be offset by gains and losses recorded below operating income on the Condensed Consolidated Statements

of Income. The non-GAAP measures exclude the mismatch created by differing U.S. GAAP treatments of the market movement on the liability and the investments.

Additionally, dividend income from investments held to hedge economically deferred compensation plans is recorded as dividend income and as compensation expense on the company's Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income on the record dates. This dividend income is passed through to the employee participants in the plan and is not retained by the company. The non-GAAP measures exclude this dividend income and related compensation expense.

(6) Other reconciling items

European infrastructure transformational initiative: As announced in 2011, the company is outsourcing its European transfer agency and is making certain structural changes to product and distribution platforms. Expenses incurred related to the European infrastructure activities are excluded in arriving at the non-GAAP financial information. For the second quarter 2012, this adjustment includes \$1.2 million in compensation expenses, primarily due to severance costs (first quarter 2012: \$1.2 million; second quarter 2011: \$3.1 million); \$2.5 million in general and administrative costs, primarily related to professional contractor services and mutual fund costs (first quarter 2012: \$1.3 million; second quarter 2011: \$2.5 million); \$0.6 million in shareholder communication-related costs (first quarter 2012: \$0.3 million; second quarter 2011: none); and \$1.5 million of property, office and technology costs (first quarter 2012: \$1.3 million; second quarter 2011: \$0.2 million). The company's income tax provision included tax benefits of \$1.5 million in the second quarter 2012 relating to this charge (first quarter 2012: \$0.5 million; second quarter 2011: \$0.6 million). Included within other gains and losses, net is a loss of \$1.0 million related to the mark-to-market of four foreign exchange put option contracts intended to provide protection against the impact of a significant decline in the pound sterling/U.S dollar foreign exchange rate. The cost to the company of these contracts was \$2.5 million at their inception date, which represents the company's maximum exposure to loss from the contracts over the 12-month cumulative contract period, and contract maturity ranges from September 25, 2012 to June 25, 2013. The adjustment from U.S. GAAP to non-GAAP earnings removes the impact of market volatility; therefore, the company's non-GAAP results include only the amortization of the cost of the contracts during the contract period. The company's income tax provision included tax benefits of \$0.2 million in the second quarter 2012 relating to this loss. Included within general and administrative expenses in the first quarter of 2011 was an additional charge of \$0.4 million relating to a levy from the U.K. Financial Services Compensation Scheme. Assessments were levied upon all Financial Services Authority (FSA)-registered investment management companies in proportion to their "eligible income" (as defined by the FSA) to cover claims resulting from failures of non-affiliated investment firms. The company's income tax provision included tax benefits of \$0.1 million in the first quarter of 2011 relating to this charge.

Due to the unique character and/or magnitude of these items, their impact has been excluded in calculating the non-GAAP financial measures.

Balance Sheet Discussion

Condensed Consolidating Balance Sheets are presented below and reflect the consolidation of investment products. The majority of the company's consolidated investment products ("CIP") were CLOs as of June 30, 2012. The collateral assets of the CLOs are held solely to satisfy the obligations of the CLOs. The company has no right to the benefits from, nor does it bear the risks associated with, the collateral assets held by the CLOs, beyond the company's minimal direct investments in, and management fees generated from, CLOs. If the company were to liquidate, the collateral assets would not be available to the general creditors of the company, and as a result, the company does not consider them to be company assets. Conversely, if the CLOs were to liquidate, their investors would have no recourse to the general credit of the company. The company therefore does not consider this debt to be a company liability. In the condensed consolidating balance sheets that follow, the Before Consolidation column includes Invesco's equity interest in the investment products, accounted for as equity method and available-for-sale investments and does not include any other adjustments related to non-GAAP financial measure presentation.

Table of Contents

Condensed Consolidati	ng Balance June 30, 2			Decembe	r 31, 2011		June 30, 2	2011	
\$ in millions	Before	Impact of Consolida at ion estmen products	ted Total	Before	Impact of Consolida ationestmen products	ted Total	Before	Impact of Consolidationestmen	ted Total
ASSETS		_							
Current assets Cash and cash equivalents	718.4	_	718.4	727.4	_	727.4	621.5	_	621.5
Cash and cash equivalents of CIP	_	380.5	380.5	_	382.3	382.3	_	622.2	622.2
Unsettled fund receivables	487.1	_	487.1	444.4	_	444.4	674.2	_	674.2
Accounts receivable	404.5	(6.1)	398.4	434.6	(10.2)	424.4	481.5	(16.4)	465.1
Accounts receivable of CIP	<u> </u>	114.7	114.7	_	98.5	98.5	_	130.1	130.1
Investments Prepaid assets Other current assets Deferred tax asset, net	358.5 51.4 80.8 24.2	(14.0) — 7.6 —	344.5 51.4 88.4 24.2	283.7 51.2 139.2 28.7	 10.8 	283.7 51.2 150.0 28.7	352.0 62.7 108.2 33.1	 16.4 	352.0 62.7 124.6 33.1
Assets held for policyholders	1,065.4	_	1,065.4	1,243.5	_	1,243.5	1,373.2	_	1,373.2
Total current assets	3,190.3	482.7	3,673.0	3,352.7	481.4	3,834.1	3,706.4	752.3	4,458.7
Non-current assets Investments Investments of CIP	303.9	(85.1) 6,050.9	218.8 6,050.9	293.4	(92.6) 6,629.0	200.8 6,629.0	284.0	(89.9) 7,349.7	194.1 7,349.7
Security deposit assets and receivables	75.0	_	75.0	81.2		81.2	152.0	_	152.0
Other non-current assets	18.4	_	18.4	17.9	_	17.9	26.9		26.9
Deferred sales commissions	43.8	_	43.8	40.5	_	40.5	43.2	_	43.2
Property and equipment, net	314.6	_	314.6	312.8	_	312.8	281.8	_	281.8
Intangible assets, net Goodwill	1,302.3 6,916.1	_	1,302.3 6,916.1	1,322.8 6,907.9	_	1,322.8 6,907.9	1,318.6 7,090.6	_	1,318.6 7,090.6
Total non-current assets	8,974.1	5,965.8	14,939.9	8,976.5	6,536.4	15,512.9	9,197.1	7,259.8	16,456.9
Total assets	12,164.4	6,448.5	18,612.9	12,329.2	7,017.8	19,347.0	12,903.5	8,012.1	20,915.6

Condensed Consolid	Condensed Consolidating Balance Sheets (continued) June 30, 2012 December 31, 2011 June 30, 2011								
\$ in millions	Before Consolida	Impact of Consolid tion investme products	af &d tal nt	Before Consolida	Impact of .Consolidation investmen products	af &d tal nt	Before Consolida	Impact of Consolidation investme products	af &d tal nt
LIABILITIES AND EQUITY Current liabilities)	products			products			products	
Current maturities o total debt	of 333.5	_	333.5	215.1		215.1	215.1		215.1
Unsettled fund payables	472.7	_	472.7	439.6		439.6	667.4	_	667.4
Income taxes payable	50.1	_	50.1	59.6	_	59.6	45.4	_	45.4
Other current liabilities	624.5	(8.5)	616.0	861.1	(19.6)	841.5	689.6	(18.9)	670.7
Other current liabilities of CIP	_	187.0	187.0	_	175.1	175.1	_	392.8	392.8
Policyholder payables	1,065.4	_	1,065.4	1,243.5	_	1,243.5	1,373.2	_	1,373.2
Total current liabilities	2,546.2	178.5	2,724.7	2,818.9	155.5	2,974.4	2,990.7	373.9	3,364.6
Non-current									
liabilities Long-term debt	1,008.1	_	1,008.1	1,069.6	_	1,069.6	1,368.6	_	1,368.6
Long-term debt of CIP	_	5,069.7	5,069.7	_	5,512.9	5,512.9	_	6,292.7	6,292.7
Deferred tax liabilities, net	307.8	_	307.8	274.0	_	274.0	269.6	_	269.6
Security deposits payable	75.0	_	75.0	81.2	_	81.2	152.0	_	152.0
Other non-current liabilities	308.8	_	308.8	297.3	_	297.3	270.3	_	270.3
Total non-current liabilities	1,699.7	5,069.7	6,769.4	1,722.1	5,512.9	7,235.0	2,060.5	6,292.7	8,353.2
Total liabilities	4,245.9	5,248.2	9,494.1	4,541.0	5,668.4	10,209.4	5,051.2	6,666.6	11,717.8
Equity Equity attributable t common shareholders	0								
Common shares	98.1	_	98.1	98.1		98.1	98.1	_	98.1
Additional paid-in-capital	6,100.2	_	6,100.2	6,180.6		6,180.6	6,152.6	_	6,152.6
Treasury shares Retained earnings	(1,301.5) 2,597.3	30.0	(1,301.5) 2,627.3	(1,280.4) 2,381.3	31.9	(1,280.4) 2,413.2	(1,203.5) 2,129.7	<u> </u>	(1,203.5) 2,156.4

Edgar Filing: Invesco Ltd. - Form 10-Q

Retained earnings appropriated for investors in CIP	_	251.8	251.8	_	334.3	334.3	_	340.2	340.2
Accumulated other comprehensive income, net of tax	419.9	(30.0)	389.9	404.1	(30.8)	373.3	670.7	(26.2)	644.5
Total equity attributable to common shareholders	7,914.0	251.8	8,165.8	7,783.7	335.4	8,119.1	7,847.6	340.7	8,188.3
Equity attributable to	0								
noncontrolling interests in	4.5	948.5	953.0	4.5	1,014.0	1,018.5	4.7	1,004.8	1,009.5
consolidated entities		1 200 2	0.110.0	7.700.0	1 2 40 4	0.127.6	7.050.0	1 0 4 5 5	0.107.0
Total equity	7,918.5	1,200.3	9,118.8	7,788.2	1,349.4	9,137.6	7,852.3	1,345.5	9,197.8
Total liabilities and equity	12,164.4	6,448.5	18,612.9	12,329.2	7,017.8	19,347.0	12,903.5	8,012.1	20,915.6
76									

The company's Condensed Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity in Part I, Item 1, "Financial Statements," contains a detailed analysis of the changes in balance sheet equity line items. The following discussion presents a comparative analysis of significant balance sheet assets and liabilities.

Cash and Cash Equivalents

See "Liquidity and Capital Resources — Cash Flows Discussion" for details of the movements in the company's cash and cash equivalents balances in the periods presented.

Unsettled Fund Receivables

Unsettled fund receivables increased by \$42.7 million from \$444.4 million at December 31, 2011 to \$487.1 million at June 30, 2012, due primarily to higher transaction activity between funds and investors in June 2012 when compared to December 2011 in our U.K. and offshore funds, together with \$13.6 million of unsettled balances associated with the unit investment trust (UIT) products.

Investments (current and non-current)

As of June 30, 2012, we had \$563.3 million in investments, of which \$344.5 million were current investments and \$218.8 million were non-current investments. Included in current investments are \$109.4 million of seed money investments in affiliated funds used to seed funds as we launch new products, and \$200.2 million of investments related to assets held for deferred compensation plans, which are also held primarily in affiliated funds. Seed investments increased by \$45.9 million during the six months to June 30, 2012, due primarily to seed money investment additions and market increases, offset by disposals of seed money investments. Investments held to hedge deferred compensation awards increased by \$15.8 million during the six month period, primarily attributable to additional investments in affiliated funds to hedge economically new employee plan awards. Included in non-current investments are \$198.2 million in equity method investments in our Chinese joint ventures and in certain of the company's private equity partnerships, real estate partnerships and other investments (December 31, 2011: \$193.1 million). The increase of \$5.1 million in equity method investments is primarily driven by an increase of \$8.2 million in co-investment in the Asian real estate funds with the remaining \$1.6 million increase in partnership investments due to various other capital calls and valuation improvements, offset by distributions and capital returns during the period. The value of the joint venture investments has decreased by \$4.7 million during the period as a result of current year earnings of \$7.3 million, \$0.4 million in positive impact of foreign exchange rate movements, offset by dividends paid of \$12.4 million.

Assets Held for Policyholders and Policyholder Payables

The decrease in the balance of assets held for policyholders and the offsetting policyholder payables from \$1,243.5 million at December 31, 2011, to \$1,065.4 million at June 30, 2012 was the result of a third party transfer of administration contracts to another provider, offset by the increase in the market values of these assets and liabilities.

Intangible assets, net

Intangible assets reflect a net decrease of \$20.5 million from \$1,322.8 million at December 31, 2011, to \$1,302.3 million at June 30, 2012. The decrease is due to amortization of \$19.5 million and decrease in foreign currency translation of \$1.0 million primarily related to Yen-denominated balances.

Goodwill

Goodwill increased by \$8.2 million from \$6,907.9 million at December 31, 2011, to \$6,916.1 million at June 30, 2012. The increase is due to the impact of foreign currency translation for certain subsidiaries whose functional currency differs from that of the Parent.

Current Portion of total debt

The current portion of total debt increased by \$118.4 million from December 31, 2011 as a result of the reclassification of the \$333.5 million 5.375% senior notes that mature on February 27, 2013 out of long-term and into current, net of the April 2012 repayment of the \$215.1 million of outstanding 5.625% Senior Notes.

Long-term debt

The non-current portion of our total debt was \$1,008.1 million at June 30, 2012 (December 31, 2011: \$1,069.6 million). The decrease during the six months ended June 30, 2012 is due to the reclassification of the \$333.5 million 5.375% senior notes that mature on February 27, 2013 out of long term into current, offset by a net draw on the credit facility of \$272.0 million.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

Our capital structure, together with available cash balances, cash flows generated from operations, existing capacity under our credit facility, proceeds from public offering of our shares and further capital market activities, if necessary, should provide us with sufficient resources to meet present and future cash needs, including operating, debt and other obligations as they come due and anticipated future capital requirements. On April 17, 2012, the company repaid the \$215.1 million of outstanding 5.625% senior notes that matured on that date. The repayment was funded from the credit facility and existing cash on hand. The company's 5.375% senior notes, which have a carrying value of \$333.5 million at June 30, 2012, mature on February 27, 2013. We have reduced our leverage at June 30, 2012, from a year ago, as illustrated by the change in our debt-to-equity ratios in the table below.

As discussed in the "Executive Overview" of this Management's Discussion and Analysis, our capital management priorities have evolved with the growth and success of our business and include:

- reinvestment in the business;
- steady annual growth of dividends (as illustrated and further discussed in the "Dividends" section below);
- share repurchase; and
- establishment of an approximate \$1 billion cash buffer in excess of regulatory requirements.

These priorities are executed in a manner consistent with our desire to maintain a strong, investment-grade credit rating.

During the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 there were 3.2 million and 6.3 million, respectively, of common shares purchased in the market at a cost of \$150.0 million.

Our ability to continue to access the capital markets in a timely manner depends on a number of factors, including our Moody's and Standard & Poor's credit ratings of A3/Stable and A-/Stable, respectively, the condition of the global economy, investors' willingness to purchase our securities, interest rates, credit spreads and the valuation levels of equity markets. If we are unable to access capital markets in a timely manner, our business could be adversely impacted.

Certain of our subsidiaries are required to maintain minimum levels of capital. These and other similar provisions of applicable law may have the effect of limiting withdrawals of capital, repayment of intercompany loans and payment of dividends by such entities. A sub-group of Invesco subsidiaries, including all of our regulated EU subsidiaries, is subject to consolidated capital requirements under applicable European Union (EU) directives, and capital is maintained within this sub-group to satisfy these regulations. These requirements mandate the retention of liquid resources in those jurisdictions, which we meet in part by holding cash and cash equivalents. This retained cash can be used for general business purposes in the European sub-group or in the countries where it is located. Due to the capital restrictions, the ability to transfer cash between certain jurisdictions may be limited. In addition, transfers of cash between international jurisdictions may have adverse tax consequences that may substantially limit such activity. At June 30, 2012, the European sub-group had cash and cash equivalent balances of \$445.7 million (December 31, 2011: \$440.0 million), much of which is used to satisfy these regulatory requirements. We are in compliance with all regulatory minimum net capital requirements. In addition, the company is required to hold cash deposits with clearing organizations or to otherwise segregate cash to maintain compliance with federal and other regulations in connection with its UIT broker dealer entity, which was included in the acquired business. At June 30, 2012 these cash deposits totaled \$11.3 million.

The consolidation of \$5.6 billion and \$5.1 billion of total assets and long-term debt of certain CLO products as of June 30, 2012, respectively, did not impact the company's liquidity and capital resources. The collateral assets of the CLOs are held solely to satisfy the obligations of the CLOs. The company has no right to the benefits from, nor does it bear the risks associated with, the collateral assets held by the CLOs, beyond the company's minimal direct investments in, and management fees generated from, these products, which are eliminated upon consolidation. If the company were to liquidate, the collateral assets would not be available to the general creditors of the company, and as a result, the company does not consider them to be company assets. Conversely, if the CLOs were to liquidate, their investors would have no recourse to the general credit of the company. The company therefore does not consider this debt to be an obligation of the company. See Part I, Item 1, "Financial Statements — Note 11, "Consolidated Investment Products," for additional details.

Selected balance sheet information is reflected in the table below:

	Excluding C Products (CI			_	Including Consolidated Investment Products (CIP)(U.S. GAAP)			
	June 30,	December	June 30,	June 30, December June				
	2012	31, 2011	2011	2012	31, 2011	2011		
\$ in millions								
Cash and cash equivalents	718.4	727.4	621.5	718.4	727.4	621.5		
Investments of CIP	_	_	_	6,050.9	6,629.0	7,349.7		
Total assets ⁽¹⁾	12,164.4	12,329.2	12,903.5	18,612.9	19,347.0	20,915.6		
Current maturities of total debt	333.5	215.1	215.1	333.5	215.1	215.1		
Long-term debt	1,008.1	1,069.6	1,368.6	1,008.1	1,069.6	1,368.6		
Long-term debt of CIP				5,069.7	5,512.9	6,292.7		
Total debt / Total debt plus CIP debt	1,341.6	1,284.7	1,583.7	6,411.3	6,797.6	7,876.4		
Total liabilities ⁽¹⁾	4,245.9	4,541.0	5,051.2	9,494.1	10,209.4	11,717.8		
Total equity ⁽¹⁾	7,918.5	7,788.2	7,852.3	9,118.8	9,137.6	9,197.8		
Debt/Equity % (1)(2)	16.9 %	16.5	% 20.2	% 70.3	% 74.4	% 85.6	%	

The balance sheet line items excluding consolidated investment products are non-GAAP financial measures. See (1)the "Balance Sheet Discussion" section for a fully expanded balance sheet before and after the consolidation of investment products.

The debt-to-equity ratio excluding CIP is a non-GAAP financial measure. The debt-to-equity ratio is calculated as total debt divided by total equity for the balance sheet excluding CIP and total debt plus long-term debt of CIP divided by equity for the balance sheet including CIP. Management believes that it is important to illustrate for

(2)users of our financial statements that calculating a balance sheet measure, such as the debt-to-equity ratio, including the impact of CIP causes the company to appear far more indebted than is the case. As disclosed above, the debt of CIP is not the company's debt, nor do the noteholders of the CIP debt have any recourse to the company.

Cash Flows Discussion

The ability to consistently generate cash from operations in excess of capital expenditures and dividend payments is one of our company's fundamental financial strengths. Operations continue to be financed from current earnings and borrowings. Our principal uses of cash, other than for operating expenses, include dividend payments, capital expenditures, acquisitions, purchase of our shares in the open market and investments in certain new investment products.

Cash flows of consolidated investment products (discussed in Part I, Item 1, Financial Statements — Note 11, "Consolidated Investment Products") (CIPs) are reflected in Invesco's cash used in operating activities, provided by investing activities and provided by financing activities. Cash held by consolidated investment products is not available for general use by Invesco, nor is Invesco cash available for general use by its consolidated investment products. Accordingly, the table below presents the cash flows of the company separately and before consolidation of investment products, as the cash flows of consolidated investment products do not form part of the company's cash flow management processes, nor do they form part of the company's significant liquidity evaluations and decisions for the reasons noted. The discussion that follows the table will focus on the company's cash flows as presented in the "Before Consolidation" column of the table.

Condensed Consolidating Statements of Cash Flows

Condensed Consolidating Statements of Cash Flows				
	Six Months End	2		
\$ in millions	Before	Impact of Consolidated	Total	
\$ III IIIIIIOIIS	Consolidation	Investment Products	Total	
Operating activities		110000		
Net income	349.8	(47.4) 302.4	
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash (used				
in)/provided by operating activities:				
Amortization and depreciation	50.9		50.9	
Share-based compensation expense	67.0		67.0	
Gains on disposals of property, equipment, and software, net	(0.5) —	(0.5)
Purchase of trading investments	(5,210.0) —	(5,210.0)
Proceeds from sale of trading investments	5,200.8	, 	5,200.8	,
Other gains and losses, net	(10.9) —	(10.9)
Losses/(gains) of consolidated investment products, net	(10.)	44.7	44.7	,
	42.3	44./	42.3	
Tax benefit from share-based compensation		_		`
Excess tax benefits from share-based compensation	(12.0) —	(12.0)
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates) (0.6) (16.6)
Dividends from unconsolidated affiliates	13.1		13.1	
Changes in operating assets and liabilities				
Decrease/(increase) in cash held by CIP		(45.9) (45.9)
Decrease/(increase) in receivables	238.9	24.2	263.1	
(Decrease)/increase in payables) (9.7) (441.2)
Net cash provided by/(used in) operating activities	281.9	(34.7) 247.2	
Investing activities				
Purchase of property and equipment	(37.2) —	(37.2)
Disposal of property and equipment	0.6		0.6	
Purchase of available-for-sale investments	(73.5	6.0	(67.5)
Proceeds from available-for-sale investments	26.1	(2.3) 23.8	
Purchase of investments by CIP		(1,584.6) (1,584.6)
Proceeds from sale of investments by CIP	_	1,537.0	1,537.0	,
Returns of capital in investments of CIP		(44.9) (44.9)
Purchase of other investments	(63.7	0.3	(63.4)
Proceeds from sale of other investments	46.2		46.2	,
Returns of capital and distributions from equity method				
investments	15.1	(6.4) 8.7	
Acquisition earn-out payments	(5.6) —	(5.6)
Net cash provided by/(used in) investing activities	·	94.9) (186.9)
Financing activities				
Proceeds from exercises of share options	12.1	_	12.1	
Purchases of treasury shares	(150.0) —	(150.0)
Dividends paid	(133.7) —	(133.7)
Excess tax benefits from share-based compensation	12.0	<i></i>	12.0	,
Capital invested into CIP		19.4	19.4	
Capital distributed by CIP	_	(35.5) (35.5)
cupitul dibulouted by CII		(33.3	, (55.5	,

Net borrowings/(repayments) of debt of CIP		145.7	145.7	
Net borrowings/(repayments) under credit facility	272.0	_	272.0	
Repayments of senior notes	(215.1) —	(215.1)
Net cash (used in)/provided by financing activities	(202.7) 129.6	(73.1)
(Decrease)/increase in cash and cash equivalents	(12.8) —	(12.8)
Foreign exchange movement on cash and cash equivalents	3.8	_	3.8	
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of period	727.4	_	727.4	
Cash and cash equivalents, end of period	718.4		718.4	

Condensed Consolidating Statements of Cash Flows (continued)

Condensed Consonaum g Saucements of Cash From (Condin	Six Months En	ded June 30, 201 Impact of	1	
\$ in millions	Before Consolidation	Consolidated Investment Products	Total	
Operating activities				
Net income	345.6	(116.9) 228.7	
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash (used				
in)/provided by operating activities:				
Amortization and depreciation	60.0	_	60.0	
Share-based compensation expense	56.8		56.8	
Gains on disposals of property, equipment, and software, net			_	
Purchase of trading investments	(5,556.8) —	(5,556.8)
Proceeds from sale of trading investments	5,516.5		5,516.5	
Other gains and losses, net	(13.9) —	(13.9)
Losses/(gains) of consolidated investment products, net	_	150.2	150.2	
Tax benefit from share-based compensation	72.2	_	72.2	
Excess tax benefits from share-based compensation	(15.1) —	(15.1)
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates	(18.4	0.9	(17.5)
Dividends from unconsolidated affiliates	3.0		3.0	
Changes in operating assets and liabilities	_	_		
Decrease/(increase) in cash held by CIP	_	31.5	31.5	
Decrease/(increase) in receivables) (15.6) (260.4)
(Decrease)/increase in payables	•) 1.4	(109.2)
Net cash provided by/(used in) operating activities	94.5	51.5	146.0	
Investing activities				
Purchase of property and equipment	(40.7) —	(40.7)
Disposal of property and equipment				
Purchase of available-for-sale investments	(28.0) —	(28.0)
Proceeds from available-for-sale investments	38.3	(1.7) 36.6	
Purchase of investments by CIP		(2,075.3) (2,075.3)
Proceeds from sale of investments by CIP		2,300.9	2,300.9	
Returns of capital in investments of CIP		75.5	75.5	
Purchase of other investments	(62.1	0.7	(61.4)
Proceeds from sale of other investments	23.7		23.7	
Returns of capital and distributions from equity method	21.8	(2.0) 18.9	
investments	21.0	(2.9) 10.9	
Acquisitions of businesses	(14.9) —	(14.9)
Acquisition earn-out payments	(5.4) —	(5.4)
Net cash provided by/(used in) investing activities	(67.3	297.2	229.9	
Financing activities				
Proceeds from exercises of share options	9.9		9.9	
Purchases of treasury shares	(333.0) —	(333.0)
Dividends paid	(108.5) —	(108.5)
Excess tax benefits from share-based compensation	15.1	_	15.1	
Capital invested into CIP	_	32.5	32.5	

Capital distributed by CIP	_	(134.9) (134.9)
Net borrowings/(repayments) of debt of CIP		(246.3) (246.3)
Net borrowings/(repayments) under credit facility	268.0	_	268.0	
Repayments of senior notes	_	_	_	
Acquisition of noncontrolling interest in CIP	(12.3) —	(12.3)
Net cash (used in)/provided by financing activities	(160.8) (348.7) (509.5)
(Decrease)/increase in cash and cash equivalents	(133.6) —	(133.6)
Foreign exchange movement on cash and cash equivalents	14.6		14.6	
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of period	740.5	_	740.5	
Cash and cash equivalents, end of period	621.5		621.5	

Operating Activities

During the six months ended June 30, 2012, cash provided by operating activities increased \$101.2 million to \$247.2 million from cash provided by operating activities of \$146.0 million during the six months ended June 30, 2011. As shown in the table above, consolidated investment products utilized \$34.7 million of cash during the six months ended June 30, 2012 compared to \$51.5 million of cash generated in the six months ended June 30, 2011. The sum of the operating, investing and financing cash flows of consolidated investment products offsets to a zero impact to the company's change in cash and cash equivalent balances from period to period. Excluding the impact of consolidated investment products, cash provided by operations was \$281.9 million in the six months ended June 30, 2012 compared to cash provided by operations of \$94.5 million in the six months ended June 30, 2011. The \$281.9 million of cash provided by operations during the six months ended June 30, 2012 included: net purchases of trading investments of \$9.2 million. Trading investments are held to provide an economic hedge against staff deferred compensation plan awards together with investments held for a short period, often only a few days, for the purpose of creating a UIT.

net cash provided by other operating activities of \$291.1 million, representing net income, as adjusted for non-cash items, and the changes in operating assets and liabilities. This six month period included the use of \$364.1 million of cash to pay the annual staff bonuses, related payroll taxes, payroll taxes on annual share award vesting, and annual pension contributions.

The \$94.5 million of cash provided by operations during the six months ended June 30, 2011, included: net purchases of trading investments of \$40.3 million, primarily to provide an economic hedge against staff deferred compensation plan awards, and

net cash provided by other operating activities of \$134.8 million, representing net income as adjusted for non-cash items and the changes in operating assets and liabilities. This six month period included the use of \$352.4 million of eash to pay the annual staff bonuses, related payroll taxes, payroll taxes on then annual share award vesting, and annual pension contributions, all of which result in increased operating cash utilization in the first half of the calendar year.

Increased realization of accounts receivables into cash of \$65.7 million this quarter when compared to a year ago and the receipt of the \$45.0 million this period related to the legal settlement accrued in 2011 greatly contributed to the increase of \$187.4 million of cash provided by operations in the six months ended June 30, 2012 from the six months ended June 30, 2011. In addition, there was a \$4.2 million increase in net income this quarter compared to a year ago and \$31.1 million less cash used in net purchases of trading investments. These increases were slightly offset by a decrease in other adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash of \$10.7 million for a total improvement of \$24.6 million in cash used in operating activities after changes in operating assets and liabilities in the six months ended June 30, 2012 from the six months ended June 30, 2011.

Investing Activities

Net cash used in investing activities totaled \$186.9 million for the six months ended June 30, 2012 (six months ended June 30, 2011: net cash provided of \$229.9 million). As shown in the table above, consolidated investment products, including investment purchases, sales and returns of capital, used \$94.9 million of cash (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$297.2 million contributed). Excluding the impact of these consolidated investment product cash flows, net cash used in investing activities was \$92.0 million (six months ended June 30, 2011: net cash used of \$67.3 million). During the six months ended June 30, 2012 the company purchased available-for-sale investments and other investments of \$137.2 million (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$90.1 million) and had capital expenditures of \$37.2 million (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$40.7 million). These cash outflows were partly offset from collected proceeds of \$87.4 million from sales and returns of capital of investments in the six months ended June 30, 2012 (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$83.8 million).

Our capital expenditures related principally in each year to technology initiatives, including enhancements to platforms from which we maintain our portfolio management systems and fund accounting systems, improvements in computer hardware and software desktop products for employees, new telecommunications products to enhance our internal information flow, and back-up disaster recovery systems. Also, in each year, a portion of these costs related to leasehold improvements made to the various buildings and workspaces used in our offices. These projects have been

funded with proceeds from our operating cash flows.

During the six months ended June 30, 2012, net acquisition payments were \$5.6 million, compared to \$20.3 million during the six months ended June 30, 2011.

Financing Activities

Net cash used in financing activities totaled \$73.1 million for the six months ended June 30, 2012 (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$509.5 million net cash used). As shown in the table above, the financing activities of the consolidated investment products provided cash of \$129.6 million (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$348.7 million used). Excluding the impact of consolidated investment products, financing activities used cash of \$202.7 million in the six months ended June 30, 2012 (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$160.8 million net cash used). Other financing cash flows during the six months ended June 30, 2012 included a \$215.1 million payment of a senior note (six months ended June 30, 2011: none), \$272.0 million net borrowings from the credit facility (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$268.0 million), \$133.7 million of dividend payments for the dividends declared in January and April (six months ended June 30, 2011: dividends paid of \$108.5 million), the purchase of treasury shares through market transactions totaling \$150.0 million (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$333.0 million), cash inflows from the exercise of options of \$12.1 million (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$9.9 million) and excess tax benefits cash inflows from

Dividends

Invesco declares and pays dividends on a quarterly basis in arrears. On April 26, 2012, the company's Board of Directors declared a first quarter 2012 cash dividend of 17.25 cents per share, which was paid on June 8, 2012 to shareholders of record at the close of business on May 18, 2012. On July 26, 2012, the company announced a second quarter 2012 cash dividend of 17.25 cents per share, which is payable on September 7, 2012 to shareholders of record at the close of business on August 22, 2012.

share-based compensation of \$12.0 million (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$15.1 million).

Share Repurchase Plan

During the three and six months ended June 30, 2012, the company repurchased 3.2 million and 6.3 million common shares, respectively, in the market at a cost of \$75.0 million and \$150.0 million, respectively (three and six months ended June 30, 2011: 11.3 million and 13.4 million shares were repurchased at a cost of \$279.9 million and \$333.0 million, respectively), leaving approximately \$582 million authorized at June 30, 2012 (June 30, 2011: \$835.4 million). Separately, an aggregate of 1.7 million shares were withheld on vesting events during the six months ended June 30, 2012, to meet employees' tax obligations (six months ended June 30, 2011: 2.7 million). The fair value of these shares withheld at the respective withholding dates was \$42.6 million (six months ended June 30, 2011: \$70.8 million).

Debt Our total indebtedness at June 30, 2012 was \$1,341.6 million (December 31, 2011 is \$1,284.7 million) and was comprised of the following:

\$ in millions	June 30, 2012	December 31, 2011
Unsecured Senior Notes:		
5.625% — due April 17, 2012		215.1
5.375% — due February 27, 2013	333.5	333.5
5.375% — due December 15, 2014	197.1	197.1
Floating rate credit facility expiring June 3, 2016	811.0	539.0
Total debt	1,341.6	1,284.7
Less: current maturities of total debt	(333.5) (215.1
Long-term debt	1,008.1	1,069.6

For the six months ended June 30, 2012 the company's weighted average cost of debt was 3.29% (six months ended June 30, 2011: 3.47%). Total debt increased from \$1,284.7 million at December 31, 2011, to \$1,341.6 million at June 30, 2012, due to borrowings under our credit facility.

Financial covenants under the credit agreement include: (i) the quarterly maintenance of a debt/EBITDA ratio, as defined in the credit agreement, of not greater than 3.25:1.00 through June 30, 2014, and not greater than 3.00:1.00 thereafter, (ii) a coverage ratio (EBITDA, as defined in the credit agreement, divided by interest payable for the four consecutive fiscal quarters ended before the date of determination) of not less than 4.00:1.00. As of June 30, 2012, we were in compliance with our financial covenants. At June 30, 2012 our leverage ratio was 1.08:1.00 (December 31, 2011: 1.01:1.00), and our interest coverage ratio was 22.61:1.00 (December 31, 2011: 20.93:1.00).

The	June 30	2012	coverage	ratio	calcul	ations	are as	follows
1110	June 30	. 4014	COVCIASC	Tauo v	caicui	auons	aic as	IOHOWS.

\$ millions	Total		Q2 2012	Q1 2012		Q4 2011		Q3 2011	
Net income attributable to common shareholders	717.0		153.9	193.9		202.3		166.9	
Net (income)/loss attributable to consolidated	(3.4	`	6.2	(4.2	`	(1.9	`	(3.5	`
investment products	(3.4	,	0.2	(4.2)	(1.9)	(3.3	,
Tax expense	271.0		62.3	73.6		76.0		59.1	
Amortization/depreciation	108.3		26.6	24.3		22.1		35.3	
Interest expense	56.6		13.4	13.6		14.3		15.3	
Share-based compensation expense	125.3		37.0	30.0		29.1		29.2	
Unrealized (gains) and losses from investments, net*	5.0		4.5	(7.1)	(3.8))	11.4	
EBITDA**	1,279.8		303.9	324.1		338.1		313.7	
Adjusted debt**	\$1,385.8								
	04 00								

Leverage ratio (Debt/EBITDA — maximum 3.25:1.00)1.08

Interest coverage (EBITDA/Interest Expense —

minimum 4.00:1.00)

22.61

Adjustments for unrealized gains and losses from investments, as defined in our credit facility, include non-cash *gains and losses on investments to the extent that they do not represent anticipated future cash receipts or expenditures.

EBITDA and Adjusted debt are non-GAAP financial measures; however management does not use these measures for anything other than these debt covenant calculations. The calculation of EBITDA above (a reconciliation from **net income attributable to common shareholders) is defined by our credit agreement, and therefore net income attributable to common shareholders is the most appropriate GAAP measure from which to reconcile to EBITDA. The calculation of adjusted debt is defined in our credit facility and equals total long-term debt of \$1,341.6 million

plus \$44.2 million in letters of credit.

Off Balance Sheet Commitments

See Part I, Item 1, Financial Statements - Note 10, "Commitments and Contingencies - Off Balance Sheet Commitments," for more information regarding undrawn capital commitments and support agreements. Contractual Obligations

We have future obligations under various contracts relating to debt and interest payments, financing and operating leases, long-term defined benefit pension and post-retirement medical plans, and acquisition contracts. During the six months ended June 30, 2012, there were no significant changes to these obligations reported in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011.

Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates

There have been no significant changes to the accounting policies that we believe are the most critical to an understanding of our results of operations and financial condition, which are disclosed in our most recent Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011.

Recent Accounting Standards

See Part I, Item 1, "Financial Statements — Note 1, Accounting Policies — Accounting Pronouncements Recently Adopted and Pending Accounting Pronouncements."

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

In the normal course of its business, the company is primarily exposed to market risk in the form of securities market risk, interest rate risk, and foreign exchange rate risk.

AUM Market Price Risk

The company's investment management revenues are comprised of fees based on a percentage of the value of AUM. Declines in equity or fixed income security market prices could cause revenues to decline because of lower investment

management fees by: Causing the value of AUM to decrease,

Causing the returns realized on AUM to decrease (impacting performance fees).

Causing clients to withdraw funds in favor of investments in markets that they perceive to offer greater opportunity and that the company does not serve,

Causing clients to rebalance assets away from investments that the company manages into investments that the company does not manage, and/or

Causing clients to reallocate assets away from products that earn higher revenues into products that earn lower revenues.

Underperformance of client accounts relative to competing products could exacerbate these factors.

Securities Market Risk

The company has investments in sponsored investment products that invest in a variety of asset classes. Investments are generally made to establish a track record or to hedge exposure to certain deferred compensation plans. The company's exposure to market risk arises from its investments. A 20% increase or decrease in the fair value of investments exposed to market risk is not material to the operating results of the company.

Interest Rate Risk

Interest rate risk relates to the risk that the fair value of future cash flows of a financial instrument will fluctuate because of changes in market interest rates. The company is exposed to interest rate risk primarily through its external debt and cash and cash equivalent investments. On June 30, 2012, the interest rates on 40% of the company's borrowings were fixed for a weighted average period of 1.3 years. Borrowings under the credit facility, which represent 60% of the company's borrowings, have floating interest rates. A 1% change in the level of interest rates on current debt levels would change annualized interest expense by \$8.1 million but would not have a material impact on the ability of the company to continue to service its indebtedness.

Foreign Exchange Rate Risk

The company has transactional currency exposures that occur when any of the company's subsidiaries receives or pays cash in a currency different from its functional currency. Such exposure arises from sales or purchases by operating subsidiaries in currencies other than the subsidiaries' functional currencies. These exposures are not actively managed. The company also has certain investments in foreign operations, whose net assets and results of operations are exposed to foreign currency translation risk when translated into U.S. dollars upon consolidation into Invesco Ltd. The company generally does not hedge these exposures; however, in the three months ended June 30, 2012, the company purchased four put option contracts to hedge economically foreign currency risk on the translation of its pound sterling-denominated earnings into U.S. dollars. The economic hedge is predominantly triggered upon the impact of a significant decline in the pound sterling/U.S. dollar foreign exchange rate, which could arise from a Greek Euro exit or other major European economic events. See Note 2, "Fair Value of Assets and Liabilities," for additional details. The company is exposed to foreign exchange revaluation into the income statement on monetary assets and liabilities that are held by subsidiaries in different functional currencies than the subsidiaries' functional currencies. Net foreign exchange revaluation losses were \$1.4 million for six months ended June 30, 2012 and are included in general and administrative and other gains and losses, net on the Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income. There were no material net foreign exchange revaluation gains or losses for the comparable prior year period. We continue to monitor our exposure to foreign exchange revaluation.

Item 4. Controls and Procedures

Our management is responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures that are designed to ensure that information the company is required to disclose in the reports that it files or submits under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported, within the time periods specified in the Securities and Exchange Commission's rules and forms. Disclosure controls and procedures include controls and procedures designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed in the reports that the company files or submits under the Exchange Act is accumulated and communicated to the company's management, including its principal executive and principal financial officers, as appropriate, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

We have evaluated, with the participation of our chief executive officer and chief financial officer, the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures as of June 30, 2012. There are inherent limitations to the effectiveness of any

system of disclosure controls and procedures, including the possibility of human error and the circumvention or overriding of the controls and procedures. Accordingly, even effective disclosure controls and procedures can only provide reasonable assurance of achieving their control objectives. Based upon our evaluation, our chief executive officer and chief financial officer concluded

that our disclosure controls and procedures were effective to provide reasonable assurance that information required to be disclosed by us in the reports that we file or submit under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported, within the time periods specified in the applicable rules and forms, and that it is accumulated and communicated to our management, including our chief executive officer and chief financial officer, as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

We have evaluated any change in our internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the six months ended June 30, 2012 and have concluded that there was no change that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

PART II. OTHER INFORMATION

Item 1. Legal Proceedings

See Part I, Item 1, Note 10, "Commitments and Contingencies," for information regarding legal proceedings.

Item 1A. Risk Factors

The company has had no significant changes in its risk factors from those previously disclosed in its Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011.

Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds Repurchases of Equity Securities

The following table sets forth information regarding purchases of our common shares by us and any affiliated purchases during the three months ended June 30, 2012:

Month	Total Number of Shares Purchased ⁽¹⁾	Average Price Paid Per Share	Total Number of Shares Purchased as Part of Publicly Announced Plans or Programs ⁽²⁾	end of period (or Approximate Dollar Value) of Shares that May Yet Be Purchased Under the Plans or Programs ⁽²⁾ (billions)
April 1-30, 2012	108,310	26.35	_	\$0.7
May 1-31, 2012	3,210,220	23.38	3,208,792	\$0.6
June 1-30, 2012	122,546	21.65	_	\$0.6
Total	3,441,076		3,208,792	

⁽¹⁾ An aggregate of 232,284 shares were surrendered to us by Invesco employees to satisfy tax withholding obligations or loan repayments in connection with the vesting of equity awards.

Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures Not applicable.

Item 5. Other Information Not applicable.

⁽²⁾ On April 23, 2008, our board of directors authorized a share repurchase authorization of up to \$1.5 billion of our common shares with no stated expiration date.

Table of Contents

Item 6.	Exhibits
Exhibit	Index

- Memorandum of Association of Invesco Ltd., incorporating amendments up to and including December 4, 2007, incorporated by reference to exhibit 3.1 to Invesco's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on December 12, 2007
- Amended and Restated Bye-Laws of Invesco Ltd., incorporating amendments up to and including

 3.2 December 4, 2007, incorporated by reference to exhibit 3.2 to Invesco's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on December 12, 2007
- Certification of Martin L. Flanagan pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a), as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
- Certification of Loren M. Starr pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a), as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
- Certification of Martin L. Flanagan pursuant to Rule 13a-14(b) and 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
- Certification of Loren M. Starr pursuant to Rule 13a-14(b) and 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
- 101.INS XBRL Instance Document
- 101.SCH XBRL Schema Document
- 101.CAL XBRL Calculation Linkbase Document
- 101.LAB XBRL Labels Linkbase Document
- 101.PRE XBRL Presentation Linkbase Document
- 101.DEF XBRL Definition Linkbase Document

Table of Contents

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

INVESCO LTD.

August 1, 2012 /s/ MARTIN L. FLANAGAN

Martin L. Flanagan

President and Chief Executive Officer

August 1, 2012 /s/ LOREN M. STARR

Loren M. Starr

Senior Managing Director and Chief Financial Officer